

KINGDOM OF SAUDI ARABIA MINISTRY OF NATIONAL GUARD HEALTH AFFAIRS In collaboration with the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) States Centre for Infection Control



Healthcare Associated Infections

Surveillance Manual

Third Edition



Edited by:

Hanan Balkhy, MD, MMed, FAAP, CIC Director, GCC Center for Infection Control Executive Director, Infection Prevention and Control Department King Abdulaziz Medical City, Riyadh Assistant Professor, Pediatric Infectious Diseases King Saud Bin Abdulaziz University for Health Sciences

Aiman El-Saed Ramadan, MD, MSc, MPH, PhD

Advisor, Health Surveillance, Infection Prevention & Control Department, King Abdulaziz Medical City, Riyadh Assistant Professor of Epidemiology & Biostatistics, College of Public Health and Health Informatics, King Saud bin Abdulaziz University for Health Sciences

® 2018 Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia

MESSAGE FROM THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

I am honored to present the third (3rd) Edition of the GCC-CIC Hospital Associated Centre for Infection Control (CIC) Surveillance Manual. After the successful release of the first and second edition, I can only be proud to allow the Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs, Saudi Arabia to continuously host the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) Center for Infection Control (CIC). The dedication, commitment and continued enthusiasm of the GCC-CIC team in ensuring patient safety is commendable. Patient Safety is in my heart and will be the utmost priority in our institution thus I am overwhelmed with the updates and significant highlights of this edition.

While infectious diseases may continue to emerge, it is such a relief that the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and its neighboring countries are equipped with a comprehensive and effective surveillance control included in this manual.

I'm delighted to be working alongside each of the GCC-CIC team and its leadership to achieve these patient safety centered goals and take the GCC-CIC to the next level.

Dr Bandar Al Knawy, MD, FRCPC

Chief Executive Officer, Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs, King Abdulaziz Medical city- Riyadh Kingdom of Saudi Arabia



FOREWORD

It is with great pride that I would like to introduce the third edition of the GCC-CIC Healthcare Associated Infections Surveillance Manual.

This Surveillance Manual presents detailed guidelines and unified data collection forms for Infection Preventionists to conduct meaningful surveillance on Healthcare Associated Infections (HAIs). Such data is needed to provide insight to potential problems that will need attention and intervention, with the aim of minimizing and, further, eliminating the transmission of infections in the healthcare setting. Such data needs to be standardized and comparable to international standards, and so this manual provides the reference for conducting such surveillance.

The Manual provides detailed methods on all aspects of surveillance in the healthcare setting that is associated with infections and, when integrated into healthcare facilities, can assist in improving the services provided and function as a valuable Key Performance Indicator (KPI), to benchmark with local, regional and international healthcare facilities.

The GCC Health Ministers' council is urging leaders of GCC healthcare systems to adopt and implement surveillance for HAIs as outlined in this manual and to participate in this regional benchmark in order to achieve excellence in preventing HAIs, a mandate of the larger patient safety agenda for the GCC countries as we strive to deliver superb quality patient care.

Mr. Sulaiman Al Dakheel Director General Executive Board of Health Ministers' Council for Gulf Cooperation Council states



PREFACE

Healthcare Associated Infections (HAIs) contribute a significant proportion of harm to patients in the healthcare setting. Fortunately, many of these infections are preventable. Advanced healthcare has been known to save lives. However, the complexity of care provided to patients today has allowed for endless opportunities for laxity. Patients acquiring an infection will receive more medications, have extended hospital stays, and perhaps suffer further complications and/ or death as an extreme consequence. All of which are reasons to focus on preventing HAIs and dedicate maximum resources to identifying potential gaps and solving them.

The development of this manual aims to provide a useful tool for Infection Preventionists in their day-to-day surveillance activity, align the methodology with international standards and set the stage to provide valid data that will serve the purpose and goals for patient safety. Hence, the manual will unify surveillance definitions and provide data collection forms for the various surveillance activities.

Finally, we were able, with the first two versions of this manual, to train and unify surveillance methodology among six tertiary healthcare facilities in three GCC countries and produce a meaningful and significant benchmark for the region on central line associated blood stream infections (CLABSI), catheter associated urinary tract infections (CAUTI) and ventilator associated pneumonias (VAP). We hope to continue to engage healthcare facilities in the surveillance process and serve as a model in the region in collaboration and research in a way that will serve the International Patient Safety Goal agenda.

Hanan Balkhy, MD, MMed, FAAP, CIC Director, GCC Center for Infection Control Executive Director, Infection Prevention & Control Program King Abdulaziz Medical City, Riyadh Associate Professor, Pediatric Infectious Diseases King Saud Bin Abdulaziz University for Health Sciences



GULF COOPERATION COUNCIL CENTRE FOR INFECTION CONTROL

INTRODUCTION

The Gulf Cooperation Council (States) Centre for Infection Control (GCC-CIC) takes its direction from Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs' Infection Prevention and Control Program, King Abdulaziz Medical City- Riyadh (KAMC-R).

SCOPE OF SERVICES

The scope of services of the Infection Prevention and Control Program supports all the services provided and comprised of hospital infection, environmental health, occupational safety, field epidemiology, and public health—all structured within the Department of Infection Prevention and Control (IP&C). It functions to support a high quality of care through the prevention and control of infectious diseases using epidemiologic and quality improvement methodologies, evidence-based healthcare, education, research, and collaboration.

As the GCC-CIC, so appointed at the meeting of the Ministers of Health for the GCC States, the scope of service is widened beyond the confines of KAMC-R to all healthcare facilities in the Gulf State countries. In an attempt to clarify the role and expanded the scope, and to develop a framework to guide its activities, a proposal was formulated and submitted for review and approval; thus, formalizing the GCC-CIC.

CORE VALUE

To contribute to the delivery of the highest quality health care, by promoting patient safety, environmental safety, and reducing the risk of acquiring and transmitting infections among patients, visitors, healthcare workers and supporting staff through the standardization of IP&C methods.

VISION

Excellence and safety in healthcare delivery everywhere in the Gulf States and beyond, through cooperation and the establishment of long-lasting links between our developing programs in the region.

MISSION

To subscribe to regional and international leadership in the fight against healthcare related infections and those diseases, which threaten mankind and seriously affect the concerns of health and economics of our populations. Our approach is collaborative as we bring to the region, new findings, fresh concepts, and dynamic theories that will be the building blocks to further advance our cause.

GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

Short Term:

- 1) Establish an Advisory Board which is representative of all GCC States with specific terms of reference to give guidance in the execution of the Centre's mandate, which is represented by all GCC member States.
- 2) Develop regional standards for the practice and certification of infection control.
- 3) Provide professional development with CME and practical experience for the training of infection control profession.
- 4) Provide a form for pooling of expertise and highlighting activities to address infection control issues in the region.
- 5) Formulate a system of communication to disseminate information (local and global news on

infection control) in a timely manner to all members.

- 6) Create, promote, and support networks among infection control professionals in the region and globally.
- 7) Coordinate and collaborate annual meetings and symposia to provide a forum for the exchange and update of scientific information among concerned individuals.

Long term:

- 1) Establish regional databases to support research activities and encourage benchmarking among member states institutions.
- 2) Initiate a society/organization for GCC States Infection Control professionals and encourage/support the development of similar groups in each member country.
- 3) Establish an internationally recognized journal with an editorial board for the review, selection, and publication of relevant articles.
- 4) Facilitate the publication of a peer reviewed and indexed scientific journal to address infection control and related issues in the region.
- 5) Develop an accreditation system to survey healthcare facilities to ensure that national and regional standards of care are met and assist facilities in seeking international accreditation.

STRUCTURE Advisory Board Members

Dr. Bandar Al Knawy

Chief Executive Officer, Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs' King Abdulaziz Medical City-Riyadh Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Mr. Sulaiman Al Dakheel

Director General Executive Board of Health Ministers' Council for Gulf Cooperation Council states Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Dr. Saad Al Mohrij

Chief Medical Officer, Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs' King Abdulaziz Medical City-Riyadh Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Dr. Hanan H. Balkhy

Director, GCC-Centre of Infection Control Executive Director, Infection Prevention & Control, Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs' King Abdulaziz Medical City-Riyadh Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Prof. Didier Pittet

International Advisor, GCC-Centre for Infection Control Director, Infection Control Program & WHO Collaborating Centre on Patient Safety, University of Geneva Hospitals and Faculty of Medicine-Geneva, Switzerland

Dr. Abdullah M. Assiri

Director, Infection Prevention and Control Saudi Ministry of Health, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Dr. Aiman El-Saed Ramadan

Asst. Professor of Epidemiology & Biostatistics Advisor, Health Surveillance, Infection Prevention & Control, MNGHA King Abdulaziz Medical City-Riyadh Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Dr. Najiba M Abdulrazzaq

Consultant Internist Head of Medical Department Al Baraha Hospital Head of Infection Control and Prevention Central Committee United Arab Emirates

Dr. Mohammed H Al Zahrani

Consultant of Pediatric ID Chief of Infection Control Section, Security Forces Hospital Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Dr. Hail Alabdely

Director General, Health Facilities Infection Control Head of Infection Prevention and Control at Command and Control Center (CCC) Saudi Ministry of Health Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Dr. Amal Saif Al-Maani

Sr. Consultant Pediatric Infectious Diseases, Director of Central Department of Infection Prevention and Control, Oman Ministry of Health

Dr. Hanan Hanafy Kamel Diab

Team Leader General Directorate of Prevention & Infection Control Saudi Ministry of Health Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Dr. Huda Amer Alkatheeri

Healthcare Quality & Patient Safety Ministry of Public Health Qatar

Dr. Fuad Shamsan Infection Control National Coordinator Yemen **Dr. Safa Al-Khawaja** Head of Infection Control Department Ministry of Health Bahrain

Dr. Mariam Al-Fadhli Director of Infection Control Department Ministry of Health Kuwait

Dr. Daifallah Al-Nakhli

Consultant Adult Infectious Diseases Director of Infection Control Department Chairman of Infection Control Committee Prince Sultan Military Medical City

Dr. Ahmed Hakawi

Consultant, Infectious Diseases Deputy General General Directorate of Prevention & Infection Control Saudi Ministry of Health Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Dr. Ali M. Albarrak Consultant ID, Military Hospital, Riyadh Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

Dr. Sulaiman Al Jumma

Prof. of Pediatrics Director, Pediatric Infectious Diseases, Fellowship Training Program Director, Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology Department King Faisal Specialist Hospital & Research

Table of Contents

MESSAGE FROM THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER	V
FOREWORD	VI
PREFACE	VII
GULF COOPERATION COUNCIL CENTRE FOR INFECTION CONTROL	VIII
STRUCTURE	Χ
BACKGROUND	1
MISSION STATEMENT	2
OBJECTIVES	2
	3
FACTI ITTES AND POPULIATIONS	3
HEALTHCARE-ASSOCIATED INFECTION (HAI)	5
RELATED CRITERIA OF HAI DENINTION	6
	9
SUDVETLI ANCE INDICATODS	10
T- DATIENT SAFETY MODIII ES	11
	11
	14
	16
3-MEDICATION-ASSOCIATED MODULE	16
4-Multi Drug Resistant Organism (MDRO)	10
	71
SURVEILLANCE LOCATION AND PERIOD	21
SURVEILLANCE METHODOLOGY	25
SURVEILLANCE DATA COLLECTION	25
1-NUMERATOR DATA	25
2-DENOMINATOR DATA	26
SURVEILLANCE DATA ANALYSIS	28
1-KEY CONCEPTS:	28
2-CALCULATING RATES	28
3-DESCRIPING RATES	30
4-COMPARING RATES	31
5-BENCHMARKING	33
SURVEILLANCE REPORTING	34
REFERENCES	36
Instructions to Download Surveillance Forms	37
APPENDIX 1: CLABSI Form & Instructions	38
APPENDIX 2: VAP Form & Instructions	44
APPENDIX 3: VAE Form & Instructions	51
APPENDIX 4: CAUTI Form & Instructions	59
APPENDIX 5: DE Form and Instructions	64
APPENDIX 6: Denominators' Forms and Instructions	69
APPENDIX 7: SSI form and Instructions	78
APPENDIX 8: AUR forms and Instructions	84
APPENDIX 9: Antimicrobial Stewardship Program Forms and Instructions	90
APPENDIX 10: MDRO & C. Difficile Forms and Instructions	95
APPENDIX 11: Bundles' Forms and Instructions	104

BACKGROUND

Surveillance is an essential component of an effective infection prevention and control (IPC) program. Surveillance is a systematic method of ongoing collecting, consolidating, and analyzing data concerning the distribution and determinates of a given disease or event, followed by the dissemination of that information to those who can improve the outcome.

IPC programs are now required by accrediting and regulatory agencies in a variety of healthcare settings, including hospitals, long-term care, rehabilitation, ambulatory surgery, dialysis, home care, mental health, and corrections facilities. Other factors affecting surveillance programs include shorter hospital stays, the aging of the population, increased use of invasive procedures and devices, more acutely ill patient and resident populations, healthcare worker shortages, emerging infectious diseases, and the threat of bioterrorism. As healthcare practices evolve, new diseases emerge, and antimicrobial resistance spreads, new surveillance methodologies are needed to meet the changing environment.

Surveillance can be used for the following purposes:

- To measure the incidence of healthcare associated infections (HAI) and organisms
- · To establish an endemic rates of HAI
- To detect, investigate and control hospital clusters or outbreaks of HAI
- · To monitor, evaluate, and implement the necessary preventive measures
- To work on reducing HAI using standard bundles
- To observe practices, such as hand hygiene and sterilizer performance monitoring, to promote compliance with recommendations and standards
- To monitor the occurrence of adverse outcomes to identify potential risk factors
- To prevent and control infections and occupational injuries in healthcare workers (HCWs)
- · To monitor antimicrobial susceptibilities
- · To analyze temporal trends of aggregated data
- · To evaluate new products to be used to control infection throughout the hospital
- To detect and report notifiable diseases to the Ministry of Health (MOH) or other responsible authority
- TO identify organisms and diseases of epidemiological importance, such as antibioticresistant organisms and tuberculosis, to prevent their spread
- To ensure compliance with national and international regulations
- To ensure compliance with accrediting agency requirements, such as the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations or the Rehabilitation

1

Accreditation Commission

- To provide information that can be used by responsible partners within/outside the health care facilities to target performance improvement activities
- To detect a bioterrorist event or an emerging infectious disease
- To provide data to conduct a facility risk assessment for diseases, such as legionellosis or tuberculosis

MISSION STATEMENT

This manual was created to provide the necessary surveillance information to help fulfilling the following missions:

- To provide information that contribute to the delivery of the highest quality health care, by promoting safety and reducing the risk of acquiring and transmitting infections among patients, visitors, healthcare workers and supporting staff at the Participating facilities of GCC center for infection control through ongoing data collection, consolidation, and analysis, followed by the dissemination of guiding information and actions, using sound epidemiological and statistical principles
- To support the mission and objectives of the Participating facilities of GCC center for infection control, while committed to the values and standards set forth in their institutional philosophy.

OBJECTIVES

This manual was created to provide the necessary surveillance information for the following objectives

- To measure the incidence of healthcare associated infections (HAI) and organisms and establish their endemic rates through using standard definitions and methods to allow benchmarking both local, regional, and international
- To investigate and control hospital clusters or outbreaks of HAI & resistant organisms among patients and personnel
- To maintain a comprehensive data system to monitor, evaluate, and implement the necessary actions to ensure a safe and healthy environment for patients, personnel, and visitors.
- To monitor antimicrobial susceptibilities and the development of new resistant strains that may pose challenge to healthcare system
- To analyze temporal trends of aggregated data to ensure patient safety and appropriate allocation of available resources
- To evaluate new products to be used to control infection throughout the hospital
- To improve care of HCWs at the participating facilities of GCC center for infection control through prevention and control of infection and occupational injuries

- To ensure compliance with national and international regulations
- To ensure compliance with accrediting agency requirements, such as the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations or the Rehabilitation Accreditation Commission
- To provide data and statistical analysis for research and publications

TARGET AUDIANCE

This manual was created to provide the necessary surveillance information for infection control professionals (ICP), epidemiologists, biostatisticians, and any other healthcare professional whose responsibilities include infection prevention at healthcare setting!

FACILITIES AND POPULATIONS

Facilities targeted by this manual include all participating facilities of GCC center for infection control including the NGHA facilities

Participating facilities of GCC center for infection control: The Participating facilities are the medical facilities (primarily acute care hospitals) that are covered by GCC (states) Centre for Infection Control. Each facility has its own mission, vision, core values, goals and objectives and is outlined separately. These facilities will benefit from the direction and expertise of the GCC (states) Centre for Infection Control. Standardization of surveillance methodologies across the GCC states will ensure consistency of the reports produced, allow scientific comparisons, and increase the chance of publication in peer-reviewed journals.

New facilities that want to join our network are suggested to go through the following steps:

- Sign new member form
- Adopt the same definitions described in this manual
- Collect data using the GCC data collection forms
- Collect data using the same methodology described in this manual

Facilities that have already joined our network are privileged to get the following partiallyfree services:

- Training and auditing services to improve awareness of local infection control professionals in standardized surveillance activity and to ensure readiness to use and share standardized data
- Central consultations about data collection, analysis, and reporting
- Sending trainee (doctors and infection control professionals) to the GCC training program at Riyadh
- Share data for publication in regional benchmarking reports. The published reports

will be authored by one or two members form each participating hospital which will ensure collaborative ownership and authorship spirit which is missing in many situations across the region

HEALTHCARE-ASSOCIATED INFECTION (HAI)

Any infection reported to the GCC Centre for Infection Control must meet the GCC definition for healthcare-associated infection (HAI), and the person performing surveillance must decide that the clinical, laboratory, and other diagnostic information gathered on the patient satisfy the criteria for GCC definitions for HAI infection.

HAI is defined as a localized or systemic condition resulting from an adverse reaction to the presence of an infectious agent(s) or its toxin(s).

- There must be no evidence that the infection was present or incubating at the time of admission to the care setting.
- Clinical evidence may be derived from direct observation of the infection site or review of information in the patient chart or other clinical records.
- An infection is considered HAI if the date of event of the NHSN site-specific infection criterion occurs on or after the 3rd calendar day of admission to an inpatient location where day of admission is calendar day 1

The definitions used in this manual are identical, where possible, to those of the National Healthcare Safety Network (NHSN). Other important considerations include the following:

- The following infections are not considered healthcare associated:
 - Physician diagnosis cannot be accepted as evidence of an infection unless physician diagnosis is an element of the specific infection definition..
 - Infections in infants that have been acquired transplacentally (e.g., herpes simplex, toxoplasmosis, rubella, cytomegalovirus, or syphilis) and become evident ≤ 2 calendar days after birth.
 - Reactivation of a latent infections (e.g., herpes zoster [shingles], herpes simplex, syphilis, or tuberculosis).
- The following conditions are not infections:
 - Colonization, which means the presence of microorganisms on skin, on mucous membranes in open wounds, or in excretions or secretions but are not causing adverse clinical signs or symptoms.
 - Inflammation that results from tissue response to injury or stimulation by noninfectious agents, such as chemicals.
- The following is an HAI that is not reported separately:
 - Secondary BSI which is a complication of other HAI (such as UTI or SSI); is not reported as a separate infection
- The following is considered HAI:
 - Infections occurring in newborns with date of event on day 3 or later are HAI. This would include infections acquired transplacentally (e.g., herpes simplex, toxoplasmosis, rubella, cytomegalovirus, or syphilis) or as a result from passage through the birth canal (e.g., Group B Streptococcus).

RELARED CRITERIA OF HAI DENINTION

• Infection Window Period for HAI:

- \circ It is the 7-days during which all site-specific infection criteria must be met.
- It includes the day the first positive diagnostic test that is an element of the site-specific infection criterion, was obtained, the 3 calendar days before and the 3 calendar days after.

• Date of HAI event:

• It is the date the first element used to meet an NHSN site-specific infection criterion occurs for the first time within the seven-day infection window period

• Present on admission (POA):

- An infection is considered POA if the date of event of the NHSN site-specific infection criterion occur
 - \circ Two calendar days before day of admission
 - First day of admission (day 1)
 - Day after admission (day 2)
- Exceptions: SSI, LabID CDI & MRSA bacteremia may occur after patient's discharge from facility and be present upon readmission

• Transfer Rule:

- If all elements of an HAI were present within 2 calendar days of transfer from one inpatient location to another in the same facility (i.e., on the day of transfer or the next day), the HAI is attributed to the transferring location.
- If all elements of an HAI were present within 2 calendar days of transfer from one inpatient facility to another, the HAI is attributed to the transferring facility
- However, infections cannot be attributed to a location where patients are not housed overnight (like an OR or ED). In this situation, the infection should be attributed to the next inpatient location

• Multiple Transfer:

 If the patient has been transferred to more than one location on the date of an infection, or the day before, attribute the infection to the first location in which the patient was housed the day before the infection's date of event.

• <u>Repeat Infection Timeframe (RIT):</u>

 It is a 14-day timeframe during which no new infections of the same type are reported.

- \circ The date of event is Day 1 of the 14-day RIT.
- Additional pathogens recovered during the RIT from the same type of infection are added to the event.
- The RIT applies during a patient's single admission, including the day of discharge and the day after, in keeping with the Transfer Rule
- An RIT does not carry over from one admission to another even if readmission is to the same facility
- The RIT can apply at the level of specific type of infection with the exception of BSI, UTI, and PNEU where the RIT will apply at the major type of infection.

• Device removal and reinsertion:

- If central line or urinary catheter were removed and reinserted before a full calendar day without a device (central line or urinary catheter), then continue the day count
- Therefore if the patient is without a device (central line or urinary catheter) for at least one full calendar day (NOT to be read as 24 hours), then start a new day count.

• Secondary BSI Attribution Period:

- It is the period in which a positive blood culture must be collected to be considered as a secondary bloodstream infection to a primary site infection
- \circ $\,$ This period includes the Infection Window Period combined with RIT $\,$
- In case of DA HAI: It is 14-17 days in length depending upon the date of event
- In case of SSI: 17-day period that includes the date of SSI event, 3 days prior and 13 days after

• Pathogen Assignment Guidance:

- Additional pathogens recovered during the RIT from the same type of infection or during the secondary BSI attribution period are added to the event
- Exception: Pathogens excluded from specific infection definitions (e.g., yeast in UTI, Enterococcus spp. in PNEU) are also excluded as pathogens for BSIs secondary to that type of infection
- Secondary BSI pathogens may be assigned to more than one infection source at the same time

<u>Microbiologic testing:</u>

• Organisms identified from a specimen by a culture or non-culture based microbiologic testing method is acceptable to meet the HAI definition

 However, for the purpose of meeting the HAI definition culture or non-culture based microbiologic testing method must be performed for purposes of clinical diagnosis or treatment (e.g., not Active Surveillance Culture/Testing (ASC/ AST).

<u>Non-accepted organisms:</u>

 Specific fungal pathogens typically causing community-associated infections cannot be used to meet any HAI definition: Blastomyces, Histoplasma, Coccidioides, Paracoccidioides, Cryptococcus & Pneumocystis.

Element	First/second versions	Third version
Healthcare associated	No time frame *	 >2 calendar days
Present on admission	No time frame	Within 2 calendar days before or after admission
Duration between symptoms	 ≤1 calendar gap 	7-day infection window period
Device duration	 No minimum period (2011) >48 hours (2013) 	 >2 calendar days
Date of Event	Date of last element used to meet criteria	Date of first element used to meet criteria
Diagnosis of new events	No time frame *	 14 calendar days for BSI, UTI, VAP 21 calendar days for DE
Diagnosis of 2ry BSI	No time frame	 14-17 calendar days for UTI, VAP 17 calendar days for SSI
Location of attribution	• ≤48 hours	 ≤2 calendar days
Transfer role	• ≤48 hours	• ≤2 calendar days

• Summary of HAI changes in this version:

ESSENTIAL ELEMENTS OF SURVEILLANCE

A. Assess the population and identify those at greatest risk for the outcome (e.g. blood stream infection) or process (e.g. central line insertion practices) of interest

- 1. Healthcare-associated infections (HAI) (outcomes)
- 2. Patient care practices aimed at preventing HAI (processes)
- B. Select the appropriate outcome or process to be monitored by surveillance
 - 1. Examples of outcomes: HAI, infection or colonization with a specific organism, pyrogenic reaction or vascular access infection in hemodialysis patients, sharps injuries, etc.
 - 2. Examples of processes: Central line insertion practices (CLIPs), surgical care processes (e.g., preoperative antimicrobial prophylaxis), medication errors, influenza vaccination rates, hepatitis B immunity rates, personnel compliance with protocols, etc.
 - 3. Examples of other events: Occurrence of reportable diseases and conditions, communicable diseases in personnel, organisms or syndromes indicative of bioterrorist events, etc.

C. Determine observation time period: It should be sufficient to collect sufficient data. It could be affected by the hospital resources, hospital size, target population, health care priorities ...etc

- D. Choose the surveillance methodology
- E. Monitor for the outcome or process using standardized definitions for all data collected
- F. Collect appropriate denominator data, if rates are to be calculated
- G. Analyze surveillance data
- H. Report and use surveillance information in a timely manner

Note: The above elements will be discussed in more details in the following pages.

SURVEILLANCE INDICATORS

This manual will focus on the NHSN Patient Safety Component as well as IHI Bundles. NHSN Patient Safety Component includes four modules and each module has two or more surveillance elements. IHI Bundles include four types of bundles to reduce HAI occurrence. A minimum of 6 months of at least one module of Patient Safety Component is required during each calendar year to remain an active participant of the GCC Center for Infection Control. Surveillance of different types of bundles can be done alone or together with matching HAI surveillance (for example central line bundle with CLABSI)

Patient Safety modules

1- Device-Associated Module

- · Central Line-Associated Bloodstream Infection (CLABSI) Event
- · Ventilator-Associated Pneumonia (VAP) Event
- · Ventilator-associated Events (VAE)
- · Catheter-Associated Urinary Tract Infection (CAUTI) Event
- · Dialysis Event (DE)

2- Procedure-Associated Module

Surgical Site Infection (SSI) Event

3- Medication-Associated Module

- · Antimicrobial Use and Resistance (AUR); Microbiology Option
- Antimicrobial Use and Resistance (AUR) Pharmacy Option

4- Multidrug-Resistant Organisms Module

- MDRO: such as Pseudomonas aeruginosa and Klebseilla spp.
- · Clostridium difficile Infection

Bundles

- · Central Line Bundle
- · Ventilator Bundle
- · Urinary catheter bundle
- · Surgical bundle
- · Dialysis bundle

I- PATIENT SAFETY MODULES

1-DEVICE-ASSOCIATED MODULE

Device-associated infection: An infection in a patient with a device (e.g., ventilator or central line) that was used at or was removed within 2 calendar days before onset of infection.

- The device must be in place for >2 calendar days in order for the infection to be considered device-associated.
- The date of device-associated HAI event is the date the first element used to meet the infection criterion occurs for the first time within the seven-day infection window period.
- If the device-associated HAI develops within 2 calendar days of discharge from a location, it is associated with the discharging location.

A. Central Line-Associated Bloodstream Infection (CLABSI) Event:

- A CLABSI is a primary bloodstream infection (BSI) in a patient who had a central line or umbilical catheter
- The central line or umbilical catheter has to be in place for >2 days and in place at the date of event or the day before.
- Primary BSI is a laboratory-confirmed bloodstream infection (LCBI) that is not secondary to an infection meeting CDC/NHSN criteria at another body site.
- Central line is defined as an intravascular catheter that terminates at or close to the heart or in one of the great vessels which is used for infusion, withdrawal of blood, or hemodynamic monitoring. Umbilical catheter is defined as a central vascular device inserted through the umbilical artery or vein in a neonate.
- Central line could be temporary or permanent. Temporary catheter is a central line that is not tunneled. Permanent catheter is a central line that is tunneled, including certain dialysis catheters and implantable catheters.

B. Ventilator-Associated Pneumonia (VAP) Event:

- A VAP is a pneumonia (PNEU) identified by using a combination of radiologic, clinical and laboratory criteria that occurs in a patient who was ventilated.
- The ventilator has to be in place for >2 days and in place at the date of event or the day before.
- Ventilator is defined as a device to assist or control respiration continuously, inclusive of the weaning period, through a tracheostomy or by endotracheal intubation.
- Healthcare-associated pneumonia can be characterized by its onset: early or late. Early onset pneumonia occurs during the first four days of hospitalization

C. Ventilator-Associated Event (VAE):

- VAEs are identified by using a combination of objective criteria: deterioration in respiratory status after a period of stability or improvement on the ventilator, evidence of infection or inflammation, and laboratory evidence of respiratory infection in a patient who was ventilated. It has three types as shown below.
- Ventilator is defined as a device to assist or control respiration continuously, inclusive of the weaning period, through a tracheostomy or by endotracheal

intubation. The ventilator has to be in place for >2 days

- Ventilator-Associated Condition (VAC): After a period of stability or improvement on the ventilator sustained for ≥ 2 calendar days, the patient has the following indicators of worsening oxygenation; increase in daily minimum FiO2 values of ≥ 0.20 points or increase in daily minimum PEEP values of ≥ 3 cm H2O
- Infection-related Ventilator-Associated Complication (IVAC): After meeting the criteria of VAC, the patient meets the following 2 criteria; Temperature > 38 °C or < 36°C, OR white blood cell count ≥ 12,000 cells/ mm3 or ≤ 4,000 cells/mm3 AND a new antimicrobial agent(s) is started, and is continued for ≥ 4 calendar days
- **Possible Ventilator-Associated Pneumonia (PVAP):** After meeting the criteria of VAC or IVAC, the patient meets one of the following criteria; (1) Positive culture of respiratory specimens without requirement for purulent respiratory secretions. (2) Purulent respiratory secretions plus organism identified from defined respiratory specimens. (3) One of the following positive tests: Organism identified from pleural fluid, Lung histopathology, Legionella detection, or viral detection.

D. Catheter-Associated Urinary Tract Infection (CAUTI) Event:

- CAUTI is defined as a symptomatic urinary tract infection (SUTI) or asymptomatic bacteremic UTI (ABUTI) in a patient who had an indwelling urinary catheter
- Indwelling urinary catheter has to be in place for >2 days and in place at the date of event or the day before.
- Indwelling urinary catheter is defined as a drainage tube that is inserted into the urinary bladder through the urethra, is left in place, and is connected to a closed collection system; also called a Foley catheter; does not include straight in-and-out catheters.

E. Dialysis Event (DE):

Dialysis events could be one or more of the following types:

- In-unit IV antimicrobial start: Include all IV antimicrobial starts, not just those with vancomycin or for a vascular access problem. If IV antimicrobials are stopped for less than 21 days and then restarted, this is NOT considered a new event. However, if IV antimicrobials are stopped for ≥21 days and then restarted, this is considered a new event.
- 2. Positive blood culture: Include all patients with a positive blood culture even if they did not have an associated hospitalization or in-unit IV antimicrobial start. Include blood cultures taken as an outpatient or within 1 day after a hospital admission. Consider a new event for positive blood cultures occurring 21 days or more after a previous positive blood culture. Access-associated bacteremia is a positive blood culture with source identified as the vascular access site or unknown.

3. Pus, redness, or increased swelling at the vascular access site: Pus is always reportable. Report redness or swelling if it is greater than expected and suspicious for infection. There must be 21 or more days between the onset of a first episode and onset of a second episode of pus, redness, or increased swelling at a vascular access site to be considered separate dialysis events

2-PROCEDURE-ASSOCIATED MODULE

Surgical Site Infection (SSI) Event:

- Infection occurs within 30 or 90 days (according to the operative procedures) after an operative procedure that involves the skin or subcutaneous tissue (superficial incisional SSI), deep soft tissue (deep incisional SSI), or any other part of the body that is opened or manipulated during the operative procedure (organ/space SSI)
- An NHSN operative procedure is a procedure that takes place during an operation defined as a single trip to the operating room (OR) where a surgeon makes at least one incision through the skin or mucous membrane, including laparoscopic approach, and primarily closes the incision before the patient leaves
- Use 90 days only for these NHSN operative procedure; BRST, CARD,CBGB, CBGC, CRAN, FUSN, FX, HER, HPRO, KPRO, PACE, PVBY, or VSHN
- The following are details of the three types of SSI

Superficial Incisional SSI

Infection occurs within 30 days after any NHSN operative procedure, and infection involves only skin and subcutaneous tissue of the incision, and ${\bf at}$

least one of the following:

- Purulent drainage from the superficial incision
- Organisms identified from an aseptically-obtained specimen from the superficial incision or subcutaneous tissue by a culture or non-culture methods
- At least one of the following signs and symptoms of infection: pain or tenderness; localized swelling; erythema; or heat, **and** superficial incision is deliberately opened by surgeon, attending physician, or other designee and culture or non-culture based testing is not performed. Negative culture or non-culture testing does not meet this criterion
- Surgeon, attending physician, or other designee diagnosed a superficial incisional SSI

Deep Incisional SSI

Infection occurs within 30 or 90 days after the NHSN operative procedure, and infection involves deep soft tissue (e.g. fascial and muscle layers) of the incision, and **at least one of the following**:

- Purulent drainage from the deep incision
- Patient has at least one of the following signs or symptoms: fever (>38°C); localized pain or tenderness, and deep incision that spontaneously dehisces, or is deliberately opened or aspirated and organism is identified by a culture or non-culture methods or culture or

non-culture testing is not performed

 Abscess or other evidence of infection involving the deep incision that is detected on gross anatomical or histopathologic exam, or imaging test

• Organ/Space SSI

Infection occurs within 30 or 90 days after the NHSN operative procedure, and infection any part of the body deeper than the fascial/muscle layers, that is opened or manipulated during the operative procedure, **and at least one of the following:**

- Purulent drainage from a drain that is placed into the organ/space (e.g., closed suction drainage system, open drain, T-tube drain, CT guided drainage)
- Organisms are identified from an aseptically-obtained fluid or tissue in the organ/space by a culture or non-culture methods
- Abscess or other evidence of infection involving the organ/space that is detected on gross anatomical or histopathologic exam, or imaging test AND meets at least one criterion for a specific organ/space infection site: for example IAB-Intraabdominal infection:
 - (1) Organisms identified from purulent or abscess material

(2) Abscess without (a) or with (b) positive blood culture/non-culture for intestinal organisms

(3) Two of the following symptoms; fever, nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain, or jaundice **AND** (a) organism identified from the intraabdominal space or (b) positive blood culture/non-culture for intestinal organisms plus imaging suggestive of infection

3-MEDICATION-ASSOCIATED MODULE

A. Antimicrobial Use and Resistance (AUR): Microbiology Data

AUR-Microbiology Laboratory Data: Antimicrobial resistance prevalence rates per 100 isolates tested. The numerator is all resistant non-duplicate, clinical isolates processed by the laboratory during a given month in a certain hospital section (inpatients and/or outpatients) while the denominator is the number of all tested isolates processed by the laboratory during that month in that hospital section. Duplicate isolates are not counted in AUR rates. Duplicate isolate is an isolate of the same species of bacteria, regardless of antimicrobial susceptibility pattern, in the same patient, regardless of specimen site, during a given reporting period. The time is calendar month in non-blood samples and ≤ 2 weeks in blood samples. Resistant isolates are classified by the processing laboratory using minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) or disc diffusion.

B. Antimicrobial Use and Resistance (AUR): Pharmacy Data

AUR-Pharmacy Data: Antimicrobial use data are expressed as incidence density rates of

- **Days of therapy (DOT)** per 1000 patient-days/admissions in a certain hospital section (inpatients only). DOT of an antimicrobial agent is calculated by summing up the number of days in which the antimicrobial agent was used (in any amount) in an inpatient care location during the specified period.
- Defined daily dose (DDD) per 1000 patient-days/admissions in a certain hospital section (inpatients only). DDD of an antimicrobial agent is calculated by dividing the total grams of the antimicrobial agent used in an inpatient care location during the specified period by the number of grams in an average daily dose of that agent given to an adult patient (as defined by CDC/NHSN)

4-Multi Drug Resistant Organism (MDRO)

A. Gram negative MDROs;

Gram negative MDROs include the followings:

- **A. CephR-Klebsiella:** non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one cephalosporin agent (ceftazidime, cefotaxime, ceftriaxone, or cefepime)
- **B. Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE):** E-coli, Klebsiella, or Enterobacter resistant to at least one carbapenem agent (imipenem, meropenem, doripenem, or ertapenem) OR by production of a carbapenemase
- **C. MDR Acinetobacter:** non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 or 4 out of 6 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, carbapenems, and sulbactam)

D. MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 or 4 out of 5 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, and carbapenems)
 Note: Classes: Penicillins (Piperacillin, Piperacillin/Tazobactam), Aminoglycosides (Amikacin, Gentamicin, Tobramycin), Cephalosporins (Cefepime, Ceftazidime), Fluoroquinolones (Ciprofloxacin, Levofloxacin), Carbapenems (Imipenem, Meropenem, Doripenem), And Sulbactam (Ampicillin/Sulbactam)

B. Gram positive MDROs;

Gram positive MDROs include MRSA and VRE.

- MRSA: Includes S. aureus cultured from any specimen that tests oxacillinresistant by standard susceptibility testing methods, or by a positive result from molecular testing for mecA and PBP2a; these methods may also include positive results of specimens tested by any other FDA approved PCR test for MRSA.
- VRE: Any Enterococcus spp. (regardless of whether identified to the species level), that is resistant to vancomycin.

Note: No duplicate isolates or surveillance cultures are included when filling MDRO forms.

- Duplicate isolate is an isolate of the same species of bacteria, regardless of antimicrobial susceptibility pattern, in the same patient, regardless of specimen site, during a given reporting period. The time is calendar month in non-blood samples and ≤2 weeks in blood samples.
- Surveillance cultures: Those cultures not performed for purposes of clinical diagnosis or treatment including, but not limited to stool cultures for VRE and/or nasal swabs for MRSA surveillance

C. Clostridium difficile

- **Clostridium difficile Infection (CDI)**: A positive laboratory test result for C. difficile toxin A and/or B, (includes molecular assays [PCR] and/or toxin assays) tested on an unformed stool specimen (must conform to the container) OR A toxin-producing C. difficile organism detected by culture or other laboratory means performed on an unformed stool sample (must conform to the container).
- **Duplicate C. difficile:** Any C. difficile toxin-positive laboratory result from the same patient and location, following a previous C. difficile toxin-positive laboratory result within the past 2 weeks [14 days] (even across calendar months and readmissions to the same facility).
- Categorization of CDI Based on Date Specimen:
 - Incident CDI Assay: Any positive test for CDI from a specimen obtained >8 weeks after the most recent positive test for CDI (or with no previous positive test for CDI documented) for that patient.

○ Recurrent CDI Assay: Any positive test for CDI from a specimen obtained
 >2 weeks and ≤8 weeks after the most recent positive test for CDI for that patient.

• Categorizing of CDI Based on Date of Admission

- Community-Onset (CO): Any positive test for CDI collected in an outpatient location or an inpatient location ≤3 days after admission to the facility
- Community-Onset Healthcare Facility-Associated (CO-HCFA): Any positive test for CDI collected from a patient who was discharged from the facility ≤4 weeks prior to current date of stool specimen collection. Data from outpatient locations (e.g., outpatient encounters) are not included in this definition.
- Healthcare Facility-Onset (HO): Any positive test for CDI collected >3 days after admission to the facility

II-BUNDLES

A. Central line bundle

Central line bundle is a group of evidence-based interventions for patients with intravascular central catheters that, when implemented together, result in better outcomes (reduce BSI) than when implemented individually. They include:

- 1- Hand hygiene
- 2- Maximal barrier precautions

3- Chlorhexidine skin antisepsis

4- Optimal catheter site selection, with subclavian vein as the preferred site for non-tunnelled catheters

5- Daily review of line necessity, with prompt removal of unnecessary lines

B. Ventilator bundle

Ventilator bundle is a group of evidence-based interventions for patients with ventilator that, when implemented together, result in better outcomes (reduce VAP) than when implemented individually. They include:

- 1. Elevation of the head of the bed to between 30 and 45 degrees
- 2. Daily "sedative interruption" & daily assessment of readiness to extubate
- 3. Peptic ulcer disease (PUD) prophylaxis
- 4. Deep venous thrombosis (DVT) prophylaxis (unless contraindicated)
- 5. Daily oral care with chlorhexidine

C. Urinary catheter bundle

Urinary catheter bundle is a group of evidence-based interventions for patients with urinary catheter that, when implemented together, result in better outcomes (reduce UTI) than when implemented individually. They include:

- 1- Avoid unnecessary urinary catheters
- 2- Insert using aseptic technique
- 3- Maintain catheters based on recommended guidelines (daily care)
- 4- Review catheter necessity daily and remove promptly

D. Surgical bundle

The surgical bundle is a group of evidence-based interventions for patients undergoing surgery that, when implemented together, result in better outcomes (reduce SSI) than when implemented individually. They include:

1- Appropriate use of prophylactic antibiotics;

- Selection
- Timely administration
- Timely discontinuation

- 2- Appropriate hair removal;
- 3- Controlled 6 AM postoperative serum glucose in cardiac surgery patients
- 4- Immediate postoperative normothermia (36.1-37.1 C°) for colorectal surgery patients.

E. Hemodialysis Bundle

A CDC audit tool and checklist can be used by individuals when assessing staff practices for infection prevention in hemodialysis facilities. The tool can be also used by the staff hemodialysis facilities to help guide their practices. They include:

A- Hemodialysis Bundle for Catheter; checklist for:

- 1- hemodialysis catheter connection
- 2- hemodialysis catheter disconnection
- 3- hemodialysis catheter exit site care
- 4- dialysis station routine disinfection
- 5- hemodialysis injectable medication preparation
- 6- hemodialysis injectable medication administration

B- Hemodialysis Bundle for Fistula/Graft; checklist for:

- 1- arteriovenous fistula/graft cannulation
- 2- arteriovenous fistula/graft decannulation
- 3- dialysis station routine disinfection
- 4- hemodialysis injectable medication preparation
- 5- hemodialysis injectable medication administration

SURVEILLANCE LOCATION AND PERIOD

Each GCC facility needs to collect data about a certain component (of the Patient Safety Monthly Reporting Plan modules) for at least one month.

Location of Surveillance: The patient care area to which a patient is assigned while receiving care in the healthcare facility.

The location of surveillance could be inpatient, outpatient, or both

- BSI, UTI, VAP, VAE, AUR-pharmacy, and PPP are surveyed only in inpatients
- DE is surveyed only in outpatients
- SSI and MDRO may be surveyed in both inpatients and outpatients
- AUR-microbiology should be surveyed in both inpatients and outpatients
- There is no UTI surveillance for neonatal ICU
- Central line, ventilator, and urinary catheter bundles are surveyed in inpatients
- Surgical bundle is surveyed in inpatients and/or outpatients
- Dialysis bundle is surveyed only in outpatients

I- Inpatient locations: Locations serving patients whose date of admission to the healthcare facility and the date of discharge are <u>different</u> calendar days.

- 1. ICU: A nursing care area that provides intensive observation, diagnosis, and therapeutic procedures for adults (Adult ICU), children (Pediatric ICU, PICU), or neonates (Neonatal ICU, NICU) who are critically ill. The critical care could be surgical, medical, trauma, respiratory, neurologic...etc. An ICU excludes nursing areas that provide step-down, intermediate care or telemetry only. Specialty care areas are also excluded. The type of ICU is determined by the kind of patients cared for in that unit. That is, if 80% of patients are of a certain type (e.g., patients with trauma), than that ICU is designated as that type of unit (in this case, trauma ICU). When a unit houses roughly equal populations of medical and surgical patients, it is called a medical/ surgical unit.
- Specialty care area (SCA): Hospital location which includes one of the types below: Bone marrow transplant, solid organ transplant, inpatient acute dialysis, hematology/ oncology, or chronic care units
- **3. Other inpatient:** including any inpatient locations which is not ICU or SCA e.g. inpatient medical, surgical, or other wards, step down units, or operating rooms (OR). OR may include an operating room, C-Section room, interventional radiology room or a cardiac catheterization lab, or Post Anesthesia Care Unit

II- Outpatient locations: Locations serving patients whose date of admission to the healthcare facility and the date of discharge are the <u>same calendar</u> day. These may include any outpatient clinic, Outpatient Emergency Department, or same day surgery and its 24-hour observation area

P.S. Other locations include:

- COMMUNITY LOCATIONS: e.g. Home care
- NON-PATIENT CARE LOCATIONS: e.g. laboratory or laundry.

SURVEILLANCE METHODOLOGY

- The Patient Safety surveillance modules require active, patient-based, prospective prioritydirected surveillance (as defined below) of device/medication/procedure-associated infection events and their corresponding denominator data by a trained infection control professional (ICP).
- This means that the ICP shall seek out infections during a patient's stay by screening a variety of data sources.
- Retrospective chart reviews should be used only when patients are discharged before all information can be gathered.
- Other HCW (other than ICP) may be trained to screen data sources for these infections, but the ICP must make the final determination.
- To minimize the ICP's data collection burden, others may be trained to collect the denominator data (separate forms for device/medication -associated infections).

Important concepts:

Active and passive

- 1. Active surveillance
 - a) Trained personnel, mainly ICPs, vigorously look for HAI
 - b) Information accumulated by using a variety of data sources within and beyond the nursing ward

2. Passive surveillance

a) Persons who do not have a primary surveillance role, such as ward nurses or respiratory therapists, identify and report HAI

Patient-based and laboratory-based

1. Patient-based

a) Count HAI, assess risk factors, and monitor patient care procedures and practices for adherence to infection control principles

- b) Requires ward rounds and discussion with caregivers
- 2. Laboratory-based

a) Detection is based solely on the findings of laboratory studies of clinical specimens

Prospective and retrospective

- 1. Prospective surveillance
 - a) Monitor patients during their hospitalization
 - b) For SSIs, also monitor during the post-discharge period
- 2. Retrospective surveillance

a) Identify infections via chart reviews after patient discharge

Priority-directed and comprehensive

- 1. Priority-directed (also called targeted, focused, or Surveillance by Objective)
 - a) Objectives for surveillance are defined

b) Focus is on specific events, processes, organisms, and/or patient populations

- 2. Comprehensive
 - a) Continuous monitoring of all patients for all events and/or processes
 - b) Highly personnel resource intensive if done manually
SURVEILLANCE DATA COLLECTION

The GCC forms (using the GCC/NHSN definitions of each data field) should be used to collect all required data. The forms and instructions on how to fill them, will be discussed later. The data collected could be numerator or denominator data.

1-NUMERATOR DATA

Numerator is the upper portion of a fraction used to calculate a rate or ratio. In surveillance, it is usually the number of cases of a disease or event being studied. Personnel other than ICPs may be trained to screen data sources for HAI, or automated screening of electronic databases may be used, as long as the ICP makes the final determination of presence of HAI according to the criteria for defining HAI.

Numerator data to collect

- 1. Demographic name, date of birth, gender, hospital identification number, admission date
- 2. Infection onset date, site of infection, patient care location of HAI onset
- 3. Risk factors devices, procedures, other factors associated with HAI
- 4. Laboratory pathogens, antibiogram, serology, pathology
- 5. Radiology/imaging X-ray, CT scan, MRI, etc.

Sources of numerator data

- 1. Admission/discharge/transfer records, microbiology laboratory records
- 2. Visits to patient wards for observation and discussion with caregivers
- 3. Patient charts (paper or computerized) for case confirmation
 - a) Laboratory and radiology/imaging results
 - b) Nursing and physician's notes and consults
 - c) Admission diagnosis
 - d) History and physical examination findings
 - e) Records of diagnostic and surgical interventions
 - f) Temperature chart
 - g) Information on administration of antibiotics
- 4. For post-discharge detected SSI, sources include records from surgery clinics, physician's offices, emergency departments

How an ICP collects numerator data

- 1. Screens admission/discharge/transfer records for patients admitted with infection and those whose diagnoses put them at risk of acquiring HAI
- 2. Reviews laboratory reports looking for patients with possible infections (e.g., positive microbiology cultures, positive pathology findings) and converses with

laboratory personnel trying to identify patients that might be infected and to identify clusters of infections, especially in areas not targeted for routine HAI surveillance

- 3. During ward rounds, quickly screens nursing care reports, temperature charts, antibiotic administration sheets, and Kardexes; converses with nurses and physicians trying to identify patients who might be infected
- 4. Performs chart review of patients suspected of having HAI: reviews physician's progress notes and nurse's notes, laboratory data, radiology/imaging reports, surgery reports, etc.; if electronic charts are available, these can be reviewed from the ICP's desk, but ward rounds are still essential for surveillance, prevention, and control activities
- 5. Completes HAI data collection forms/screens as data sources are reviewed

2-DENOMINATOR DATA

Denominator is the lower portion of a fraction used to calculate a rate or ratio. Denominator data may be collected by someone other than the ICP as long as that person is trained. When denominator data are available from electronic databases (e.g., patient tracking systems, respiratory therapy database), these sources may be used as long as the counts are not substantially different (+/-5%) from those collected manually.

Denominator data to collect

Counts of the cohorts of patients at risk of acquiring HAI

- 1. Device-associated BSI, VAP, and UTI incidence density rates: record daily the total number of patients and total number of ventilator-days, central line-days, and urinary catheter-days in the patient care area(s) under surveillance; sum these daily counts at the end of the surveillance period for use as denominators
- 2. DE: record the number of chronic hemodialysis patients with each access type who received hemodialysis at the center during the first two working days of the month
- 3. AUR-microbiology: record the number of tested isolates
- 4. AUR-pharmacy: record the patient-days as in device-associated HAI
- 5. SSI or PPP: record information on operative procedures selected for surveillance (e.g., type of procedure, date, risk factors, etc.)

Sources of denominator data

- 1. Device-associated BSI, VAP, and UTI incidence density rates: visits to patient care areas to obtain daily counts of the number of patients admitted and the number of patients with each of the commonly used devices associated with HAI (i.e., one or more central line, ventilator, or indwelling urinary catheter)
- 2. DE: visits to patient hemodialysis outpatient clinics to obtain monthly counts of

chronic hemodialysis patients served

- 3. AUR-microbiology: processing laboratory reports
- 4. AUR-pharmacy: total of patients days as shown in device-associated HAI
- 5. For SSI or PPP rates: detailed logs from the operating room for each operative procedure

SURVEILLANCE DATA ANALYSIS

1-KEY CONCEPTS:

Surveillance should yield risk-adjusted incidence rates to allow inter- and intra-facility rate comparisons. Here are some important definitions and concepts:

Incidence and prevalence

1. Incidence rate: a measure of the frequency with which an event occurs in a population over a defined time period. The numerator is the number of new cases occurring during the defined time period, and the denominator is the population at risk.

2. Prevalence rate: the proportion of persons in a population who have a particular disease or condition (new and previously existing) at a specified point in time or over a specified period of time.

Note: Attack rate is a type of incidence rate used to measure the frequency of new cases of a disease or condition in a specific population during a given (short) period of time; expressed as a percentage.

Risk-adjusted rates and crude rates

1. Risk-adjusted rates

a) Rates are controlled for variations in the distribution of major risk factors associated with an event's occurrence

b) Such rates allow inter- and intra-facility rate comparisons

2. Crude rates

- a) Rates assume equal distribution of risk factors for all events
- b) Such rates cannot be used for inter-facility comparisons

There are two types of statistics, descriptive and inferential. Descriptive statistics provides numerical information about variables (e.g. mean). Inferential statistics makes an assumption about a population based on a sample of the population (Z test).

2-CALCULATING RATES

CLABSI: The CLABSI rate per 1000 central line-days is calculated by dividing the number of CLABSI by the number of central line-days and multiplying the result by 1000. The Central Line Utilization Ratio is calculated by dividing the number of central line-days by the number of patient-days. These calculations will be performed separately for different types of ICUs, specialty care areas, and other locations in the institution. Separate rates and ratios will also be calculated for different types of catheters and birthweight categories in NICUs.

VAP: The VAP rate per 1000 ventilator-days is calculated by dividing the number of VAPs by the number of ventilator-days and multiplying the result by 1000. The Ventilator Utilization Ratio is calculated by dividing the number of ventilator-days by the number of patient-days. These calculations will be performed separately for the different types of ICUs, specialty

care areas, and other locations in the institution, as well as by each birthweight category in NICUs.

VAE: The VAE rate per 1000 ventilator-days is calculated by dividing the number of VAEs by the number of ventilator-days and multiplying the result by 1000. The VAE rate per 100 episodes of mechanical ventilation is calculated by dividing the number of VAEs by the number of episodes of mechanical ventilation and multiplying the result by 100 (episodes of mechanical ventilator Utilization Ratio is calculated by dividing the number of ventilator-days by the number of patient-days. These calculations will be performed separately for the different types of ICUs, specialty care areas, and other adult locations in the institution

CAUTI: The CAUTI rate per 1000 urinary catheter-days is calculated by dividing the number of CAUTIs by the number of catheter-days and multiplying the result by 1000. The Urinary Catheter Utilization Ratio is calculated by dividing the number of urinary catheter-days by the number of patient-days. These calculations will be performed separately for the different types of ICUs, specialty care areas, and other locations in the institution.

DE: The numbers of various events (In-unit IV antimicrobial start, positive blood culture, or local infection) are tabulated, and rates of these events per 100 patient-months calculated by dividing the number of events by the number of patient-months and multiplying the result by 100. These rates are stratified by vascular access type and compared to the mean rate of all centers combined.

AUR-microbiology: Antimicrobial resistance data are expressed as prevalence resistance rates per 100 isolates tested (i.e., the number of resistant isolates divided by the number of isolates tested x 100)

AUR-pharmacy: Antimicrobial use data are expressed as incidence density rates of DOTs or DDDs per 1000 patient-days/admissions stratified by hospital area (calculated by dividing the number of DOTs or DDDs by the number of patient-days/admissions and multiplying the result by 1000. DOT of an antimicrobial agent is calculated by summing up the number of days in which the antimicrobial agent was used (in any amount) in an inpatient care location during the specified period. DDD of an antimicrobial agent is calculated by the number of grams in an average daily dose of the agent given to an adult patient (as defined by CDC/NHSN). Antimicrobials with similar spectrum or clinical indications are grouped prior to analysis.

SSI: The SSI rates per 100 operative procedures are calculated by dividing the number of SSIs by the number of specific operative procedures and multiplying the results by 100. These calculations will be performed separately for the different types of operative procedures and stratified by risk index. Standardized infection ratios are also calculated using indirect standardization or multivariate models.

MDRO-Infection Surveillance: MDRO infection incidence rate is calculated by dividing the number of infections of a certain MDRO type by the number of patient days and multiplying the results by 1000. Rate is then stratified by time (e.g., month, quarter, etc.) and patient care location.

MDRO-Laboratory-Identified (LabID) Event: Numerator data are the Laboratoryidentified MDRO Events while denominator data are the number of patient days, admissions, and encounters (for ER and outpatient locations). These data are used to calculate four distinct proxy measures including: (1) admission prevalence rate and (2) overall prevalence rate based on clinical testing (measures of exposure burden), (3) MDRO bloodstream infection incidence rate (measure of infection burden), and (4) overall MDRO infection/ colonization incidence rate (measure of healthcare acquisition). LabID Events proxy measures are categorized as healthcare facility-onset (> 3 days after admission to the facility) versus community-onset (\leq 3 days after admission to the facility).

The standardized infection ratio (SIR):

- SIR is a summary measure used to track HAIs at a national, state, or local level over time.
- SIR provides improved risk adjustment and replace risk-stratified HAI rates.
- It is calculated by dividing the number of observed over the expected events of device associated or procedure associated HAIs
- The expected can be calculated from the published benchmarking reports of NHSN or GCC.
- To allow for more precise comparisons, SIRs are calculated only if the number of expected HAIs is ≥1
- When the expected HAI <1, this indicates that the denominator (e.g. number of device days or procedures) in the facility or location is too low to calculate a precise SIR and comparative statistics.

3-DESCRIPING RATES

Common descriptive statistical measurements used in surveillance programs in the healthcare setting are measures of frequency (e.g., rates, ratios, and proportions), measures of central tendency (e.g., mean and median), measures of dispersion (e.g., standard deviation), and percentiles. Here are some important definitions and concepts:

Measures of Frequency:

Rates, ratios, and proportions are used to measure the occurrence and risk of an event in a specific population during a given period.

- 1. Rate: an expression of the frequency with which an event occurs in a defined population, for example, CLA-BSI incidence rate is 5.3 per 1000 patient-days
- 2. Ratio: the value obtained by dividing one quantity by another, for example, the ratio of females to males is 2:1
- 3. Proportion: a type of ratio in which the values in the numerator are included in (i.e., are a subset of) the denominator, for example, 33% of the population is in risk category 1

Measures of Central Tendency

Measures of central tendency describe the values around the middle of a set of data. Two measures of central tendency used in healthcare surveillance are the arithmetic mean and the median.

- 1. The mean is the mathematical average of the values in a set of data. Although the mean is commonly used, it is important to remember that its value is affected by outliers (extremely low or high values).
- 2. The median is the middle value in a ranked set of data. Because half of the measurements in the data set lie below the median and half of the measurements lie above it, the value of the median is not affected by outliers.

Measures of Dispersion

Measures of dispersion measure the distribution of a set of data around its mean. Commonly used measures of dispersion in hospital epidemiology are the range and standard deviation.

- 1. The range is the difference between the smallest value and the largest value in a set of data.
- 2. The standard deviation is a measure that reflects the distribution of values around the mean.

Percentiles

Percentiles are used to indicate the relative position of a measurement with respect to other measurements in a set of data. The median is the 50th percentile in a distribution of numbers because half of the values in the distribution are lower and half are higher than the median value. In addition to the median, commonly used percentiles for reporting surveillance data are the 10th, 25th, 75th, and 90th percentiles.

4-COMPARING RATES

For the purpose of comparing rates, statistical tests can be used to determine whether significant differences exist (by giving approximate p-values). Here are some common terms you will encounter:

Z-test: is a statistical test used to determine if the rate difference between 2 independent groups is large enough to be statistically significant, that is, if it is unlikely to have occurred by chance.

p-value: is the probability of obtaining a value of the test statistic at least as extreme as the one that was actually observed, given that the null hypothesis is true.

Stratification and Standardization:

Comparing rates requires that they be appropriately stratified and/or adjusted by risk to account for differences in the distribution of the important risk factors.

Stratification is the grouping together of patients at similar risk for an event (e.g., acquiring a nosocomial SSI).

Standardization: refers to the procedure done to facilitate the comparison between two groups with different weights of a certain factor (that influence the rate of interest but which is not the focus of attention) by removing the effect of such factor through creating a weighted-average (summary) rate.

Indirect standardization: is the case were the age specific infection rates from the standard are multiplied with the age structure of the index. The end result is mostly an expected number of infections for the index population which can be compared with the observed number of infections using the SIR. Age specific infection rates for the index are not required to do indirect standardization.

Standardized Infection Ratio (SIR): is basically compares the infection rate observed in the index-population with the infection rate that could be expected, if the index-population had an age specific the infection rate pattern, which is comparable with the age specific the infection rate of the standard population.

Statistical error: Type I and Type II:

Type I error, a error, or a "false positive": the error of rejecting a null hypothesis when it is actually true. Plainly speaking, it occurs when we are observing a difference when in truth there is none.

Type II error, β error, or a "false negative": the error of failing to reject a null hypothesis when the alternative hypothesis is the true state of nature. In other words, this is the error of failing to observe a difference when in truth there is one.

Note: as a general rule of thumb, do not compare procedure risk category (e.g. SSI) rates when the number of the denominator (e.g. operations) of either rate is less than 20. Also, do not use the SIR to perform comparisons when the denominator of the SIR (e.g. the

expected number of SSIs) is less than 1. If comparison is necessary when denominators are small, other statistical tests must be used (e.g., Fisher's Exact test or a Poisson test).

5-BENCHMARKING

Benchmarking is the process of "comparing oneself to others performing similar activities, so as to continuously improve." the National Healthcare Safety Network (NHSN) in US acute care hospitals is the oldest and most widely used of benchmarking. Although it is very appealing to compare one's rates externally with others, comparisons should be made only after ensuring that the following conditions are met:

- Criteria for defining a case are standardized and up to date.
- Criteria are consistently used by all participants and all data collectors.
- The population and time period for study is well defined.
- The surveillance methodology is standardized and consistently used by all participants over time.
- Rates and ratios are calculated using the same numerators (number of cases) and denominators (population at risk).
- The size of the population studied (denominator) is large enough to provide an accurate estimate of the true rate.
- A standardized risk adjustment method is used by all participants.
- All data collectors receive training on how to collect data and use a standardized form.
- The facility and population being compared is similar to the types of facilities and populations in an aggregate database used for external comparison (for example, data from a neonatal ICU is compared with data aggregated from other neonatal ICUs).
- The GCC center for infection control has a mechanism for ensuring the accuracy, sensitivity, and specificity of the data submitted to it.
- The analysis and interpretation of the data provided by the benchmarking system is accurate and in a form that is understandable to the users.
- Feedback will be disseminated to those who can affect change.
- The data provided by GCC center for infection control to an external similar bodies (e.g. NHSN) are coded for confidentiality, and the reports provided to these bodies or to the public do not contain facility identifiers

SURVEILLANCE REPORTING

A written report should be developed to provide a mechanism to interpret and disseminate surveillance data to stimulate performance improvement activities. Tables, graphs, and charts are effective tools for organizing, summarizing, and visually displaying data and should be used as applicable. The format and level of detail in each report will depend on the intended audience

A surveillance report should:

- 1. Define the event, population, setting, and time period studied (e.g., surgical site infections in patients undergoing coronary artery bypass graft in hospital A from January through December 2003)
- 2. State the criteria used for defining a case (e.g., NNIS criteria for urinary tract infection)
- 3. Specify the number of cases or events identified and the number in the population studied (e.g., 2 surgical site infections in 179 total hip replacement procedures performed)
- 4. Explain the methodology used to identify cases (e.g., case reports from personnel and review of medical records and laboratory results)
- 5. Identify the statistical methods and calculations used, when appropriate (e.g., fall rate in April = falls in April / # resident days in April x 1000 or 3/414 x 1000 =7.2 falls per 1000 resident-days)
- 6. State the purpose for conducting surveillance (e.g., to reduce the rate of occurrence of an event)
- 7. Interpret the findings in a manner that is understandable to those who read the report
- 8. Describe any actions taken and recommendations made for prevention and control measures
- 9. Identify the author and date of the report
- 10. Identify the recipients of the report

Mechanism of reporting:

After you prepare the report according to the above criteria (including easy to understand conclusions and recommendations), the following persons/bodies need to receive a copy of your final report:

1. Immediate supervisor, higher rank administration, or any other healthcare facility employee who are required (by your facility local policies) to be informed and/or are authorized to implement the suggested recommendation. Some reports may need to be reported to the ministry of health or even higher national or international bodies (according to your country health policies e.g. certain outbreaks).

- 2. Healthcare workers who have immediate concern with the report contents (e.g. surgical team who performed the procedures for which you are reporting SSI rates)
- 3. ICPs who are directly involved in data collection as a way to keep them informed as well as promote quality improvements

REFERENCES

[1] The National Healthcare Safety Network (NHSN) Manual (January 2017). Patient Safety Component Protocol. Division of Healthcare Quality Promotion National Center for Infectious Diseases Atlanta, Georgia https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/pdfs/pscmanual/pcsmanual current.pdf

(Last accessed Dec 2016)

 [2] Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Outline For Healthcare-Associated Infections Surveillance (May 2006)
 https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/pdfs/outlineforhaisurveillance.pdf
 (Last accessed Dec 2016)

[3] The National Healthcare Safety Network (NHSN) Data Collection Forms https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/acute-care-hospital/index.html (Last accessed Dec 2016)

[4] CDC/NHSN surveillance definition of health care–associated infection and criteria for specific types of infections.

https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/pdfs/pscmanual/17pscnosinfdef_current.pdf (Last accessed Dec 2016)

- [5] Horan TC, Andrus M, Dudeck MA. CDC/NHSN surveillance definition of health careassociated infection and criteria for specific types of infections in the acute care setting. Am J Infect Control. 2008 Jun;36(5):309-32.
- [6] Surveillance. APIC Text of Infection Control and Epidemiology. The Association for Professionals in Infection Control and Epidemiology, Inc. Third Edition
- [7] Use of Statistics. APIC Text of Infection Control and Epidemiology. The Association for Professionals in Infection Control and Epidemiology, Inc. Third Edition

Instructions to Download Surveillance Forms

- 1. Open document in Acrobat 6.0 version
- 2. Go to TOOLS
- 3. Click ADVANCED EDITING
- 4. Use TOUCH OBJECT TOOL to highlight the form of interest and copy
- 5. Paste the copied form to a words document file
- 6. Insert your institutional logo

APPENDIX 1: CLABSI Form & Instructions



				S	ECTION	:	ABO	RAT	ORY	RE	COR	Û															
			-							١ntin	nicro	obial	sen	sitiv	ίty												
Name of Gram Positive or Negative	Date of D record R OD-MM-YY	┉┙≺⊣	К H З A Г С S P S A Г С S P З A В В В В В В В В З А Г С S P З A В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В В	0 m m m O	О = то ⊢ × О = то ∧	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	ਲ਼⊂⋾≡∩	0 א ם צט א ט	DZHFO		> - 2 m	⊥⊣≺⊅m	⊣zmの	H Z H	0 < m r	NZF	סקח⊻	I⊣⊓Z	0 Z H 3	H×03	>×0	ס⊣ס	V P H D H D	NZH	<u>ତ</u> ମ ଏ	> 7 8 0 I	nz><
	Yes																										
	Yes																										
	□ Yes																										
MDRO: (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-I	Klebsiella (4) Carbape esistant or intermedia	nem res œ) to at	istant Enterobacteria	aceae (oorin ac	CRE) (5) MD Ient (ceftazid	R Acine lime, ce	tobacte	er (6) 1e, cef	MDR K Triaxor	lebsiel 1e, or 1	la (7) cefepir	me)	seudo	mona	ß												
MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: n	riaceae (CRE): E-co (resistant or intermed on-susceptible (resist	ii, Klebs liate) to ant or ir	iella, or Enterobacte at least one agent i Itermediate) to at lea	in at lea ast one	ant to at leas st 3 out of 6 agent in at l	antimic east 3 of	arbape crobial out of !	nem a classes antin	gent (s (peni icrobi	imipen cillins, al class	em, rr amino æs (pe	nerope oglyco onicillii	nem, sides, ıs, am	doripe cepha	nem, lospo cosid	or er rins, f es, ce	apen: luoro	em) (quino spori	DR by lones	, prod	uctior apen	of a ems,	carba and si	arbap	imase tam) enem	(S	
AMK= amikacin AMPSUL= ampicillin/sulbactam AMYCIV= amovicillin/clavulanic	CEFOTX = cefota CEFOX= cefoxitir	n xime	CIPRO = cip CLIND = clin	rofloxac Idamyci	⊐ ≚ j		= eryt = gent	hromy	cin			erope ethicill	in em		IP= IPTA	oipera Z = pi	cillin	illin/t	azoba	nctam	nrim		VANC S = S)= val	ncom	iycin	
CEFAZ= cefazolin CEFAZ= cefazolin CEFEP = cefepime	CEFTRX = ceftria CEFTRX = ceftria	kone me	DORI= dorij ERTA= ertap	penem penem		LEVO= LNZ=	= levofi linezoli	oxacin d			I = mo = oxao	cillin	acin		IG= OBR	tigecy A= to	cline bram	ycin	e /uii	menio	pp IIII			lesista lot tes	ant	a	
Name of other organis	ims rec		Amphotericin	в	nidulafun	gin (Caspo	fung	2.	Anti	nazo	ole obia	Flue	cytos	vity sine	0	ther	drug	4	g	her c	frug-	2	Q	her u	drug-	ய்
															_												
Primary bloodstream infection may be used for patients of all ag	ns (BSI) are labor ges and must meet	atory-c one of	confirmed bloodst the following thr	ream i ee crite	nfections (l eria:	_CBI) t	hat ar	e not	secor	ndary	to an	infec	tion r	neeti	ng Cl	DC/N	NSH	crite	ria at	t ano	ther	body	' site	. LCB	I crit	teria	
Patient of any age has a reconcept of any age	ognized pathogen ic	lentifie	d from one or mo	re bloc	od specime	ns by a	a cultu	Ire or	non-c	ulture	e base	ed mi	crobic	ologic	testi	ng m	letho	ā									
 Patient of any age has at lead Common commensal (e.g., d or more blood specimens drawn or 	ast one of the follov iphtheroids, <i>Bacillu</i> on separate occasio	ving sig s sp., / ons by	jns or symptoms: <i>Propionibacterium</i> a culture or non-c	fever sp., co culture	(>38°C), c bagulase-ne based mice	hills, o egative obiolo	r hypc staph gic tes	nyloco sting r	on, a cci, v nethc	iridan: d	s grou	up str	eptoc	occi,	Aerc	COCC	ds <i>sn</i>	р., л	1icro	כסככו	lds <i>si</i>	o.) is	iden	tifiec	1 fror	n tw	Ö
Patient ≤1 year of age has al Common commensal (e.g., d or more blood specimens drawn v	t least <i>one</i> of the fo iphtheroids, <i>Bacillu</i> on separate occasio	ollowing ssp., / ons by	g signs or sympto Propionibacterium a culture or non-c	ms: fe sp., a ulture	ver (>38 ⁰ (bagulase-ne based mici	, recta egative robiolo	al), hy 9 staph 9 staph	pothei iyloco sting r	rmia (cci, v nethc	(<36º iridan od	C, re s grou	ctal), ıp str	apne eptoc	a, or occi,	brad <i>Aerc</i>	ycard Ycocc	lia a us sp	р., Л	1icro	כסככו	lds <i>s</i> /	o.) is	iden	tifiec	1 fror	n tw	Ö
Recognized pathogen: does not inc Two or more blood cultures draw same or consecutive calendar days an	clude organisms consi m on separate occa nd (2) that at least on	dered co sions: r e bottle	ommon commensal. neans that (1) blooc from each blood dra	Examp 1 from a 1 m has	le; S. aureus it least two b the same cor	, Enterc blood dr mmon c	ococcus aws (e	s spp., .g., dif nsal on	E. coli ferent ganisn	, Pseu venipi	domor	ias sp es or a	o., Kle a comf	bsiella pinatic	a spp. on of v	, Canı /enipu	dida s Inctur	pp., e e and	d lume	en wit	hdrav	val) v	vere c	ollect	ed or	1 the	
Mucosal Barrier Injury (MBI- Allogeneic SCT with Grade ≥ 3 Allogeneic SCT with diarrhea (2)	LCBI) is a LCBI ca GI GVHD (ileus wit ≥1 L diarrhea/day ii ≥ hefore the date t	h abdc h adult he nos	y intestinal organi minal pain or diar s or ≥20 cc/kg/da itive blood enerim	isms in rrhea) ty in ch	a patient v hildren) wit	h vith	MBI Pepto	broide	s spp	erion ,, Can cus sp	9 , P	CBI C revot	riteric Closti ella s	op., /	s me /eilloi s me	t but rella	spp.	orgal	nism S spp Entern	is of First Star	ly on Geriad	ie of Ideri	the f	in d	vings		<u>2</u> .
onset on or within / calendar day	vs before the date t 00 cells mm3)	he pos	itive blood specim	nen wa	is collected		MBI	-LCB	Crit	erion	3: 2		riterio	on 2 i	s me	t but	the	orga	nism	is or	ly vii ly vii	idan idan	s gro	s dn	trept	0000	<u>0</u> . 0

CLABSI Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled out for all patients with one or more central lines (including umbilical) in the ICU, NICU, SCA, or other inpatient locations in case CLABSI component of the device-associated module is recorded at your facility in this particular month.

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

- A. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):

 1-Bahrain
 2-Kuwait
 3-Oman
 4-Qatar
 5-Saudi Arabia
 6-UAE
- B. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: 501052647

7-Yemen

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month of BSI diagnosis in case BSI was diagnosed or the month of central line insertion in case No BSI was diagnosed)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: BSI surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units (ICU), (2) neonatal intensive care units (NICU), (3) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (4) any other inpatient locations in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards).

Note: If the BSI develops in a patient within 2 calendar days of transfer or discharge from a location, attribute to the transferring or discharging location on the infection report, not the current location of the patient.

Note: Although locations are categorized into bigger groups (e.g. other inpatients), it is always required to add the specific ward/clinic/unit in your hospital that the data have been collected from (e.g. other inpatients: ward 15, general medicine).

SECTION II: ADMISSION INFORMATION:

Hospital admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to facility

Hospital discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from facility

ICU/NICU admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to ICU/NICU

ICU/NICU discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from ICU/NICU

Diagnosis: Record the admission diagnosis

Birth wt: Record the birth weight (not the current weight) in grams in NICU patients only

Gestational age: Record the gestational age in weeks in NICU patients only

SECTION III: CENTRAL LINE INFORMATION:

Number of central line inserted: enter the number of central line inserted, and then fill out the detailed information for each central line in the table below

Location of central line insertion: enter the hospital location where central line was inserted

CL1, CL2, and CL3: For each central line, record the insertion and removal dates, and the number corresponding to the correct choices of central line types, the insertion sites, and number of lumens. For example, if it is temporary non-tunneled multiple-lumen catheter inserted at the jugular vein, it would take the following values 1 (type-1), 1 (type-2), 1 (site), and 2 (lumen)

Note: In counting the denominator, if a patient has more than one temporary central line on a given day, this is counted only as one central line day. If a patient has both a temporary and a permanent central line on the same day, the day is counted as one temporary central line day.

Note: Permanent catheter is a central line that is tunneled, including certain dialysis catheters and implantable catheters. Temporary catheter is a central line that is not tunneled. Umbilical catheter is a central line inserted through the umbilical artery or vein in a neonate.

SECTION IV: BSI EVENT INFORMATION:

BSI diagnosed: If BSI was diagnosed, then you will be required to answer all the section questions as applicable. If no BSI was diagnosed, then check "No" and do not answer any other question in that section (with exception of hospitalization death, death date and BSI contributed to death).

BSI diagnosis: Record how the BSI was diagnosed. Check the example below to guide you about the criteria of BSI diagnosis. Please check the appropriate boxes on the back of the form that corresponds to the patient criteria.

Primary bloodstream infections (BSI) are laboratory-confirmed blood CDC/NHSN criteria at another body site. LCBI criteria may be used for pat	Istream infections (LCBI) that are not secondary to an infection meeting
LCBI Criterion 1:	
Patient of any age has a recognized pathogen identified from one or r	nore blood specimens by a culture or non-culture based microbiologic testing
method	
LCBI Criterion 2:	
Patient of any age has at least one of the following signs or symptom	is: fever (>38°C), chills, or hypotension, and
Common commensal (e.g., diphtheroids, <i>Bacillus</i> sp., <i>Propionibacteriu</i>	<i>im</i> sp., coagulase-negative staphylococci, viridans group streptococci,
Aerococcus spp., Micrococcus spp.) is identified from two or more blood s	pecimens drawn on separate occasions by a culture or non-culture based
microbiologic testing method	
LCBI Criterion 3:	terms for (2000) restally to mathematic ((2000) restally ended
Patient ≤1 year of age has at least <i>one</i> of the following signs of symp	toms: rever (>38° C, rectal), hypothermia (<36° C, rectal), aphea, or
Diduy(diuld anu Common commonsel (o.g. dinhthoroide <i>Pacillus</i> en <i>Dronionihactori</i>)	umen - conquilaça nagativa etanhulaçacci viridane arayın etrantaçacci
Arecoccus spp. Micrococcus spp.) is identified from two or more blood s	normans drawn an canarata accacions by a culture or non culture bacad
microbiologic tecting method	pecimens urawit on separate occasions by a culture of non-culture based
Notes:	
Recognized pathogen: does not include organisms considered common commens	al. Example; S. aureus, Enterococcus spp., E. coli, Pseudomonas spp., Klebsiella spp.,
Candida spp., etc.	
Two or more blood cultures drawn on separate occasions: means that (1) blo	bod from at least two blood draws (e.g., different venipunctures or a combination of
venipuncture and lumen withdrawal) were collected on the same or consecutive cale	ndar days and (2) that at least one bottle from each blood draw has the same common
Mucocal Parrier Injury (MPI-LCPI) is a LCPI caused by intestinal	MPT_I CPT Criterion 1. CPI Criterion 1 is mot but the organism is only one
organisms in a national with	of the followings: Bacteroides spn. Candida spn. Clostridium spn.
\square Allogeneic SCT with Grade > 3 GLGVHD (ileus with abdominal nain or	Enterococcus snn Eusobacterium snn Pentostrentococcus snn Prevotella
	snn Veillonella snn or Enteroharteriareae
□ Allogeneic SCT with diarrhea (>1 L diarrhea/day in adults or >20	MRI-I CRI Criterion 2: I CRI Criterion 2 is met but the organism is only

BSI date: Record the date BSI was diagnosed

the date the positive blood specimen was collected

□ Neutropenia (WBC or ANC < 500 cells mm3)

cc/kg/day in children) with onset on or within 7 calendar days before

Underlying conditions for MBI-LCBI: Indicate underlying conditions for MBI-LCBI; Not applicable means non-oncology/BMT patient. Allo-SCT with Grade \geq 3 GI GVHD or with diarrhea means allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplant recipient within the past year with Grade III or IV gastrointestinal graft versus host disease [GI GVHD] OR \geq 1 liter diarrhea in a 24-hour period (or \geq 20 mL/kg in a 24-hour period for patients <18 years of age)

viridans group streptococci

viridans group streptococci

MBI-LCBI Criterion 3: LCBI Criterion 3 is met but the organism is only

Mucosal Barrier Injury (MBI-LCBI): Indicate the mucosal barrier injury criterion used in diagnosis

BSI is not related to an infection at another site and the possibility of 2ry BSI was excluded: Check "Yes" if the infection is new and not related to a different site and 2ry has been excluded

CL was in place on the date of event or the day before for >2 calendar days: The answer has to be yes to be considered CLABSI

In NICU, BSI was associated with: In case of BSI diagnosed at NICU especially with multiple catheters, indicate which type of central line was associated with BSI; umbilical or non-umbilical

Hospitalization death: Check "Yes" if patient died during the hospitalization. In this case, you will need to answer the next 2 questions (the date of death and if BSI contributed to death or not)

Death date: Record the date of hospitalization death

BSI contributed to death: Check "Yes" if the BSI either directly caused death or exacerbated an existing disease condition which then led to death during hospitalization

SECTION V: LABORATORY RECORD

Organism identified: Record "Yes" if a pathogen was identified, "No" if otherwise; if "Yes, specify the details on reverse table (Section V).

Time of specimen collection: Enter the hour and minute of the sample collection

For specified Gram-positive and Gram-negative Organisms: Up to three pathogens may be reported. If multiple pathogens are identified, record the pathogen judged to be the most important cause of infection as #1, the next most as #2, and the least as #3 (usually this order will be indicated on the laboratory report).

Antimicrobial agent and sensitivity results: For each antimicrobial agent listed, record the pathogen's susceptibility result: S - Susceptible, I - Intermediate, R - Resistant, N - Not Tested.

For Other Organisms and their antimicrobial agents and sensitivity: Same as above but additionally give you the option to add more antifungal agents

MDRO: Is the recorded organism meet any of MDRO definitions? If yes, fill the number corresponding to the below MDRO types **MDRO types:** (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsiella (4) Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) (5) MDR Acinetobacter (6) MDR Klebsiella (7) MDR Pseudomonas

CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one cephalosporin agent (ceftazidime, cefotaxime, ceftriaxone, or cefepime)

Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE): E-coli, Klebsiella, or Enterobacter resistant to at least one carbapenem agent (imipenem, meropenem, doripenem, or ertapenem) OR by production of a carbapenemase

MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 6 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, carbapenems, and sulbactam)

MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 5 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, and carbapenems)

Classes: Penicillins (Piperacillin, Piperacillin/Tazobactam), Aminoglycosides (Amikacin, Gentamicin, Tobramycin), Cephalosporins (Cefepime, Ceftazidime), Fluoroquinolones (Ciprofloxacin, Levofloxacin), Carbapenems (Imipenem, Meropenem, Doripenem), And Sulbactam (Ampicillin/Sulbactam)

COMMENTS: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **DATA ENTRY STAMP:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on blue sheets

APPENDIX 2: VAP Form & Instructions

Add your institution LOGO here		GCC Centre for Infection Control ADD YOU HOSPITAL NAME entilator-Associated Pneumonia (VAP) Infection Control Surveillance Form
Patient ID:	# # # # M Y Y	Date of birth: Description Gender: # # # D D M M Y Y Y Male Facility Image: Signal and S
SECTION II: ADMISSIO Hospital stay: Admission date D Discharge date D D	DN INFORMATION	ICU/NICU stay: Diagnosis: Admission D M Y Discharge D M Y If location is NICU: Birth wt Birth wt grams Observation M Y Y
SECTION III: VENTILA N Location Insertion	IOR INFORMATIC lumber of times v of ventilator inser n date M Y Y D	Image: Solution in the image: Solutio
1st		
SECTION IV: VAP EVEN VAP diagnosed: Yes, complete below No VAP diagnosis: (See th PNU1: Clinically define PNU2: Pneumonia with laboratory findings PNU2-common	IT INFORMATION the back) d pneumonia n specific pathogens	SECTION V: LABORATORY RECORD Time of specimen collection Time of specimen collection Time of specimen collection AM / PM Organism identified Yes, complete the back No Procedure date: D D M M Y Y
PNU2-uncommo PNU3: Pneumonia in immunocompromised pati VAP date: D D D D D	m pathogens ents M M Y Y	Development of secondary BSI: Yes No Hospitalization death Yes, complete next 2 questions No Date data collected Date data collected Date data collected Date data collected Date data collector ID Date data entered Date data entered
date of event or the da calendar days: Yes No	y before for >2	VAP contributed to death Yes No

Signs & Symptoms 1. Fever 2. □ Leukopenia or leukocytosis 3. □ Altered mental status (in ≥70 years old) 4. □ New onset/change in sputum 5. □ New onset/worsening cough, dyspnea, t 6. □ Rales or bronchial breath sounds [†] 7. □ Worsening gas exchange 8. □ Hemotysis 9. □ Pleuritic chest pain 10. □ Temperature instability 11. □ Apnea, tachypnea, nasal flaring with ret 12. □ Hypothermia 13. □ Wheezing, rales, or thonchi [†] 14. □ Cough 15. □ Bradycardia or tachycardia	PNU1-Clinically Defined Pneumonia (for all a) PNU1-Clinically Defined Pneumonia (addition PNU1-Clinically Defined Pneumonia (addition PNU2-Pneumonia with specific lab findings (¢ bacterial or filamentous fungal pathogens (#1-61 PNU2-Pneumonia with specific lab findings (u Legionella, Chlamydia, Mycoplasma, and other u PNU3-Pneumonia in immunocompromised pa	Name of other organisms	MDR0: (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsiella (4) CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistant or in: Carbapenem resistant Enterobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or AMK = amikacin CEFOTX AMK = amikacin CEFOTX AMKSLUP = ampicillin/sulbactam CEFOTX CEFAZ= cefazolin CEFTRX CEFEP = cefeprime CEFUR=		Name of Gram Positive record or Negative DD-MM-YY
achypnea raction of chest	(es) = 1 imaging ally for neonate: ally for children aboratory findin ncommon path ncommon path tients : 1 imagir	Date of DD-MM-YY	Carbapenem res ermediate) to at E1: E-coli, Klebs intermediate) to e (resistant or iri e (resistant or iri e (resistant or iri e ceftaxime = ceftatime = ceftriaxone cefturoxime	I I Ves	2050
wall or grunting	3 +3 Signs & Symptom: s) = 1 imaging +3 Signs) = 1 imaging +3 Signs (ens) = 1 imaging +2 Signs (ens) = 1 imaging +2 Signs (ens): 1 imaging +2 Signs (ens): 1 imaging +2 Signs (ens): 1 imaging +2 Signs (#7-11) ogens (#7-11) ogens (#7-11) ogens (#7-11)	Amphotericin B	istant Enterobacteriacea iella, or Enterobacter res at least one agent in at termediate) to at least or CLIND= cliprofio CLIND= clindam COL= colistin DORI= doripener ERTA= ertapene		× H 3 >
	s (1 from the first 3 p s & Symptoms (#7 p1 & Symptoms (#1, #2 gns & Symptoms (1 signs & Symptoms (1 (#1, #3, #4, #5, #6, #	Anidulafungin	e (CRE) (5) MDR Acin agent (ceftazidime, c sistant to at least one least 3 out of 6 antim eleast 3 out of 6 antim sone agent in at least 3 m ERVT yolin MIII i MIII i n LEVO m LNZ=		
Laboratory 1 \bigcirc Organis 2 \bigcirc Organis 3 \bigcirc Positive 4. \ge S% B/ 5. \bigcirc Positive 6. \square Histopa 7. \square Positive 8. \square Dositive 9. \square (A-fold r 10. \square (A-fold r 11. \square Legione 12. \square Matchildr 13. \square Fungi fi	lus 2 from next 4 us 3 from the follc us 4, #5, #6, or #7 from the first 3 ph from the first 3 ph from the first 3 ph from the first 4 ph from the first 5 ph from the	Caspofungin	etobacter (6) MDR efotaxime, ceftriax carbapenem agen icrobial classes (per out of 5 antimicro rH= erythromycin rH= erythromycin rH= erythromycin mipenem mipenem == levofloxacin linezolid		
m identified from 1 m identified from 1 quantitative cultur AL cells w/ bacterir quantitative cultur thologic excuture distance i culture of virus, <i>L</i> i culture of virus, <i>L</i>	signs & symptoms wrings #2, #4, #10 ') us 1 from next 4) + uus from next 4) + voratory results for	Antimicrobi	Klebsiella (7) MDR (imipenem, merop nicilins, aminogky bial classes (penicil MERO= merope MINO= minocytio MOXI= moxifiox OXA= oxacilin		Antimicrobia
blood pleural fluid re from LRT speci a re of lung tissue thscess formation - tordetella, Legion costic test of respiri costic test of respiri costic test of respiri costic test of respiri to pathogen (e.g., i reagroup l'antigen erogroup l'antigen erogroup l'antigen trespiratory (sputt	 as shown below) #11, #12, #13, #1 laboratory results laboratory results fungi (#12 or #13) 	Flucytosine	Pseudomonas Pseudomonas enem, doripenem, ossides, cephalospo lins, aminoglycosid lins, aminoglycosid PIP= p anem PIP= p PIP= p acin TM2= acin TM2= ti TOBR.		al sensitivity
men or lung parenchym illa or Chlamydia ttory secretions or ttory secretions or thuenza viruses, o dy ttier s in urine s in urine m, endotracheal a	4, or #15) Ima 4, or #15) In No for In Co for viral, In Pr for viral, In Pr	Other drug-1	or ertapenem) OR rinis, fluoroquinolor es, cephalosporins, iperacillin eracillin/tazo sulfamethoxazole / sulfamethoxazole / gecycline 4= tobramycin		N Z F O 7 m 3 I -1 m 3 O 2 H 3
a invasion by fung tissue for virus, <i>Bi</i> Dhlamydia) spirate, LRT speci	eing Test Results aw or progressive a msolidation vritation leumatoceles (in ≤	Other drug-	by production of a lees, carbapenems, i fluoroquinolones, i fluoroquinolones, i vactam trimethoprim		20×1 0×4 0×4
;al hyphae ord <i>etella, Chlam</i> yo men) cultures w/	and persistent infil I year old)	2 Other dru	carbapenemase and subactam) and carbapenems) ANCE vancomycir S Susceptible = Intermediate 4 = Resistant 4 = Not tested		х <u>а</u> т р і р х <u>м</u> т о і т а р в о т
dia,	ltrate	ıg-3			02><





VAP Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled for all patients on a ventilator in the ICU, NICU, SCA, or other inpatient locations in case VAP component of the device-associated module is recorded at your facility in this particular month

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

- E. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):
- 1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen F. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number
- Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: **501052647**

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month of VAP diagnosis in case VAP was diagnosed or the month of ventilator insertion in case No VAP was diagnosed)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: VAP surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units (ICU), (2) neonatal intensive care units (NICU), (3) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, chronic care units), and (4) any other inpatient locations in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards).

Note: If the VAP develops in a patient within 2 calendar days of transfer or discharge from a location, attribute to the transferring or discharging, not the current location of the patient.

Note: Although locations are categorized into bigger groups (e.g. other inpatients), it is always required to add the specific ward/clinic/unit in your hospital that the data have been collected from (e.g. other inpatients: ward 15, general medicine).

SECTION II: ADMISSION INFORMATION:

Hospital admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to facility
 Hospital discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from facility
 ICU/NICU admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to ICU/NICU
 ICU/NICU discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from ICU/NICU
 Diagnosis: Record the admission diagnosis
 Birth wt: Record the birth weight in grams in NICU patients only
 Gestational age: Record the gestational age in weeks in NICU patients only

SECTION III: VENTILATOR INFORMATION:

Number of times ventilator was used: enter the number of times ventilator was used, and then fill the detailed information for each time in the table below

Location of ventilator insertion: enter the hospital location where ventilator was inserted

with multiple injuries. ISS score ranges from 0 to 75 with 75 indicating un-survivable injuries.

1st and **2**nd times: For each time ventilator was used, record the insertion and removal dates, APACHE and ISS scores, and the number corresponding to the correct intubation or tracheostomy types. N/A number for intubation need to be recorded if tracheostomy was used and N/A number for tracheostomy need to be recorded if intubation was used.

Note: Ventilator is a device to assist or control respiration continuously through a tracheostomy or by endotracheal intubation. NOTE: Lung expansion devices such as intermittent positive pressure breathing (IPPB); nasal positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP); continuous nasal positive airway pressure (CPAP, hypoCPAP) are not considered ventilators unless delivered via tracheostomy or endotracheal intubation (e.g., ET-CPAP). Note: APACHE (Acute Physiology And Chronic Health Evaluation) is a system for classifying patients in the intensive care unit. APACHE score ranges between 0 and 129 with 0 as the best survival and >30 has very bad survival. ISS (Injury severity Score) is an anatomical scoring system that provides an overall score for patients

SECTION IV: VAP EVENT INFORMATION:

VAP diagnosed: If VAP was diagnosed, then you will be required to answer all the section questions as applicable. If no VAP was diagnosed, then check "No" and do not answer any other question in that section (with exception of death and death date).

Note: Pneumonia (PNEU) is identified by using a combination of radiologic, clinical and laboratory criteria. Ventilator-associated pneumonia (i.e., pneumonia in persons who had a device to assist or control respiration continuously through a tracheostomy or by endotracheal intubation within the 2 calendar days before the onset of infection, inclusive of the weaning period)

VAP diagnosis: Record how the VAP was diagnosed. Check the VAP flow diagram to guide you about the criteria of VAP diagnosis. Please check the appropriate (the small) boxes on the flow diagram that corresponds to the patient radiological, clinical, and laboratory features

Note: There is a hierarchy of specific categories within the major site pneumonia. Even if a patient meets criteria for more than one specific site, report only one:

- If a patient meets criteria for both PNU1 and PNU2, report PNU2
- If a patient meets criteria for both PNU2 and PNU3, report PNU3
- If a patient meets criteria for both PNU1 and PNU3, report PNU3

VAP date: Record the date VAP was diagnosed

Patient had ventilator in place on the date of event or the day before for >2 calendar days: The answer has to be yes to be considered VAP

VAP diagnosed after a procedure: Check "Yes" if VAP occurred after an NHSN defined procedure but before discharge from the facility (and you will need to record the name and the date of this procedure), otherwise check "No".

Procedure name: Record the name of the above procedure

Procedure date: Record the date of the above procedure

Hospitalization death: Check "Yes" if patient died during the hospitalization. In this case, you will need to answer the next 2 questions (the date of death and if VAP contributed to death or not)

Death date: Record the date of hospitalization death

VAP contributed to death: Check "Yes" if the VAP either directly caused death or exacerbated an existing disease condition which then led to death during hospitalization

SECTION V: LABORATORY RECORD

Organism identified: Record "Yes" if a pathogen was identified, "No" if otherwise; if "Yes, specify the details on reverse table (Section V).

Time of specimen collection: Enter the hour and minute of the sample collection

For specified Gram-positive and Gram-negative Organisms: Up to three pathogens may be reported. If multiple pathogens are identified, record the pathogen judged to be the most important cause of infection as #1, the next most as #2, and the least as #3 (usually this order will be indicated on the laboratory report).

Antimicrobial agent and sensitivity results: For each antimicrobial agent listed, record the pathogen's susceptibility result: S - Susceptible, I - Intermediate, R - Resistant, N - Not Tested.

For Other Organisms and their antimicrobial agents and sensitivity: Same as above but additionally give you the option to add more antifungal agents

MDRO: Is the recorded organism meet any of MDRO definitions? If yes, fill the number corresponding to the below MDRO types **MDRO types:** (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsiella (4) Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) (5) MDR Acinetobacter (6) MDR Klebsiella (7) MDR Pseudomonas

CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one cephalosporin agent (ceftazidime, cefotaxime, ceftriaxone, or cefepime)

Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE): E-coli, Klebsiella, or Enterobacter resistant to at least one carbapenem agent (imipenem, meropenem, doripenem, or ertapenem) OR by production of a carbapenemase

MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 6 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, carbapenems, and sulbactam)

MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 5 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, and carbapenems)

Classes: Penicillins (Piperacillin, Piperacillin/Tazobactam), Aminoglycosides (Amikacin, Gentamicin, Tobramycin), Cephalosporins (Cefepime, Ceftazidime), Fluoroquinolones (Ciprofloxacin, Levofloxacin), Carbapenems (Imipenem, Meropenem, Doripenem), And Sulbactam (Ampicillin/Sulbactam)

<u>COMMENTS</u>: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **DATA ENTRY STAMP:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on **green** sheets

APPENDIX 3: VAE Form & Instructions

Add your institution LOGO here	GCC Centre ADD YO Ventilator-A Infection	e for Infection Control U HOSPITAL NAME ssociated Event (VA Control Surveillance Form	E)
Surveillance plan date:	# #	Date of birth:	Gender: M M Y Y Y Y Intensive care unit (ICU): Specialty care area (SCA): Other inpatient:
SECTION II: ADMISSIO Hospital stay: Admission date D D I Discharge date D D I SECTION III: VENTILA	N INFORMATION: ICU stay: Admission date M Y Y Discharge date OR INFORMATION: Jumber of times ventilator was u	D D M M Y Y D D M M Y Y D D M M Y Y Jsed: Fill the info be	Diagnosis:
Patients on Aim Pes N Location of ven Insertion D D M M	ay Pressure Release Ventilation	n APACHE IS score sco	Intubation: Tracheostomy: 1-Elective 1-Percutaneous 2-Emergency (ICU/ER) 3-N/A 2-Surgical (OR) 3-Previous 4-N/A
2nd SECTION IV: VAE EVEN			SECTION V: LABORATORY RECORD
VAE diagnosed: Yes, complete below No VAE diagnosis: (See th	Procedure dat	ie:	AM / PM Organism identified Yes, complete the back No COMMENTS:
Ventilator-Associated C Infection-related VAC (Possible Ventilator-Ass Pneumonia (PVAP) Criterion 1 Criterion 2 Criterion 2	vndition (VAC) VAC) Development ciated PVAP: Yes No Hospitalizatio	of secondary BSI after	D D M M Y Y
VAE date:	M Y Y date	te next 2 questions	Collected Collector ID Date data entered Data entry ID
calendar days: ☐ Yes ☐ No VAE diagnosed after a ☐ Yes, complete next 2 c ☐ No	VAE contribute Yes No rocedure: Jestions	ed to death	Data entry stamp

		ľ									1		5	5		Ş.	2			1		1										Г
															Antii	mici	obia	a l	nsiti	vity												
		Σ	F	< ک	< :	< :	0	0	0	U I	υı	υı	υ,	υ.	0	<u> </u>	ن س س (H :		: ר	Σ١	Σι	Σ,	Σ	0;	۹.	۰ ۵	- ' - '		> •	
	Date of	0	۲	ΣΗ	Σ۵	Σ×				шц	ш ц	шц	- 0		0 -	0 2	* >		ΣΗ	س >	ZN	ш 🗠	- H	⊣ z	o ×	× <	- 4		Ξ 0 Σ N	. "	۷Z	
Name of Gram Positive	record	2	۲	• ¥	. v	υ	• •	. ш	0	• -	• -	. ⊃	. ~	z		(H				• 0	I	: 0	· I	: 0	н	:		. ⊢	, I		: 0	
or Negative		0	ш		∍.	с – ,	N	<u>،</u>	×	• •	~~>	2	•	•			E	_							ı			• •		•		
					-	>		+		4	<		T	1	+	+	+	+	+			Ì	T	T	┪	╈	t	4	+	+	+	1
		D Yes						_	_									_	_													
							t	+	+				t	t		+	╀	╀	$\left \right $			ſ	T	t	t	t	T			+		Т
		2 2 2						_		_									_													
		🗆 Yes															-														_	<u> </u>
		9 						-								-	_	_														_
MDRO: (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsit CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistan	ella (4) Carbapen it or intermediate	em resistar () to at lea	nt Enter st one c	robacti cephalc	eriacea osporin	ae (CRE 1 agent) (5) M (ceftazi	JR Acin dime, c	efotaxir	ter (6) l ne, ceft	ADR Kle	ebsiella e, or ce	(7) MD fepime)	DR Pset	ndomor	las																
Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriace MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resist	ae (CRE): E-coli tant or intermedia	, Klebsiella ate) to at l	east on	e agen	t in at	least 3	to at lex out of	6 antim	icrobial	classes	gent (ir : (penic	nipener illins, a	n, merc minogly	vcoside	n, dorip ss, ceph	benem, valospo	or erts rins, flu	noroqu	n) OR b inolone:	y produ s, carba	iction c ipenem	if a car is, and	bapen(sulbac	tam)	1							
MUK Klebslelia of Pseudomonas: non-su AMK= amikacin AMPSIII = amnicillin/sulbactam	CEFOTX = C	nt or intern cefotaxime fovitin	lediate) to at	CIPF	ane age 30= cip 10= clir	int in al profloxa	least 3 cin	OUT OT		ELLODIA	erythro	s (penic imycin icin	cillins,	MER	IIY cosid : O = me H = mel	ies, cer sropene thicillin	analos;	Jorins, T	PIP= pi	peracili peracili = ninei	ss, and lin racillin/	caroal /tazoba	penem	(s)		≥u		/ancom	ycin		_
AMX CLV= amoxicilin/clavularic CEFAZ= cefazolin CEFEP = cefepime	CEFTAZ= 0 CEFTRX= 0 CEFUR= 0	eftazidime eftriaxone furoxime			COL DO DO L	a colis -= colis R= dori	tin penem			223	II= imip VO= lé IZ= line	enem svoflox: szolid	acin		MIN	D= min (= mox = oxac	ocyclin cifloxac illin	e E		TMZ= TIG= ti	sulfame jecyclir v= tobra	ethoxa: ne amycin	zole /tr	rimetho	oprim		μųz	= Inter = Resi = Not	mediat stant tested	a		
		Date	و ر												Ant	timic	cobi	al se	nsitiv	Ϊţ												r
Name of other organis	ms	reco	פ		ham	oteric	in B	An	idula	unair	H	aspo	funai	-	Fluc	onaze	ale	u.	ucvto	sine	0	other c	drug-1	1	đ	ter dri	ug-2	_	Othe	ir drug	ل -	T
		NM-UU	۲۲							n			n								Í			;								
	T																											-				_
											-																					
																														344		
Ventilator-Associated Condition (VAC):			-	Poss	ihle V	entils	tor-A	ssocia	ted P	neitm) ania (PVAF	0): A1	fer me	seting	the c	riteria	of V,	AC or	IVAC	the	natier	nt me	ets on	e of t	the fo	llowir	o crit	eria a	fter	_
The patient meets one of the followi oxygenation after > 2 calendar days	ing indicators of mechanica	of worse l ventilat	ion		>2 c Peric	alendé od whi	ur days ch is	of me	schani vs)	cal ve	ntilati	on A	MD WI	ithin	2 caler	ndar d	lays b.	efore	or afte	ar the	onset	of wo	rsenir	xo gu	ygena	tion ((i.e. w	/ithin	VAE	Wind	MO	
Increase in daily minimum Fi points). sustained for > 2 calend	O ₂ values of ≥ ar davs after >	2 0.20 (20 20) lar da	SN	1) C	riteri.	on 1: J ndotra	ositiv	ve cult aspira	te. > 1	f one 0 ⁵ CF	of the	follov or cor	ving	specin anding	nens:	-quan	titativ	'e resu	ţ.												
of stable or decreasing daily min	nimum FiO ₂ v	alues OI	~				ronch	oalvec	olar la	vage,	~ 10 ⁴	CFU/1	nl or c	corres	pondi	ng se	mi-qu	antita	tive re	sult												
\Box Increase in daily minimum Pl sustained for ≥ 2 calendar days is	∃EP values of after ≥ 2 calen	$\geq 3 \text{ cm F}$ dar days	of ,				ung ti rotecti	ssue, j sd spe	≥ 10 ⁻ (CFU/g brush	or co	³ CFU	in ling	r corr	espon-	ding s	/e rest semi-c	ult Tuanti	tative	result												
stable or decreasing daily minin	num PEEP val	lues			2) C	riteri	on 2:	uruk	ent res	pirat	ory se	cretic	p) su	efine	d as se	ecreti	ons fr	.om t	he lun	gs, bı	onchi	i, or t	rache	ea tha	ut con	tain	>25 n	eutro	phils	and <	10	
* Daily minimum defined by lowest valu calendar day that is maintained for at leas	e of FiO ₂ or PEI st 1 hour	during			squa	ntitati	epith ve/sen	elial c ni-qua	cells po untitat	er low ive cu	powe	er fiel witho	d plu sufsuf	s org fficie	anism nt ero	wth t	tified o mee	from st crit	terion	#1):	follow	ving s	pecin	nens	(to in	clude	s qual	litativ	e cult	ure, c	ř	
* Daily minimum PEEP values of 0-5 cm the numoses of VAE surveillance	iH ₂ O are conside	ered equiv	alent fi	or	-		putun								0																	
Infection-related Ventilator-Assoc After meeting the criteria of VAC +)	ciated Compli he nationt mee	cation (]	VAC	ä			ronch	oalvec	viidee Var lav	vage																						
2 criteria after >2 calendar days of	mechanical ve	ntilation	AND	° –			ung ti rotecti	ssue ed spe	cimen	brush																						
within 2 calendar days before or after oxvoenation (i e within VAF Windo	er the onset of ow Period whi	worsenir ich is 3-5	lg davs)	_	3) C	riteri	on 3: (One of	f the f	ollowi	ng po	sitive	tests:				-	-		Ę			-	-		-	3	_	ČIV F	c F		
\Box Temperature > 38 °C or < 36°	°C, OR		(cfmm	_		ind.	vellins	sm idé r chest	: tube)	1 from	pleur	al flui	dw) b	ere sț	ecime	en wa	s obta	ined (during	thora	centes	IS OF	initial	l place	emeni	t ot ct	nest tu	ube an	d NU	I tron	n an	
\Box white blood cell count $\geq 12,0$	00 cells/mm3	or $\leq 4,00$	0				ung h	istopa	tholog	y, defi	ined a	s: 1) a	bscess	s forn	nation	or fo	ci of c	ouso	lidatio	n with	inten	se net	utroph	hil acc	cumui	lation	in br	onchi	oles ai	nd alv	eoli;	
AND						belc	viden w bas	ed on	ung pé results	s of in	yma u umunc	nvasic	on by 1 shemic	tungı cal as	(hyph. says, c	ae, ps cytolo	eudof gy, oi	r micr	e or ye	y perf	rms); ormed	3) ev. l on lı	ndence	e of 11 ssue	ntectiv	IW NO	th the	e viral	patho	gens	listed	
 A new antimicrobial agent(s) > 4 calendar days 	is started, and	is contir	ned fi	or,			biagno biagno	stic te	st for .	Legior	hella s	pecies	s ms for	r influ	enza	virus	resnin	atory	SVNCX	tial v		denov	inis	narai	nfluer	IV BZL	LIS L	-hinov	inis h	nman	_	
A valutuat uayo						met	apneu	novin	IS, COI	onavi	us us				IVII24	ćη Π Λ	ideal	(IUII)	onice /	. 1101	n (cu II		vuud,	huu	2		r 'en n		r (cn II		_	

-11 110

VAE Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled out for adult patients on a ventilator in the ICU, SCA, or other inpatient locations in case VAE component of the device-associated module is recorded at your facility in this particular month.

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

- A. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):
- 1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen
- B. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number
- Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: **501052647**

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month of VAE diagnosis in case VAE was diagnosed or the month of ventilator insertion in case No VAE was diagnosed)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: VAE surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units (ICU), (2) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (3) any other inpatient locations in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards).

Note: If the VAE develops in a patient within 2 calendar days of transfer or discharge from a location, attribute to the transferring or discharging, not the current location of the patient.

Note: Although locations are categorized into bigger groups (e.g. other inpatients), it is always required to add the specific ward/clinic/unit in your hospital that data have been collected from (e.g. other inpatients: ward 15, general medicine).

SECTION II: ADMISSION INFORMATION:

Hospital admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to facility Hospital discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from facility ICU admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to ICU/NICU ICU discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from ICU/NICU Diagnosis: Record the admission diagnosis

SECTION III: VENTILATOR INFORMATION:

Number of times ventilator was used: enter the number of times ventilator was used, and then fill the detailed information for each time. NOTE: Episode of mechanical ventilation: Defined as a period of days during which the patient was mechanically ventilated for some portion of each consecutive day.

Patients on Airway Pressure Release Ventilation: Check "Yes" only for patients on APRV or a related mode of mechanical ventilation (e.g., BiLevel, Bi Vent, BiPhasic, PCV+, DuoPAP) at the time of VAE onset; otherwise, check No. If you check yes, the period of worsening oxygenation can be determined by changes in FiO2 only

Location of ventilator insertion: enter the hospital location where ventilator was inserted

1st and **2**nd times: For each time ventilator was used, record the insertion and removal dates, APACHE and ISS scores, and the number corresponding to the correct intubation or tracheostomy types. N/A number for intubation need to be recorded if tracheostomy was used and N/A number for tracheostomy need to be recorded if intubation was used.

Note: Ventilator is a device to assist or control respiration continuously through a tracheostomy or by endotracheal intubation. Note: APACHE (Acute Physiology And Chronic Health Evaluation) is a system for classifying patients in the intensive care unit. APACHE score ranges between 0 and 129 with 0 as the best survival and >30 has very bad survival. ISS (Injury severity Score) is an anatomical scoring system that provides an overall score for patients with multiple injuries. ISS score ranges from 0 to 75 with 75 indicating un-survivable injuries.

SECTION IV: VAE EVENT INFORMATION:

VAE diagnosed: If VAE was diagnosed, then you will be required to answer all the section questions as applicable. If no VAE was diagnosed, then check "No" and do not answer any other question in that section (with exception of death and death date).

VAE diagnosis: Record the type of VAE diagnosis; VAC, IVAC or PVAP. If the patient meets criteria for VAC and IVAC, report as IVAC. If the patient meets criteria for VAC, IVAC and PVAP, report PVAP

VAE date: Record the date VAE was diagnosed, which is the date of onset of worsening oxygenation. The earliest day on which VAE criteria can be fulfilled is day 4 of mechanical ventilation and the earliest date of event for VAE is day 3 of mechanical ventilation. **Patient had ventilator in place on the date of event or the day before for >2 calendar days:** The answer has to be yes to be considered VAE

Ventilator-Associated Condition (VAC): The patient meets one of the following indicators of worsening oxygenation after > 2 calendar days of mechanical ventilation □ Increase in daily minimum FiO ₂ values of ≥ 0.20 (20 points), sustained for ≥ 2 calendar days after ≥ 2 calendar days of stable or decreasing daily minimum FiO ₂ values OR □ Increase in daily minimum PEEP values of ≥ 3 cm H ₂ O, sustained for ≥ 2 calendar days after ≥ 2 calendar days of stable or decreasing daily minimum PEEP values * Daily minimum defined by lowest value of FiO ₂ or PEEP during a calendar day that is maintained for at least 1 hour * Daily minimum PEEP values of 0-5 cmH ₂ O are considered equivalent for the purposes of VAE surveillance Infection-related Ventilator-Associated Complication (IVAC): After meeting the criteria of VAC, the patient meets the following 2 criteria after >2 calendar days of	Possible Ventilator-Associated Pneumonia (PVAP): After meeting the criteria of VAC or IVAC, the patient meets one of the following criteria after >2 calendar days of mechanical ventilation AND within 2 calendar days before or after the onset of worsening oxygenation (i.e. within VAE Window Period which is 3-5 days) 1) Criterion 1: Positive culture of one of the following specimens: Endotracheal aspirate, ≥ 10⁵ CFU/ml or corresponding semi-quantitative result Bronchoalveolar lavage, ≥ 10⁴ CFU/ml or corresponding semi-quantitative result Lung tissue, ≥ 10⁴ CFU/g or corresponding semi-quantitative result Protected specimen brush, ≥ 10³ CFU/ml or corresponding semi-quantitative result 2) Criterion 2: Purulent respiratory secretions (defined as secretions from the lungs, bronchi, or trachea that contain >25 neutrophils and <10 squamous epithelial cells per low power field plus organism identified from one of the following specimens (to include qualitative culture, or quantitative/semi-quantitative culture without sufficient growth to meet criterion #1): Sputum Endotracheal aspirate Bronchoalveolar lavage Lung tissue Protected specimen brush 3) Criterion 3: One of the following positive tests: Organism identified from pleural fluid (where specimen was obtained during thoracentesis or initial placement of chest tube and NOT from an indwelling chest tube) Lung histopathology, defined as: 1) abscess formation or foci of consolidation with intense neutrophil accumulation in bronchioles and alveoli; 2) evidence of lung parenchyma invasion by
<u>Complication (IVAC):</u> After meeting the criteria of VAC, the patient meets the following 2 criteria after >2 calendar days of mechanical ventilation AND within 2 calendar days before or after the onset of worsening oxygenation (i.e. within VAE Window Period which is 3-5 days)	 Organism identified from pleural fluid (where specimen was obtained during thoracentesis or initial placement of chest tube and NOT from an indwelling chest tube) Lung histopathology, defined as: 1) abscess formation or foci of consolidation with intense neutrophil accumulation in bronchioles and alveoli; 2) evidence of lung parenchyma invasion by fungi (hyphae, pseudohyphae or yeast forms); 3) evidence of infection with the viral pathogens listed below based on results of immunohistochemical assays, cytology, or microscopy performed on lung tissue
 □ Temperature > 38 °C or < 36°C, OR □ white blood cell count ≥ 12,000 cells/mm3 or ≤ 4,000 cells/mm3 AND 	 Diagnostic test for Legionella species Diagnostic test on respiratory secretions for influenza virus, respiratory syncytial virus, adenovirus, parainfluenza virus, rhinovirus, human metapneumovirus, coronavirus
□ A new antimicrobial agent(s) is started, and is continued for \ge 4 calendar days	

VAE diagnosed after a procedure: Check "Yes" if VAE occurred after an NHSN defined procedure but before discharge from the facility (and you will need to record the name and the date of this procedure), otherwise check "No".

Procedure name: Record the name of the above procedure

Procedure date: Record the date of the above procedure

Development of secondary BSI after PVAP: Secondary BSIs may be reported for PVAP events (not VAC or IVAC), provided that at least one organism identified from the blood matches an organism isolated from an appropriate respiratory tract specimen (including respiratory secretions, pleural fluid and lung tissue).

Hospitalization death: Check "Yes" if patient died during the hospitalization. In this case, you will need to answer the next 2 questions (the date of death and if VAE contributed to death or not)

Death date: Record the date of hospitalization death

VAE contributed to death: Check "Yes" if the VAE either directly caused death or exacerbated an existing disease condition which then led to death during hospitalization

SECTION V: LABORATORY RECORD

Organism identified: Record "Yes" if a pathogen was identified, "No" if otherwise; if "Yes, specify the details on reverse table (Section V).

Time of specimen collection: Enter the hour and minute of the sample collection

For specified Gram-positive and Gram-negative Organisms: Up to three pathogens may be reported. If multiple pathogens are identified, record the pathogen judged to be the most important cause of infection as #1, the next most as #2, and the least as #3 (usually this order will be indicated on the laboratory report).

Antimicrobial agent and sensitivity results: For each antimicrobial agent listed, record the pathogen's susceptibility result: S - Susceptible, I - Intermediate, R - Resistant, N - Not Tested.

For Other Organisms and their antimicrobial agents and sensitivity: Same as above but additionally give you the option to add more antifungal agents

MDRO: Is the recorded organism meet any of MDRO definitions? If yes, fill the number corresponding to the below MDRO types **MDRO types:** (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsiella (4) Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) (5) MDR Acinetobacter (6) MDR Klebsiella (7) MDR Pseudomonas

CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one cephalosporin agent (ceftazidime, cefotaxime, ceftriaxone, or cefepime)

Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE): E-coli, Klebsiella, or Enterobacter resistant to at least one carbapenem agent (imipenem, meropenem, doripenem, or ertapenem) OR by production of a carbapenemase

MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 6 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, carbapenems, and sulbactam)

MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 5 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, and carbapenems)

Classes: Penicillins (Piperacillin, Piperacillin/Tazobactam), Aminoglycosides (Amikacin, Gentamicin, Tobramycin), Cephalosporins (Cefepime, Ceftazidime), Fluoroquinolones (Ciprofloxacin, Levofloxacin), Carbapenems (Imipenem, Meropenem, Doripenem), And Sulbactam (Ampicillin/Sulbactam)

<u>COMMENTS</u>: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **DATA ENTRY STAMP:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on **green** sheets

					Comments									hite blood stain of	nilliliter.		Comments	
					VAE									ninimum w Tield Gram (units per m		VAE	VAC
					Organism									WBC _{min} =Daily r per low power f	colony forming		Organism	S. aureus
		ments:			CFU/mI									emperature. ¹ neutrophils	hresholds in		CFU/ml	≥ 10 ⁵
		Com			Squam									naximum te Neutro =#	uantitative t		Squam	≤10
	ng Form				Neutro									Ip_{max}= Daily I , lung, PSB).	/e or semi-qu		Neutro	≥25
ontrol ME	Monitori	:(no)	scă):		Spec									erature. Tem n, ETA, BAL	l =quantitativ		Spec	ETA
nfection Co PITAL NA	nt (VAE) I urveillance Fo	e care unit (/ care area (parient:	Abx name									inimum tempe cimen (Sputul	men. CFU/m		Abx name	Cefepime
e for Ir U HOS	d Ever control S	Intensiv	Specialty	Uther In	Abx use									=Daily m atory spe	ory speci		Abx use	Yes
CC Centre ADD YO	SSOCIATE Infection	ion:			WBC _{max}									02. Temp _{min} Spec=Respir	iin of respirat		WBC _{max}	8.4
Ğ	tilator-A	Locat			WBC _{min}									minimum Fi(bial agents.	ield Gram sta		WBC _{min}	8.4
	Vent				Temp _{max}									-iO2_{min}= Daily \bx =antimicro	er low power f		Temp _{max}	36.9
					Temp _{min}									iimum PEEP. I d cell count. A	ithelial cells pe		Temp _{min}	36.3
					FiO2 _{min}									_{min} =Daily min m white bloo	squamous epi		FiO2 _{min}	0.50
stitution		Q	ate	ate	PEEP _{min}									ilation. PEEP Daily maximu	Squam=#		PEEP _{min}	8
your ins	here	Patient	ission d	MV D	MV Day									inical vent VBC _{max} =l	specimen. diagnosis	f filling:	MV Dav	5
Add			Adm		Date									MV=mecha cell count. V	vae VAE	Example o	Date	12/12/16

Ventilator-Associated Event (VAE) Case Definition

Ventilator-Associated Condition (VAC):

The patient meets **one** of the following indicators of worsening oxygenation after > 2 calendar days of mechanical ventilation

□ Increase in daily minimum FiO₂ values of ≥ 0.20 (20 points), sustained for ≥ 2 calendar days after ≥ 2 calendar days of stable or decreasing daily minimum FiO₂ values **OR** □ Increase in daily minimum PEEP values of ≥ 3 cm H₂O, sustained for ≥ 2 calendar days after ≥ 2 calendar days of

stable or decreasing daily minimum PEEP values * Daily minimum defined by lowest value of FiO₂ or PEEP during a calendar day that is maintained for at least 1 hour * Daily minimum PEEP values of 0-5 cmH₂O are considered equivalent for the purposes of VAE surveillance

Infection-related Ventilator-Associated Complication (IVAC): After meeting the criteria of VAC, the patient meets the following 2 criteria after >2 calendar days of mechanical ventilation AND within 2 calendar days before or after the onset of worsening oxygenation (i.e. within VAE Window Period which is 3-5 days)

- □ Temperature > 38 °C or < 36°C, OR
- □ white blood cell count ≥ 12,000 cells/mm3 or ≤ 4,000 cells/mm3

AND

□ A new antimicrobial agent(s) is started, and is continued for \geq 4 calendar days

- Possible Ventilator-Associated Pneumonia (PVAP): After meeting the criteria of VAC or IVAC, the patient meets **one** of the following criteria after >2 calendar days of mechanical ventilation AND within 2 calendar days before or after the onset of worsening oxygenation (i.e. within VAE Window Period which is 3-5 days) 1) Criterion 1: Positive culture of one of the following specimens:
 - Endotracheal aspirate, $\geq 10^5$ CFU/ml or corresponding semi-guantitative result
 - Bronchoalveolar lavage, $\geq 10^4$ CFU/ml or corresponding semi-quantitative result
 - Lung tissue, $\geq 10^4$ CFU/g or corresponding semi-quantitative result
 - Protected specimen brush, ≥ 10³ CFU/ml or corresponding semi-quantitative result

2) Criterion 2: Purulent respiratory secretions (defined as secretions from the lungs, bronchi, or trachea that contain >25 neutrophils and <10 squamous epithelial cells per low power field plus organism identified from one of the following specimens (to include qualitative culture, or quantitative/semi-quantitative culture without sufficient growth to meet criterion #1):

- Sputum
- Endotracheal aspirate
- Bronchoalveolar lavage
- Lung tissue
- Protected specimen brush 3) Criterion 3: One of the following positive tests:

Organism identified from pleural fluid (where specimen was obtained during thoracentesis or initial

placement of chest tube and NOT from an indwelling chest tube)
 Lung histopathology, defined as: 1) abscess formation or foci of consolidation with intense neutrophil accumulation in bronchioles and alveoli; 2) evidence of lung parenchyma invasion by fungi (hyphae, pseudohyphae or yeast forms); 3) evidence of infection with the viral pathogens listed below based on results of immunohistochemical assays, cytology, or microscopy performed on lung tissue
 Diagnostic test for Legionella species

 Diagnostic test on respiratory secretions for influenza virus, respiratory syncytial virus, adenovirus, parainfluenza virus, rhinovirus, human metapneumovirus, coronavirus **APPENDIX 4: CAUTI Form & Instructions**


		ŀ	ŀ				'n	Ĩ	DI I	~	P	Č K	AIU	KY		OKI N															Г
				ŀ						ŀ	ŀ	ŀ	ŀ	Ā	Itim	icro	bial	sens	itivit	2	-							ľ		-	_
		Σ	⊢	<	< 2	<u> </u>	01	01	01	01	0.	01	0. 	00	00	ш	ш	U 1	- 2		ΣL	ΣL	Σ۰	Σ	0 >	٩.	٩.	⊢ 3	- ` - •	> < - (
I Name of Gram Docitive	Date of	<u> </u>	≻ ≏	Σ Η 3	2 ~ '	<u>е</u> н.		ш ш.	ш ш.			ш ш ;		- 0	0 2	∝ ⊢ ·	צ≻ו	шZ	ΣH			u ⊢ :	ΗZ	o × ·	× <	- 4		ΣN	- 5		
or Negative		0	. ш	×	N		ш Ф.	0 F ×	٥×	- < >	⊢ ~ ×	 > ~	20		н	4	- I	-	-	0	0	I	0	H			⊢∢ヽ			0 ~ ∢	
		□ Yes				-		:			:									-									-		_
		N Ves																													
		No Yes																													
MDRO: (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Kle CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resis Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteria MR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (re MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-	bsiella (4) Ca stant or interr aceae (CRE) esistant or int -susceptible (rbapener nediate) : E-coli, H ermediat resistant	n resist to at le (lebsiel e) to at or inte	tant E east oi lla, or t least	nterot ne cer Entero : one a ate) to	bacteri bhalost obacte agent i	aceae oorin a r resis n at le	(CRE) gent (tant tc ast 3 c	(5) M ceftaz b at lec out of t in at	DR Ac idime, ast one 6 antii least	inetob cefota e carba microb 3 out	acter axime, apene sial cla of 5 a	(6) MI ceftri, m age isses (DR Kle axone nt (im penicil robial	bsiella , or ce ipener llins, a classe	(7) M efepim n, me minog s (pen	IDR Ps e) ropen jlycosi	seudor em, de des, c s, amir	nonas oripene ephalos	im, or sporing	ertape s, fluor cepha	enem) roquin	OR b volone rins, fl	y pro ss, car	ductio baper quinol	n of a nems,	carba and su	penen Jlbacta	am) mems)		1
AMK= amikacin AMPSUL= ampicillin/sulbactam AMXCLV= amoxicillin/clavulanic	CEFOTX = CEFOX = CE CEFTAZ = C	cefotaxin foxitin eftazidim	e e	000	CIPRC	D = cip D = clin colisti	rofloxa damyc	, in in		ERY GEN IMI	TH = (IT = g = imip	erythri jentarr jenem	omycir iicin		MERO METH	= met	ropen: thicillir ocyclii	en en	II A	n= pip nTAZ= Z= sul	eracilli piper fameti	in acillin, hoxazı	/tazob ole /tr	oactar rimeth	horin hoprin	, <u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>	VANC S = SL	= van <u>iscept</u> terme	comyc ible diate	.E	
CEFAZ = cefazolin CEFEP = cefepime	CEFTRX = 0 CEFUR = 00	eftriaxor furoxime	e .		DORI	= dorij = ertaț	oenem oenem			LEV	0 = lev = line.	voflox zolid	acin	20	HOXI DXA=	= mo) oxacil	kifloxa Ilin	cin		s= tige BRA=	ecyclin tobrar	e mycin					8 8 8 8 8 2	esistar ot test	ied		
		Date o	٦f											A	ntim	licro	bial	sen	sitivi	₹											
Name of other organism	s	recor	קב	Am	phote	ericir	B	Anidu	ulafu	ngin	Cas	bofu	Ingin	E	ncon	lazol	e	Fluc	/tosir	e	Othe	er dru	1-1	0)ther	drug-	5	đ	ier dr	ng-3	
																	-							_							٦
Catheter-associated UTT (CAUT The catheter has been for >2 ca Urine culture with no more than Signs & Symptoms:	T): UTI in a alendar days two specie	and ware of org	t with as in p anism	an in olace s ider	dwell at the ntifiec	ing ur e date 1, at le	inary : of ev :ast o	cathe /ent o ne of	eter p or the which	day t day t i is a	ed the before bacte	at all e erium	of the of ≥	e follo 10 ⁵ C	wing FU	hold	uo														
Criterion 1A: Patient has at least <u>one</u> of t	the following	g signs e	or syn	npton	:su	O R Q	itient lowin	<u>sidr</u> y a sidr	ear of	f age svmp	and h toms:	las at	t least	one	of th	ē		4 ã ₿	atient	has <u>n</u>	atic B lo sig	<u>acte</u> Ins o	r syr	ic U	II (A	of SU	 ⊓ 19	or 2	accori	ding	
<pre> fever (>38.0°C) suprapubic tenderness* costovertebral angle pair urinary urgency ≠ uninary frequency ≠ docuras</pre>	n or tenderr	less*] feve] hyp(] apn(brac	tr (>3 otherr sa* lycarc	8.0°C nia (• lia*	() <36.0	S.								Deti Ising c latchir	ent hi cultur 1g bac 2n.	as an e or n tteriur	orgal Ion-cu m to	nism* ulture the b	* ider e met bacter	thods rium	d fron) with identi	n bloc n at le fied i	od spe aast o n the	ecime ne urine	<u>د</u>	
* With no other recognized #These symptoms cannot b	cause be used whe	n cathe	ter is i	in pla	e		Vom Supr With	ary v liting* apubi no oth	, ic ten Jer re	derne cogni	sss* zed c	ause						۴ ۴	Bacte Ingi al	one	only i	nclud	ding c	mmos	lensa	ls but	: cann	lot be	cand	lida o	<u> </u>

CAUTI Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled for all patients with indwelling urinary catheter in the ICU, NICU, SCA, or other inpatient locations in case CAUTI component of the device-associated module is recorded at your facility in this particular month

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

- A. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):
- 1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen
- B. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: 501052647

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month of UTI diagnosis in case UTI was diagnosed or the month of indwelling urinary catheter insertion in case No UTI was diagnosed)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: UTI surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units (ICU), (2) neonatal intensive care unit (NICU), (3) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (4) any other inpatient locations in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards).

Note: If the UTI develops in a patient within 2 calendar days of transfer or discharge from a location, attribute to the transferring or discharging, not the current location of the patient.

Note: Although locations are categorized into bigger groups (e.g. other inpatients), it is always required to add the specific ward/clinic/unit in your hospital that data have been collected from (e.g. other inpatients: ward 15, general medicine).

SECTION II: ADMISSION AND CATHETER INFORMATION:

Hospital admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to facility Hospital discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from facility ICU/NICU admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to ICU ICU/NICU discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from ICU

Diagnosis: Record the admission diagnosis

Birth wt: Record the birth weight in grams in NICU patients only

Gestational age: Record the gestational age in weeks in NICU patients only

SECTION III: URINARY CATHETER INFORMATION:

Location of catheter insertion: enter the hospital location where urinary catheter was inserted

Urinary catheter insertion date: Record the date the urinary catheter was inserted

Urinary catheter removal date: Record the date the urinary catheter was removed.

1st and 2nd catheters: If the urinary catheter is removed and reinserted, with the patient having no urinary catheter for at least 1 full calendar day, then the urinary catheter day count will start anew. If instead, a new urinary catheter is reinserted before a full calendar day has passed, the urinary catheter day count will continue

SECTION IV: UTI EVENT INFORMATION:

UTI diagnosed: If UTI was diagnosed, then you will be required to answer all the section questions as applicable. If no UTI was diagnosed, then check "No" and do not answer any other question in that section (with exception of death and death date).

UTI diagnosis: Record how the UTI was diagnosed. Check the back of the form to guide you about the type and criteria of UTI diagnosis. Please check the appropriate type and criterion on the form that corresponds to the patient criteria.

UTI date: Record the date UTI was diagnosed

Patient had indwelling urinary catheter at the date of event or the day before for >2 calendar days: The answer has to be yes to be considered CAUTI

UTI diagnosed after a procedure: Check "Yes" if UTI occurred after an NHSN defined procedure but before discharge from the facility (and you will need to record the name and the date of this procedure), otherwise check "No".

Procedure name: Record the name of the above procedure

Procedure date: Record the date of the above procedure

Catheter-associated UTI (CAUTI): UTI in a patient	with an indwelling urinary catheter provided t	that all of the following hold on
\Box The catheter has been for >2 calendar days and wa	s in place at the date of event or the day before	ore
□ Urine culture with no more than two species of orga	inisms identified at least one of which is a ha	cterium of $>10^5$ CEU
	inisitis identified, at least one of which is a ba	
Criterion 1A:	Criterion 2:	Asymptomatic Bacteremic UTI (ABUTI):
Patient has at least one of the following signs	Patient <a> <u>statest</u> year of age and has at least	Patient has no signs or symptoms of SUTI 1A
or symptoms:	one of the following signs or symptoms:	or 2 according to age:
\Box fever (>38.0°C)	\Box fever (>38.0°C)	Patient has an organism* identified from
	\square hypothermia (< 26.09 C)	blood specimen (using sulture or pen sulture
		biolou specifien (using culture of non-culture
☐ costovertebral angle pain or tenderness [™]	apnea [≁]	methods) with at least one matching bacterium
☐ urinary urgency ≠	☐ bradycardia*	to the bacterium identified in the urine
☐ urinary frequency ≠	lethargy*	specimen.
dvsuria ≠	vomiting*	
* With no other recognized cause	cupranubic tondornoss*	* Bactorium only including commonsals but
These symptoms connet be used when		bacterium only including commensals but
≠ These symptoms cannot be used when		cannot de candida or fungi aione
catheter is in place	* With no other recognized cause	

Hospitalization death: Check "Yes" if patient died during the hospitalization. In this case, you will need to answer the next 2 questions (the date of death and if UTI contributed to death or not) **Death date:** Record the date of hospitalization death

UTI contributed to death: Check "Yes" if the UTI either directly caused death or exacerbated an existing disease condition which then led to death during hospitalization

SECTION IV: LABORATORY RECORD

Organism identified: Record "Yes" if a pathogen was identified, "No" if otherwise; if "Yes, specify the details on reverse table (Section V).

Time of specimen collection: Enter the hour and minute of the sample collection

For specified Gram-positive and Gram-negative Organisms: Up to three pathogens may be reported. If multiple pathogens are identified, record the pathogen judged to be the most important cause of infection as #1, the next most as #2, and the least as #3 (usually this order will be indicated on the laboratory report).

Antimicrobial agent and sensitivity results: For each antimicrobial agent listed, record the pathogen's susceptibility result: S - Susceptible, I - Intermediate, R - Resistant, N - Not Tested.

For Other Organisms and their antimicrobial agents and sensitivity: Same as above but additionally give you the option to add more antifungal agents. Although fungi cannot be used alone to diagnose CAUTI it can be recorded with bacteria

MDRO: Is the recorded organism meet any of MDRO definitions? If yes, fill the number corresponding to the below MDRO types **MDRO types:** (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsiella (4) Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) (5) MDR Acinetobacter (6) MDR Klebsiella (7) MDR Pseudomonas

CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one cephalosporin agent (ceftazidime, cefotaxime, ceftriaxone, or cefepime)

Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE): E-coli, Klebsiella, or Enterobacter resistant to at least one carbapenem agent (imipenem, meropenem, doripenem, or ertapenem) OR by production of a carbapenemase

MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 6 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, carbapenems, and sulbactam)

MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 5 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, and carbapenems)

Classes: Penicillins (Piperacillin, Piperacillin/Tazobactam), Aminoglycosides (Amikacin, Gentamicin, Tobramycin), Cephalosporins (Cefepime, Ceftazidime), Fluoroquinolones (Ciprofloxacin, Levofloxacin), Carbapenems (Imipenem, Meropenem, Doripenem), And Sulbactam (Ampicillin/Sulbactam)

<u>COMMENTS</u>: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **DATA ENTRY STAMP:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on violet sheets



APPENDIX 5: DE Form and Instructions

Add your institution LOGO here	GCC Centre ADD YOU Dialys Infection C	e for Infection Cont U HOSPITAL NAME S is Event (DE) ontrol Surveillance Form	trol m	
SECTION I: PATIENT AN Patient ID: S # # Surveillance plan date: M M	ID HOSPITAL INFORMATION # # # # # # # # # # # # Facility ID: Y Y S # #	Date of birth: D D Location:	M M Y Y Y Transient Patient	Gender: Male Y Female
SECTION II: VASCULAR Specify vascular access:	ACCESS INFORMATION : (check all that apply) : Arteriovenous graft Perma	anent central line	Temporary central line	Port access device
SECTION III: EVENT IN Specify DE Incident (ma 1- In-unit IV antimicrob If yes, was it a cor If yes, was IV van	FORMATION y be more than one incident) ial start [tinuation of an inpatient course? [comycin started? [] Yes ☐ No] Yes ☐ No] Yes ☐ No	Note: When reporting multiple dia "date of event" is always the date DE date:	Ilysis events together, the that the first event occurred M M Y Y
2-Positive blood culture		Yes No	Unknown 🗌 Not done	2
If yes, suspected culture (check o If yes, where it t	d source of positive blood [ne): [was collected [Vascular access A source other that Dialysis clinic	n the vascular access] Hospital or E.D. 🛛 Oth	Contamination Uncertain
3-Pus, redness, or swell If applicable, circle the ad AV fistula AV g	ing at vascular access site	Yes No swelling: Temporary central	line	ce
SECTION IV: PROBLEMS	5			
Specify problems (cheat □ Fever (≥37.8°C/100°F d □ Chills or rigors □ Drop in blood pressure □ Vascular access problem □ Wound (NOT related to □ Cellulitis (skin redness, □ Urinary tract infection □ Pneumonia or respirator □ Other, specify	ck one or more) oral) n without infection (clotting, bleeding, vascular access) with pus or increase heat, or pain without open wound) ry infection	etc.) d redness	Outcomes:(check one of ascular access Yes ation Yes Yes Yes	or more) No Unknown No Unknown No Unknown
SECTION V: LABORATOR	RY RECORD			
Time of specimen collec	tion::-: AM / PM	Organism identified	: Yes, complete the bac	ck 🗌 No
COMMENTS:				
Date data collected Collector ID		ata entry stamp	Date data entered Data entry ID	M M Y Y

 In-unit IV antimicrobial start: Rep unrelated to vascular access problems) not report IV antiviral starts. Report ou IV antimicrobial start for two starts to thought to be related to hemodialysis, are different. However, if different org Vascular access: only if the evidence of infection at ano Contamination: If the org Bacilus sp). Contaminatio 3. Pus, redness, or increased swelling between the onset of a first episode an A vascular access infection is defined as a 	Name of other organisms	MDROC: (1) MESA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsiella (4) Carbaper CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediat Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE): Exact Carbapenem resistant or intermediater MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediater MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediater MMR America resistant or intermediater MMR Antersult: amkacin CEFOX= c AMPSUL= amkacin CEFOX= c AMXCLV= amovicilin/clavulanic CEFTAZ= c CEFEA= cefeapine CEFUX= CEFTAZ=	Name of Gram Positive record or Negative DD-MM-YV	
s created from I catheters ont all starts of and regardless ipatient starts i upatient starts i e reported as upatient starts i en restament is anisms grow fir anisms grow fir anisms grow fir anisms sthoug n is more likely ther site, but a anism is thoug n is more likely at the vascu d onset of a see or patient with e	Date of record DD-MM-YY	em resistant Ente e) to at least one i, Klebsiella, or Ei o iate) to at least or intermediat - cefrtaxime efoxitin cefraixolime cefraixone efuroxime	2050 2050	
the patient's own blood 4-Temporary cent intravenous (IV) antibio s of the duration of treat that are continuations of separate dialysis events, separate dialysis events, separate dialysis events that are continuations of separate dialysis events subsequent po jultures collected as an ou unture evidence of vasc sess if either (a) or (b) is sess if either (a) or (b) is a culture was not taken fi a culture by sidan, infer y if a common skin cont sess if either (a) or (b), is cond episode of pus, red either: pus, redness, or swelling	Amphotericin B	erebacteriaceae (CRE) (5) M a cephalosporin agent (cetaz one agent in at least 3 out of te) to at least one agent in at te) to at least one agent in at CIPRO = ciprofica CLIND = cindam, COL = colristin DORE = doripener ERTA= ertapener	<	
vessels 2-Arterio al line: non-tunneled this or antifungals admini- inpatient antimicrobia even if different antimi patient or collected w patient or collected w patient or collected w patient or collected w true: (a) a culture fro true: (a) a culture fro orn it. (b) a culture fro orn it. (c) a cultur	Anidulafungin	DR Acinetobacter (6) MOR difine, cefotaxime, ceftra st one carbapenen agen 6 eantimicrobal dasses (po least 3 out of 5 antimicro acin ERVT acin ERVT cin IMTENT cin IMTENT cin IMTENT cin LUZZ=	отто х + о тто х + о тто х + о тто х + о тто х + о тто	SECTION V:
venus graft im non-cuffed cathet INE Incident INE and in the Interpretation I as a single output reatment. There treatment. There tricrobials are used. thin 1 calendar da thin 1 calendar da thin 1 calendar da the new organi ee below). In another site (e.c. n another site (e.c. n another site (e.c. n another site (e.c. n only one of sever gories. yort redness or sw lifting at a vascular gories.	Caspofungin	Klebsiella (7) MDR P (Imipenem, meroper nicillins, aminoglycos bial classes (penicillin H erythromyclin H erythromyclin Gentamicin imipenem = levofloxacin linezolid	ראד דע א חשד דע א חשד ה ס א דע ה ס א דע ה	LABORATO
planted access consi er 5-Port a patient setting, rega tient dose or first ou must be 21 or more y after a hospital ad l'cultures for each pe sms to the reported sms to the reported sms to the reported p be a contaminant al blood cultures . elling if it is greater access associated blo	Antimicrobi Fluconazole	seudomonas teiem, doripenem, or erta tides, cephalosporins, fit s, aminoglycosides, cep MERO = meropen MERO = meropen MERO = minocycli MOXE = mxifloxa MOXE = mxifloxa MOXE = dxadllin	Antimicrobia	RY RECORD
ructed from synthe ccess device: a fu raless of the reasor tratistic dose of a c days from the end days from the end mission, regardless sitive blood cultures event. Suspected s shows the same or (e.g., coagulase ney (e.g., coagulase ney chan expected and nsidered separate c	al sensitivity Flucytosine	penem) OR by product peroquinolones, carbap nalosporins, fluoroquin am PIP= pi PIPTAZ ne PIPTAZ cin TIG= tig cin TIG= tig TOBRA =	I sensitivity	
tic materials lly implantable acce for administration ourse. Report all IV of one IV antimicro of whether or not a to be considered a source could be: ganism that was fo ganism that was fo ganism that was fo ative staphylococci suspicious for infect liallysis events	Other drug-1	ion of a carbapenemas enense, and sulbactam olones, and carbapene veracilin = piperacilin/tazobacta iframethoxazole /trime ecycline = tobramycin	א צ ר צ m ק ע ק א ק צ א ק ע א ג	
ess device (e.g., Life: (i.e., include IV antii antibiotic starts, no bial course to the be true infection is sus separate dialysis ev und in the blood; (b , diphtheroids, <i>Prop</i> ;on. There must be	Other drug-2	ie)) mn <u>I=</u> thoprim <u>I=</u> <u>R=</u>	+ × 0 3 > × 0 9 + 9	
site) microbial starts eginning of a seco spected, infection spected, infection ent, even if organ / there is clinical / there is clinical / or more days 21 or more days	Other dr	NC= vancomycin = Susceptible = Intermediate = Resistant = Not tested		

DE Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled for patients who developed dialysis event (Outpatient IV antimicrobial start, positive blood culture, or local infection) while treated in outpatient hemodialysis centers in case DE component of the device-associated module is recorded at your facility in this particular month. All hemodialysis outpatients, including transient patients are included while non-hemodialysis (peritoneal dialysis) patients and inpatients are excluded

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

- I. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):
- 1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen
- J. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned

Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: **501052647**

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month of the DE diagnosis)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: Enter the location code/name of the outpatient dialysis unit where the patient was at the time of the DE. These may be attached to or affiliated with a hospital, but should serve mostly hemodialysis outpatients.

Transient Patient: Check "Yes" if this patient was transferred from another facility and received in-center hemodialysis at our location on the first two working days of the month. If the reverse happen, our patient was transferred to another facility we do not count him/herin our denominator unless he/she received in-center hemodialysis at our location on the first two working days of the month.

SECTION II: VASCULAR ACCESS INFORMATION

Check each access that the patient has, as the patient could have more than one type of vascular access. These include:

Arterio-venous fistulas: implanted access created from the patient's own blood vessels

Arterio-venous graft: implanted access constructed from synthetic materials

Permanent central line: tunneled cuffed catheters

Temporary central line: non-tunneled non-cuffed catheter

Port access device: a fully implantable access device e.g., Lifesite

SECTION III: EVENT INFORMATION

Specify DE: Check on the same form one or more of the DE types which include:

Date of DE: Depending on the type of event reported, enter either the date of hospitalization, or date of in-unit IV antimicrobial start, or for a patient whose event is a positive blood culture, enter the date the blood specimen was collected. When reporting multiple dialysis events together, the "date of event" is always the date that the first event occurred.

DE Incident

4. In-unit IV antimicrobial start: Report all starts of intravenous (IV) antibiotics or antifungals administered in an outpatient setting, regardless of the reason for administration (i.e., include IV antimicrobial starts unrelated to vascular access problems) and regardless of the duration of treatment. A start is defined as a single outpatient dose or first outpatient dose of a course. Report all IV antibiotic starts, not just vancomycin. Do not report IV antiviral starts. Report outpatient starts that are continuations of inpatient antimicrobial treatment. There must be 21 or more days from the end of one IV antimicrobial course to the beginning of a second IV antimicrobial start for two starts to be reported as separate dialysis events, even if different antimicrobials are used.

5. Positive blood culture: Report all positive blood cultures collected as an outpatient or collected within 1 calendar day after a hospital admission, regardless of whether or not a true infection is suspected, infection is thought to be related to hemodialysis, or treatment is received. There must be 21 or more days between positive blood cultures for each positive blood culture to be considered a separate dialysis event, even if organisms are different. However, if different organisms grow from these subsequent positive blood cultures, add the new organisms to the reported event. Suspected source could be:

- Vascular access: only if there is some objective evidence of vascular access infection (see below).
- A source other than the vascular access: if either (a) or (b) is true: (a) a culture from another site (e.g., leg wound, urine) shows the same organism that was found in the blood; (b) there is clinical evidence of infection at another site, but a culture was not taken from it.
 - **Contamination:** if the organism is thought by the physician, infection control practitioner, or head nurse to be a contaminant (e.g., coagulase negative staphylococci, diphtheroids, *Propionibacterium*, or *Bacillus* spp.). Contamination is more likely if a common skin contaminant is isolated from only one of several blood cultures.
- Uncertain: only if there is insufficient evidence to decide among the three previous categories.

6. Pus, redness, or increased swelling at the vascular access site: Pus is always reportable. Report redness or swelling if it is greater than expected and suspicious for infection. There must be 21 or more days between the onset of a first episode and onset of a second episode of pus, redness, or increased swelling at a vascular access site to be considered separate dialysis events

Other definitions

- A vascular access infection is defined as a patient with either:
 - Local access infection: the presence of pus, redness, or swelling of the vascular access site without an access-associated blood stream infection or
 - Access-associated bacteremia: the presence of a microorganism identified in a blood culture where the source of infection is the vascular access site or unknown.

SECTION IV: PROBLEMS

Specify Problems: For each problem listed (e.g. wound or cellulitis), check if present and do not check if absent. If the patient is thought to have the problem but does not meet the criteria, check "Other" and specify. **Specify Outcomes:** Check all outcomes that apply, more than one may be checked

SECTION V: LABORATORY RECORD

Organism identified: Record "Yes" if a pathogen was identified, "No" if otherwise; if "Yes, specify the details on reverse table (Section V).

Time of specimen collection: Enter the hour and minute of the sample collection

For specified Gram-positive and Gram-negative Organisms: Up to three pathogens may be reported. If multiple pathogens are identified, record the pathogen judged to be the most important cause of infection as #1, the next most as #2, and the least as #3 (usually this order will be indicated on the laboratory report).

Antimicrobial agent and sensitivity results: For each antimicrobial agent listed, record the pathogen's susceptibility result: S - Susceptible, I - Intermediate, R - Resistant, N - Not Tested.

For Other Organisms and their antimicrobial agents and sensitivity: Same as above but additionally give you the option to add more antifungal agents

MDRO: Is the recorded organism meet any of MDRO definitions? If yes, fill the number corresponding to the below MDRO types **MDRO types:** (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsiella (4) Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) (5) MDR Acinetobacter (6) MDR Klebsiella (7) MDR Pseudomonas

CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one cephalosporin agent (ceftazidime, cefotaxime, ceftriaxone, or cefepime)

Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE): E-coli, Klebsiella, or Enterobacter resistant to at least one carbapenem agent (imipenem, meropenem, doripenem, or ertapenem) OR by production of a carbapenemase

MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 6 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, carbapenems, and sulbactam)

MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 5 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, and carbapenems)

Classes: Penicillins (Piperacillin, Piperacillin/Tazobactam), Aminoglycosides (Amikacin, Gentamicin, Tobramycin), Cephalosporins (Cefepime, Ceftazidime), Fluoroquinolones (Ciprofloxacin, Levofloxacin), Carbapenems (Imipenem, Meropenem, Doripenem), And Sulbactam (Ampicillin/Sulbactam)

<u>COMMENTS</u>: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **DATA ENTRY STAMP:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on grey sheets

APPENDIX 6: Denominators' Forms and Instructions

Add	your institution	C	Denomi	G nators fo	ADE ADE or Inte	entre for Infe YOU HOSPI ensive Care U tion Control Sur	ection C TAL NA Init (IC veillance	ontrol ME U) & o Form	ther loc	ations*	
Survei	llance plan date					Facility TD				Location: ICU	Is & Other locations*
Surren		М	M Y	Y Y		10	S	#	#	Location name:	
			N			Nuclear			Number o	f patients on a	Number of
Date	Number of natients		with :	or patient 1 or more	S	Number of pa with a	atients		ve	ntilator	Episodes of
	putients		cent	ral lines		urinary cat	heter	Tota	l Patients	Number on APRV	Ventilation
1											
2											
3											
4											
5											
7											
8											
9											
10											
11											
12											
13											
14											
15											
16											
1/											
10											
20											
21											
22											
23											
24											
25											
26											
27											
28											
29											
30											
31											
Total	Dationt dave		<u></u>	I Bara Ju		Livin en station	da		14	later de c	Tained a Child
	Patient-uays		Centra	i-line days		Urinary cathet	er-days		Venti	lator-days	Episodes of MV

*This form is good for ICU and other locations in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards). Not for neonatal intensive care units (NICU) or specialty care areas (SCA) (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units.

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

ICU Denominator Form Instructions

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled in a given month when one or more components of the device-associated module (CLABSI, CAUTI, or VAP/VAE) is recorded in the ICU at your facility in this particular month

IMPORTANT: After filling the data for a given month (data are filled on a daily basis), this form is required to be turned in to Infection Control Practitioner/Department by the end of the first week of the next month

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the data were collected from the ICU)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: This form is used only in intensive care units (ICU) or other locations in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards).

Location name: Record the name of the location e.g. cardiac ICU, or surgical ward #5

Number of patients: For each day of the month selected, record the number of patients on the unit. Record this number at the same time each day.

Number of patients with 1 or more central lines: For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of patients on the selected unit who have 1 or more central line(s) in place. Only record 1 central line day for a patient that has more than 1 central line in place.

Number of patients with a urinary catheter: For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of patients on the selected unit who have an indwelling urinary catheter.

Number of patients on a Ventilator-Total patients: For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of patients on the selected unit who are on a ventilator. Note: The total patients on ventilator include also those who are on APRV (see below)

Additional ventilator-related denominators only in VAE surveillance

Number of patients on Airway Pressure Release Ventilation (APRV): For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of patients on the selected unit who are on Airway Pressure Release Ventilation (APRV) or a related mode of mechanical ventilation (e.g., BiLevel, Bi Vent, BiPhasic, PCV+, DuoPAP).

Number of Episodes of Mechanical Ventilation (EMV): The EMV denominator represents the sum of the number of episodes of mechanical ventilation that occurred in that location during the month. A single episode of mechanical ventilation for each patient is to be counted only once per month. It is possible for a patient to have more than one episode of ventilation occur during a month (e.g., discontinuation of mechanical ventilation for greater than 1 calendar day followed by re-initiation of mechanical ventilation). The EMV denominator is determined by counting all patients in the location who are on mechanical ventilation on the first day of the month. Then, on each subsequent day of the month, count each additional patient that is started on mechanical ventilation. This would include those that are admitted to the location already on mechanical ventilation, those that are newly ventilated and any previously ventilated patients who have new episodes of mechanical ventilation occurring during the same month.

Denominator sampling: To reduce staff time spent collecting surveillance data, once weekly sampling of denominator data may be used as an alternative to daily collection in non-oncology ICUs and wards. The number of patient-days, central line days, or urinary catheter days are collected on a designated day each week (e.g., every Tuesday but avoid Sunday), at the same time during the month. To ensure the accuracy of estimated denominator data obtained by sampling, only ICU and ward location types with an average of 75 or more central line days and urinary catheter days per month are eligible to use this method. You can confirm this by checking last year denominator data. This method is not suitable for NICU, SCA including oncology, nor for ventilator data due much breakdown of data.

Total: Totals for each column should be calculated. At the end of the month, sum up the daily counts and record the sums. This is the number that will be used as denominators for CLABSI, CAUTI, and VAP/VAE rates, respectively.

Add	your in _O(her	nstituti GO e	on	C	Deno	mina	GC Itors	C Cei ADD for N	ntre fo YOU eona	or Inf HOSP tal II	TTAL TTAL	n Con NAM Sive C	trol E Care l	Unit (NICU)				
Survei	llance	plan o	late	М	М	Y	Y		Facili	ty ID	S	#	#	Loc	ation:	Nec	onatal	intensi (NICU	ve care I)	unit
					1			Birth	n Weig	ght Ca	atego	ries	-				1			
Date		<u><</u> 75	0 gm		7	751-1	000 gr	n	1	001-1	500 g	m	1	501-2	500 gr	n		>250)0 gm	
	Pts	CL	VNT	UrC	Pts	CL	VNT	UrC	Pts	CL	VNT	UrC	Pts	CL	VNT	UrC	Pts	CL	VNT	UrC
1																				
2																				
3																				
4																				
6																				
7																				
8																				
9																				
10																				
11			a							· · · · · · · · ·					n					
12																				
13																				
14																				
15																				
10																				
18																				
19																		1		
20																				
21																				
22																				
23																				
24																				
25																				
26																				
27																				
20																				
30																				
31																				
Total																				
Pts=nu VNT=nu	mber of umber o	infants of infant	s on a v	entilato	or	[CL= UrC	numbe numb	er of infa er of inf	ants wit fants wi	h 1 or n th a uri	nore ce nary ca	ntral line theter (es, inclu Only if N	ding um IICU CAI	bilical c JTI is al	atheter llowed)	<u> </u>		

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

NICU Denominator Form Instructions

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled for a given month when one or more components of the device-associated module (CLABSI or VAP) is recorded in the NICU at your facility in this particular month

IMPORTANT: After filling the data for a given month (data are filled on a daily basis), this form is required to be turned in to Infection Control Practitioner/Department by the end of the first week of the next month

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the data were collected from the NICU)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: This form is used only in neonatal intensive care units (NICU)

Number of patients (Pts): For each day of the month selected, record the number of infants in each birth weight category in the unit. Record this number at the same time each day.

number of patients with 1 or more central lines (CL): For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of infants in each birth weight category with 1 or more central lines including umbilical catheter. The differentiation between umbilical catheter and a non-umbilical central line is no longer needed. Only record 1 central line day for a patient that has more than 1 central line in place.

Number of patients on a Ventilator (VNT): For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of infants in each birth weight category who are on a ventilator.

Number of patients with a urinary catheter (UrC): For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of infants in each birth weight category with an indwelling urinary catheter. This data denominator is collected only when NICU CAUTI is allowed

Total: Totals for each column should be calculated. At the end of the month, sum up the daily counts and record the sums by birthweight category. This is the number that will be used as denominators for CLABSI, VAP, and CAUTI rates, respectively.

Add	your institution LOGO here	Der	GCC Ce ADI nominators Infect	entre for Infection C O YOU HOSPITAL NA S for Specialty Ca tion Control Surveillance	ontrol ME re Area (SCA) ^{Form})	
Surveil	lance plan date	M M Y	Y	Facility ID S	# #	Location: Speci Location name:	alty Care Area
Date	Number of patients	Number of with 1 centra	of patients or more al lines	Number of patients with a	Number of p vent	patients on a ilator	Number of Episodes of Mechanical
		Temporary	Permanent	urinary catheter	Total Patients	Number on APRV	Ventilation
1							
2							
3							
4							
5							
6							
7							
8							
9							
11							
12							
13							
14							
15							
16							
17							
18							
19							
20							
21							
22							
23							
24							
25							
20							
27							
29							
30							
31							
Total							
	Patient-days	Central-	line days	Urinary catheter-days	Ventilat	or-days	Episodes of MV

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

SCA Denominator Form Instructions

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled for a given month when one or more components of the device-associated module (CLABSI, CAUTI, or VAP/VAE) is recorded in the SCA at your facility in this particular month

IMPORTANT: After filling the data for a given month (data are filled on a daily basis), this form is required to be turned in to Infection Control Practitioner/Department by the end of the first week of the next month

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the data were collected from the SCA)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: This form is used only in specialty care areas(SCA) (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units)

Location name: Record the name of the location e.g. hematology wards

Number of patients: For each day of the month, record the number of patients on the unit. Record this number at the same time each day. **Number of patients with 1 or more central lines:** For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of patients on the selected unit who have 1 or more central line(s) in place. If a patient has both a temporary and a permanent line in place, count only once as temporary line. Only record 1 central line day for a patient that has more than 1 central line in place. If the patient has only permanent line, begin recording days on the date the central line was inserted or the first day the line was accessed if the patient was admitted to the facility with the line in place and continue until the line is physically removed or the patient is discharged. "Access" is defined as line placement, infusion or withdrawal through the line.

Number of patients with a urinary catheter: For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of patients on the selected unit who have an indwelling urinary catheter.

Number of patients on a Ventilator-Total patients: For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of patients on the selected unit who are on a ventilator. Note: The total patients on ventilator include also those who are on APRV (see below)

Additional ventilator-related denominators only in VAE surveillance

Number of patients on Airway Pressure Release Ventilation (APRV): For each day of the month, at the same time each day, record the number of patients on the selected unit who are on Airway Pressure Release Ventilation (APRV) or a related mode of mechanical ventilation (e.g., BiLevel, Bi Vent, BiPhasic, PCV+, DuoPAP).

Number of Episodes of Mechanical Ventilation (EMV): The EMV denominator represents the sum of the number of episodes of mechanical ventilation that occurred in that location during the month. A single episode of mechanical ventilation for each patient is to be counted only once per month. It is possible for a patient to have more than one episode of ventilation occur during a month (e.g., discontinuation of mechanical ventilation for greater than 1 calendar day followed by re-initiation of mechanical ventilation). The EMV denominator is determined by counting all patients in the location who are on mechanical ventilation on the first day of the month. Then, on each subsequent day of the month, count each additional patient that is started on mechanical ventilation. This would include those that are admitted to the location already on mechanical ventilation, those that are newly ventilated and any previously ventilated patients who have new episodes of mechanical ventilation occurring during the same month.

Total: Totals for each column should be calculated. At the end of the month, sum up the daily counts and record the sums. This is the number that will be used as denominators for CLABSI, CAUTI, and VAP/VAE rates, respectively.

Add your institution				GC	C Centre for Infe ADD YOU HOSPI	ction TAL	n Con NAME	trol		
LOGO here		De	enoi	mina	ators for Ou	tpa veillar	tien	t Di	alysis	
Surveillance plan date					Facility ID				Location:	Outpatient Dialysis
	М	М	Y	Y		S	#	#	Location name:	

Vascular Access Type (in increasing risk)	*N Hem	umber of Chron odialysis Patie	nic ents
	Day-1	Day-2	Total
Arterio-venous fistulas: created from the patient's own blood vessels			
Arterio-venous graft: constructed from synthetic materials			
Permanent central line: tunneled cuffed catheters			
Temporary central line: non-tunneled non-cuffed catheter			
Port access device: a fully implantable access device e.g., Lifesite			
Total patients: sum of all patients listed above			

*Record the number of chronic hemodialysis patients with each of the above 5 access types (individually and total) who received hemodialysis at your center <u>on the first two working days of the month</u>. Count each patient only once. Only chronic hemodialysis outpatients are included. If a patient has both an implanted access (graft or fistula) and a catheter, count this patient as having the catheter. These data are used to estimate the number of patient-months. Accurate data is strictly required in order to produce reliable rates

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

Outpatient Dialysis Denominator Form Instructions

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled in a given month when dialysis incident (DI) event component of the deviceassociated module is recorded at your Outpatient Dialysis facility in this particular month

IMPORTANT: After filling the data for a given month (data are filled once a month, on the first two working days of the month), this form is required to be turned in to Infection Control Practitioner/Department by the end of the first week of that month

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month and year during which the data were collected for this outpatient dialysis location)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: This form is good only for Outpatient Dialysis Units

Location name: Record the name of the location

Number of Chronic Hemodialysis Patients: Record the number of chronic hemodialysis patients with each of the above 5 access types (individually and total) who received hemodialysis at your center <u>on the first two working days of the month</u>. Count each patient only once. Only chronic hemodialysis outpatients are included, including transient patients. A patient must be physically present for in-center hemodialysis on one of these two days to be counted on this form (exclude patients who are hospitalized). Exclude also non-hemodialysis patients and exclude inpatients. If the patient has multiple vascular accesses (even if not all used), record that patient once, reporting only their vascular access with the highest risk of infection. Therefore if a patient has both an implanted access (graft or fistula) and a catheter, count this patient as having the catheter. If there are no patients in a given vascular access category, enter 0. These data are used to estimate the number of patient-months. Accurate data is strictly required in order to produce reliable rates.

Add your i LO(institution GO re		G Denominato	CC Centre fo ADD YOU H ors for MDR Infection Cont	or Infection IOSPITAL I O/CDI and rol Surveillan	n Control NAME Antimicrobi Ice Form	al Use	V	
	Year				Facility ID	S #	#		
	Т	otal number	of patient-da	ys		Total number	of admission	ns	
<u>Monthly</u> <u>collection</u>	All ICUs	Inpatient wards Total	Inpatient wards SCA*	Inpatient wards Others*	All ICUs	Inpatient wards Total	Inpatient wards SCA*	Inpatient wards Others*	Outpatient visits
January									
February									
March									
April									
Мау									
June									
July									
August									
September									
October									
November									
December									
Total									
	т	otal number	of patient-da	ys		Total number	of admission	is	
<u>Monthly</u> collection	All ICUs	Inpatient wards Total	Inpatient wards SCA*	Inpatient wards Others*	All ICUs	Inpatient wards Total	Inpatient wards SCA*	Inpatient wards Others*	Outpatient visits
Quarter-1									
Quarter-2									
Quarter-3									
Quarter-4									
Total									
	Т	otal number	of patient-da	ys		Total number	of admission	IS	Outpatient visits

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

Patient-days/admissions Denominator Form Instructions

IMPORTANT: This form is good for the denominators of MDRO/CDI and antimicrobial surveillance across different hospital locations. You can fill the form on a monthly or quarterly basis, as per analysis instruction, but submit of a quarterly basis

Surveillance Year: Record the year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

All ICUs: Combined the patient-days or admissions from all ICUs including adult, pediatric, and neonatal locations

Inpatient wards: Combined the patient-days or admissions from all wards (total). You can **optionally** (*) stratify the patient-days or admissions from inpatients wards by SCA status (e.g. oncology ward and all other wards together separately, as per analysis instruction) **Outpatient visits:** The total number of patient visits/encounters to outpatient clinics, emergency department, observation units, and other affiliated outpatient locations.

77

APPENDIX 7: SSI form and Instructions

Add your institution LOGO here	GCC Cent ADD Y Surgical Infectio	tre for Infection Control OU HOSPITAL NAME Site Infection (SSI)	
SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL Patient ID: S # # # # # Surveillance plan date: M M Y Y	INFORMATION # # # Facility ID: S #	Date of birth: D D M M Ward/ Unit:	Gender: Male Gender: Male Female Procedure: Outpatient Inpatient Both
SECTION II: OPERATIVE PROCEDURE INFORMATION NHSN procedure name & code:	Admission date Discharge date		Hospitalization death: Yes, complete below No Death date:
Multiple procedures: Yes , specify: No N/A	Date of procedure Operative surgeon ID		SSI contributed to death:
Emergency: Yes No Trauma: Yes No General anesthesia: Yes No Diabetes: Yes No	SECTION III: P CATEGORY ASA score Wound class Procedure duration Total	Add 1 if ASA score was 3, 4, 5, otherwise 0 Add 1 if the wound class was III or IV, otherwise 0 Add 1 if the procedure duration exceeds the operation specific cut point, otherwise 0 Risk index category of 0,	Procedure-specific additional questions: CSEC: Labor duration: hours FUSN Spinal Level: Atlas-axis □ Atlas-axis/Cervical □ Cervical □ Cervical/Dorsal/Dorsolumbar □ Dorsal/Dorsolumbar □ Lumbar/Lumbosacral Approach/Technique: □ Anterior □ Posterior □ Anterior and Posterior □ Transoral HPRO/KPRO Type-1:
Ht (cm): Wt (kg): Infection present at the time of surgery (PATOS): Yes No Laparoscope/endoscope/scope: Yes No	SECTION IV: SS SSI diagnosed: Yes, complete No SSI Category: Superficial inc Superficial inc Deep incision	SI EVENT INFORMATION below (See the back) cisional primary (SIP) cisional secondary (SIS) al primary (DIP)	SECTION V: LABORATORY RECORD Time of specimen collection AM / PM Organism identified: Yes, complete the back No COMMENTS:
Wound class: I-Clean II-Clean-Contaminated III-Contaminated IV-Dirty or infected ASA score:	Deep incision Organ / Space SSI detected: Before dischar After dischar On readmission SSI date:	al secondary (DIS) e, specify: rge ge on	D D M M Y Y Date data collected Collector ID Date data cotexted Date data
Actual procedure duration (min): Proc duration cut-point (min):	Post-procedure	D D M M Y Y	Data entry ID Data entry stamp

79

Superficial Incisional SST Infection occurs within 30 days after any NHSN oper Organisms identified from the superficial incision organisms identified from an aseptically-obtaine attending physician, or other designee and culture Deep Incisional SSI Infection occurs within 30 or 90* days after the NHS the following: Durulent drainage from the deep incision Patient has at least one of the following signs or aspirated and organism is identified by a culture Organ/Space SSI Infection occurs within 30 or 90* days after the NHS the following: Organ/Space SSI Infection occurs within 30 or 90* days after the NHS during the operative procedure, and at least one c Organisms are identified from an aseptically-obt Organisms are identified from purulent or aspec (1) Organisms identified from purulent or aspec (2) Abscess without (a) or with (b) positive blog (2) Two of the following symptoms; fever, naus culture/non-culture for intestinal organisms plus		Name of other organisms	MDRO: (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsiella (4) 0 CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistant or interpretation or interpretation or interpretation) MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or interpretation) MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or interpretation) MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or interpretation) AMPSUL = ampicilin/sulbactam CEFOTX = CEFOTX = CEFTAZ = CEFTAZ = cefazolin CEFEAZ = cefazolin CEFTRX = CEFURX = CEFU		Name of Gram Positive record or Negative DD-MM-YY
ative proce s of infective e or non-cut diagnosed will operative symptoms or non-cut the deep in the deep in the deep in the deep in the organ/s the o	DD-MM-	Date o	Carbapenen prmediate) g): E-coli, k ntermediatant (resistant (resistant cefotaxime efoxitin ceftazidime ceftriaxone efuroxime	N N N N	בסקס
dure, i from n: pai ulture a supp proc proces proce	7	< - -	n resis to at k (lebsie e) to a or inte		
and infection involve the superficial incision in or tenderness; local based testing is not efficial incisional SSI efficial incisional SSI edure, and infection ethods or culture or n that is detected on gn that is detected on gn edure, and infection e (e.g., closed suction e (e.g., closed suction e (e.g., closed suction e (e.g., closed suction ethor is detected on gn on site: for example 1 on site: for intestinal org ulture for intestinal org iture for intestinal org two of infection		Amphotericin B	tant Enterobacteriace asat one cephalospori Illa, or Enterobacter re Illa est one agent in a srmediate) to at least CIPRO = ciprofio CLIND = cindom COL= colisión DORI = doripene ERTA = ertapene		x H 3 > F C 0 7 3 > C F C 0 7 3 > N > T F C
an or sufficient of sufficient		An	ae (CF n agei ssistan ssistan t least t least one a one a vacin ycin ycin m		
v, skin , Jubcuta Jubcuta Inned. – J ned. – J Inned. –	long	idula	RE) (5) nt (cef 1t to al 2 3 out gent ii		
and su ineous y; ery p; off p; organ p; off p; organ p; o		fung) MDR tazidir least of 6 a n at le E E		
inism i		in	. Acine one c antimi antimi ast 3 ast 3 ast 3 BENT BENT BENT BENT BENT BENT BENT BENT		× Z - J T M O
neous e by a y or he lture o lture o e (e.g e (e.g pathol pathol ture n nfection atholk dentifi		Casp	itobaci ifotaxii crobial crobial out of ul = eryt = gent = gent mipene mipene		
cultur eat, a r non- r non- rined ogic e ogic e ogic e rethoc		ofun	tter (6) enem l class l class 5 anti f 5 anti f f hromy thromy thromy amicin amicin am		O R P H O
e of th re er r -cultur -cultur -cultur -cultur - n that n that n that ne fas s s s s s s s s that s s that s s s s that s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s s		gin) MDR eftriax agent es (pe es (pe cin cin		
e incis perfici e test spont spont ima or ima cial/mu cial/mu cial/mu		Flu	Klebs one, o (imips nicillir nicillir ME ME ME OX		P C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C
al inci al inci ing do aneou aneou aging t uscle I uscle I uscle I uscle I uscle I		timi	iella (; or cefe enem, is, am is, am		
ind a t sibn is es no es no est ayers, ayers, ayers, ayers, st		crob zole	7) MD mero inogly (penic (penic (penic merop merop methic minocy minocy		
t leas s delib t mee t mee t mee t hisces , that , that		ial s	R Psei ppener cosidé cosidé cosidé cosidé voside enem illin , cline vacin		
t one rncisior rncisior is ope		iens	udome n, dor es, cep amine		
of th criteri , <i>anc</i> ned o		itivit	onas ipene oglyco pIP PIP TMZ TMZ		
e foll on eratel eratel		e tv	m, or sporing sides, sides, = pipe TAZ = TAZ = tige = tige		
owin / surg y ope ipulat		Othe	ertapo s, fluo cepha racillir pipera ameth cycline tobran		
g: one o ed		er dru	enem) roquir alospo alospo cillin/t cillin/t		I → m Z
		ıg-1) OR Ł nolone rrins, f azoba le /trin		0 2 H 3
CARDENT CARDEN		0	yy prov s, car luoroo luoroo rethop nethop		H X O Z
c,CBGE ,CBGE ,CBGE ,CBGE ,CBGE ,CBGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CDGE ,CBGE ,CGGE ,C)ther	ductio baper quinol		> × 0
C Site c		drug	in of a nems, ones,		ס וו ס
es of the sc, CE, PR SC, CE, PR Solution Sc, CE, PR Solution Sc, PR Solution S		-2	and s and s and c VANC S = S S = S N = N		N N H P H P
signed an Or DBV, of Support ALL, CAR, F Support Silord Support Silord Support Suppor		Q	apene sulbac :arbap := van uscept terme esistar ot tesi		H Z H
rgan/ USN, VSV SINU, R, BRSI SINU, UF, ou UF, ou UF		ther o	imase tam) ienem <u>comy(</u> ible diate nt t		6 H H
Space C, MER GIT, C, MEI GIT, r JNT r JNT r JNT r JNT r J NT r J r J NT r J N T N T N T N T N T N T N T N T N T N		drug-	cin		⋗┲ᡋ┥
nal G UR,		ω			022<

SSI Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled for all surgical patients in any inpatient/outpatient setting where (at least one) selected NHSN Operative Procedure is performed in case SSI component of the procedure-associated module for that selected procedure is recorded at your facility in this particular month

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

- K. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):
 1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen
- L. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number
- Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: **501052647**

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the procedure was done)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Ward/unit: When applicable, record the ward/clinic/unit name/number where the procedure was done **Procedure Location:** Check the ward/unit type.

SECTION II: OPERATIVE PROCEDURE INFORMATION:

Name of procedure: Record the name of the surgical procedure done e.g. cholecystectomy

NHSN procedure code (optional): It is 3-4 letters assigned by the American National Healthcare Safety Network (NHSN), e.g. cholecystectomy is given the code CHOL

Multiple procedures: If more than one category of NHSN operative procedure was performed through the same incision during the same trip to the operating room, check "Yes" and add the name of the other procedure(s). Note: Same procedure via separate incisions during same trip to operating room (i.e. right and left HPRO), separate forms are completed.

Emergency: Check "Yes" if this operative procedure was a non-elective, unscheduled operative procedure, otherwise check "No" **Trauma:** Check "Yes" if operative procedure was performed because of blunt or penetrating traumatic injury to the patient, otherwise check "No"

General anesthesia: Check "Yes" if general anesthesia was used for the operative procedure, otherwise check "No"

Diabetes: Check "Yes" only if patient has diabetes, otherwise check "No"

Height: Record patient's height in cm

Weight: Record patient's weight in kg

Infection present at the time of surgery (PATOS): Check "Yes" if patient has an evidence of a pre-existing infection or abscess at the start of or during the time of surgical procedure, otherwise check "No"

Laparoscope/endoscope/scope used: Scope is an instrument used to visualize the interior of a body cavity or organ. check "Yes" if the entire operative procedure was performed using an endoscope/laparoscope/scope, otherwise check "No". NOTE: If a scope site has to be extended for hand assist or removal of specimen this will still meet scope "Yes". If the procedure is converted to an open procedure it will be scope "No".

Closure Technique: If the technique was primary check "Primary", otherwise check "Other than primary". Primary Closure is defined as closure of the skin level of all or part of the incision during the original surgery, regardless of the presence of wires, wicks, drains, or other devices or objects extruding through the incision

Wound class: An assessment of the likelihood and degree of contamination of a surgical wound at the time of the operation. The wound class system used in NHSN is an adaptation of the American college of Surgeons wound classification schema. Wounds are divided into four classes:

- I- Clean: An uninfected operative wound in which no inflammation is encountered and the respiratory, alimentary, genital, or uninfected urinary tracts are not entered. In addition, clean wounds are primarily closed and, if necessary, drained with closed drainage. Operative incisional wounds that follow nonpenetrating (blunt) trauma should be included in this category if they meet the criteria.
- II- Clean-Contaminated: Operative wounds in which the respiratory, alimentary, genital, or urinary tracts are entered under controlled conditions and without
 unusual contamination. Specifically, operations involving the biliary tract, appendix, vagina, and oropharynx are included in this category, provided no evidence of
 infection or major break in technique is encountered.
- III- Contaminated: Open, fresh, accidental wounds. In addition, operations with major breaks in sterile technique (e.g., open cardiac massage) or gross spillage from the gastrointestinal tract, and incisions in which acute, nonpurulent inflammation is encountered are included in this category.
- IV- Dirty or Infected: Includes old traumatic wounds with retained devitalized tissue and those that involve existing clinical infection or perforated viscera. This definition suggests that the organisms causing postoperative infection were present in the operative field before the operation.

ASA score: it is the American Society of Anesthesiology (ASA) score as rated by an anesthesiologist prior to operation and is range from 1-5.

Actual procedure duration (min): It is the actual time in minutes the procedure lasted. For example, in a cholecystectomy that lasted 1.5 hours, record "090" minutes

Procedure duration cut-point (min): It is the procedure duration cut-point assigned by NHSN. For example, 56 min is the cut point for C-section procedure

Admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to facility

Discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from facility

Date of procedure: Record the date the procedure done

Operative surgeon ID: record the hospital specific 5-digit or 6-digit ID for the operating surgeon (who performed the principal operative procedure)

Note: If the procedure is CS, then collect data on height (cm), weight (kg), labour duration (h) and estimated blood loss (ml). If the procedure is spinal fusion/refusion or hip/knee prostheses, additional info is required (see NHSN manual)

SECTION III: PATIENT RISK INDEX CATEGORY

ASA score: If American Society of Anesthesiology (ASA) score as rated by an anesthesiologist prior to operation was 3, 4, 5, record a score of 1, otherwise 0

Wound class: If it was contaminated or dirty procedure (Surgical site wound classification Class III or IV), record a score of 1, otherwise 0

Procedure duration: If the procedure duration was > procedure-specific cut point (75th percentile), record score of 1, otherwise 0. For example, 2 hours is the cut point for cholecystectomy procedure, more than 2 hours will get a score of 1 **Total:** Add up the above 3 items to calculate the risk index category of 0, 1, 2 and 3

SECTION IV: SSI EVENT INFORMATION:

SSI diagnosed: If SSI was diagnosed, then you will be required to answer all the section questions as applicable. If no SSI was diagnosed, then check "No" and do not answer any other question in that section

SSI Category: Record the SSI category per the NHSN definitions on the back of the SSI form. Please check the appropriate boxes on the back of the form that corresponds to the patient category.

SSI detected: Check "Before discharge" if SSI was identified during the current admission. Check "After discharge if SSI was identified during post-discharge surveillance including those SSI identified by another facility (i.e., patient with SSI was admitted to a facility other than the one in which the procedure was performed). Check "On readmission" if SSI was identified due to patient readmission to the facility where the operation was done.

SSI date: Record the date SSI was diagnosed

Superficial Incisional SSI	*Use 90 only for these NHSN
Infection occurs within 30 days after any NHSN operative procedure, and infection involves only skin and subcutaneous tissue of the	operative procedure; BRST,
incision. and at least one of the following:	CARD,CBGB, CBGC, CRAN, FUSN,
Purulent drainage from the superficial incision	FX, HER, HPRO, KPRO, PACE,
□ Organisms identified from an asentically-obtained specimen from the superficial incision or subcutaneous tissue by a culture or non-	PVBY, or VSHN
culture methods	,
At least one of the following signs and symptoms of infection; pain or tenderness; localized swelling; erythema; or heat and	** Specific Sites of an
superficial incision is deliberately opened by surgeon attending obvisican or other designee and culture or non-culture based	Organ/Space SSI include:
tacting is not harformed. Negative culture of non-culture tacting does not meet this criterion	BONF, LUNG, BRST, MED, CARD,
Sung is not performed. Regardle datate of non-calculate datating does not more than a control of the second	MEN DISC ORAL FAR OREP
	EMET PIL ENDO SA EYE SINU
Deep Incisional 331	GIT LIR HEP LIST TAB VASC IC
intection occurs within 30 or 90° days after the Wisiv operative procedure, and intection involves deep soft ussue (e.g. fascial and	VCUE or INT
muscle layers) of the inclision, and at least one of the following:	
Purulent drainage from the deep incision	Two specific types of
Patient has at least one of the following signs or symptoms: rever (>38°C); localized pain or tenderness, and deep incision that	superficial and deep surgical
spontaneously dehisces, or is deliberately opened or aspirated and organism is identified by a culture or non-culture methods or	incisional SSIs
culture or non-culture testing is not performed	3 Primary a superficial or deep
Abscess or other evidence of infection involving the deep incision that is detected on gross anatomical or histopathologic exam, or	incicional SSI that is identified
imaging test	in a primary incision in a
Organ/Space SSI	nationt that has had an
Infection occurs within 30 or 90* days after the NHSN operative procedure, and infection any part of the body deeper than the	operation with one or more
fascial/muscle layers, that is opened or manipulated during the operative procedure, and at least one of the following:	inciciona (o a C costion
Purulent drainage from a drain that is placed into the organ/space (e.g., closed suction drainage system, open drain, T-tube drain,	incisions (e.g., C-section
CT guided drainage)	
Organisms are identified from an aseptically-obtained fluid or tissue in the organ/space by a culture or non-culture methods	(LBGB)
Abscess or other evidence of infection involving the organ/space that is detected on gross anatomical or histopathologic exam, or	4. Secondary- a superficial or
imaging test	deep Incisional SSI that is
AND meets at least one criterion for a specific organ/space ** infection site: for example IAB-Intraabdominal infection:	identified in the secondary
(1) Organisms identified from purulent or abscess material	incision in a patient that has
(2) Abscess without (a) or with (b) positive blood culture/non-culture for intestinal organisms	had an operation with more
(3) Two of the following symptoms: fever, nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain, or jaundice AND (a) organism identified from the	than one incision (e.g., donor
intraabdominal space or (b) positive blood culture/non-culture for intestinal organisms plus imaging suggestive of infection	site [leg] incision for CBGB)
Post-procedure BST: Check "Ver" if there is a culture-confirmed bloodstream infection (PST) and a related	d posocomial infection at the
FUSE-DI UCEUUI E DOL . CHECK TES II CHELE IS A CUICHE-COMMITTED DIOOUSLIEMITI IMECLION (DSI) MIU A TEMER	u nosoconnar intection at the

Post-procedure BSI: Check "Yes" if there is a culture-confirmed bloodstream infection (BSI) and a related nosocomial infection at the surgical site, otherwise check "No"

Hospitalization death: Check "Yes" if patient died during the hospitalization. In this case, you will need to answer the next 2 questions (the date of death and if SSI contributed to death or not)

Death date: Record the date of hospitalization death

SSI contributed to death: Check "Yes" if the SSI either directly caused death or exacerbated an existing disease condition which then led to death during hospitalization

Procedure-specific additional questions: If procedure was CSEC record the duration of labor in hours, if the procedure was FUSN check the appropriate spinal level and the approach/technique used, if the procedure was HPRO/KPRO check the appropriate type

SECTION V: LABORATORY RECORD

Organism identified: Record "Yes" if a pathogen was identified, "No" if otherwise; if "Yes, specify the details on reverse table (Section V).

Time of specimen collection: Enter the hour and minute of the sample collection

For specified Gram-positive and Gram-negative Organisms: Up to three pathogens may be reported. If multiple pathogens are identified, record the pathogen judged to be the most important cause of infection as #1, the next most as #2, and the least as #3 (usually this order will be indicated on the laboratory report).

Antimicrobial agent and sensitivity results: For each antimicrobial agent listed, record the pathogen's susceptibility result: S - Susceptible, I - Intermediate, R - Resistant, N - Not Tested.

For Other Organisms and their antimicrobial agents and sensitivity: Same as above but additionally give you the option to add more antifungal agents

MDRO: Is the recorded organism meet any of MDRO definitions? If yes, fill the number corresponding to the below MDRO types **MDRO types:** (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsiella (4) Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) (5) MDR Acinetobacter (6) MDR Klebsiella (7) MDR Pseudomonas

CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one cephalosporin agent (ceftazidime, cefotaxime, ceftriaxone, or cefepime)

Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE): E-coli, Klebsiella, or Enterobacter resistant to at least one carbapenem agent (imipenem, meropenem, doripenem, or ertapenem) OR by production of a carbapenemase

MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 6 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, carbapenems, and sulbactam)

MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 5 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, and carbapenems)

Classes: Penicillins (Piperacillin, Piperacillin/Tazobactam), Aminoglycosides (Amikacin, Gentamicin, Tobramycin), Cephalosporins (Cefepime, Ceftazidime), Fluoroquinolones (Ciprofloxacin, Levofloxacin), Carbapenems (Imipenem, Meropenem, Doripenem), And Sulbactam (Ampicillin/Sulbactam)

<u>COMMENTS</u>: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **DATA ENTRY STAMP:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data.

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on PINK sheets

APPENDIX 8: AUR forms and Instructions

S.	Irveill	ance		-			Fa	cility															
<u>á</u>	an da	e	_≥	Σ	~	≻		3	S	# #	-												
																			1				
A cinctola of or can		ICU/S	SCA		Othe	er inp	atient	_	Outpa	atient		Pseudomonas	_	ICU/S	ğ		Other	inpati	ient	0	utpati	ent	
Acinetopaciel spp.	S	I	R	F	s	I	R	s	I	R	F	aeruginosa	s	н	R	Т	I S	R	F	S	I	R	F
Amikacin												Amikacin											
Ampicillin+Sulbactam												Aztreonam											
Aztreonam						-						Cefepime			-								
Cefepime		F										Ceftazidime											
Ceftazidime		F										Ciprofloxacin/Levofloxacin											
Ciprofloxacin/Levofloxacin		F										Colistin/Polymyxin B											
Colistin/Polymyxin B		F										Gentamycin											
Gentamycin												Imipenam			-								
Imipenam		F										Meropenam/Doripenem											
Meropenam/Doripenem												Piperacillin+Tazobactam			-								
Piperacillin+Tazobactam		F										Tobramycin											
Tetracycline/Doxycycline/Minocycline												Others, Specify:		-									
Trimethoprim-Sulfametho xazole																						l	
Tohramucin																							Τ
TUDIAIIIYCIII				1														_					
Others, specify:				1																		-	
Klebsiella		ICU/S	SCA		oth	er inp	atient		Outpa	atient		Enternharter		ICU/S	ð		Other	inpati	ient	0	utpati	ent	
<i>pneumonia/</i> oxytoca	S	н	~	⊢	s	н	2	5	H	۲	F		S	н	~	⊢	I S	~	-	S	н	~	F
Amikacin												Amikacin											
Ampicillin						-						Ampicillin											
Ampicillin+Sulbactam												Ampicillin+Sulbactam											
Amoxicillin+Clavulante												Amoxicillin+Clavulante											
Aztreonam						-						Aztreonam			-								
Cefázolin												Cefazolin											
Cefepime												Cefepime											
Cefotaxime/Ceftriaxone												Cefotaxime/Ceftriaxone											
Ceftazidime												Ceftazidime											
Cefuroxime												Cefuroxime											
Cefoxitin/Cefotetan												Cefoxitin/Cefotetan											
Ciprofloxacin/Levofloxacin/ Moxifloxacin												Ciprofloxacin/Levofloxacin/ Moxifloxacin											
Colistin/Polymyxin B												Colistin/Polymyxin B											
Ertapenem												Ertapenem											
Gentamycin												Gentamycin										_	
Imipenam												Imipenam											
Meropenam/Doripenem												Meropenam/Doripenem											
Piperacillin+Tazobactam						_						Piperacillin+Tazobactam		_									



GCC Centre for Infection Control ADD YOU HOSPITAL NAME Antimicrobial Use and Resistance (AUR) Microbiology Data Monthly Form Infection Control Surveillance Form

> Add your institution LOGO

> > GCC IPC Surveillance Manual Last updated: January, 2018

Tetracycline/Doxycycline/ Minocycline												NE	etracycline/Doxycycline/ linocycline												
Tigecycline													igecycline									+	-		_
Tobramycin											_	Ţ	obramycin				_		_	-		+			_
Others, Specify:												0	thers, Specify:												
Encharichia poli		ICU/	SCA		Oth	ıer in	patie	nt	O C	ıtpati	ent		Entoroporte ent		ICU/S	SCA		Othe	r inpa	atient		Outp	patien	t	
	s	Ι	R	Т	S	I	R	٦	s	I	R	-	Enterococcus app.	s	I	R	٦	S	I	R	T	S I	R	T	
Amikacin												D	aptomycin									-			
Ampicillin												G	entamycin- high level test												
Ampicillin+Sulbactam												L	inezolid												
Amoxicillin+Clavulanate												V	ancomycin												
Aztreonam												0	thers, specify:						1.55			-	\vdash		
Cefazolin											-	_	Coagulase-negative		ICU/S	ĈA		Othe	r inpa	atient		Out	patien	Ŧ	
Cefepime													Staphylococcus	s	I	R	T	S	Ι	R	T	5 I	R	T	
Cefotaxime/Ceftriaxone												<	ancomycin												
Ceftazidime												0	thers, specify:							_		┝	╞		-
Cefuroxime													Staphylococcus			Ĉ		Othe	r inpa	atient		Out	oatien	Ŧ	-
Cefoxitin/Cefotetan													aureus	s	I	R	٦	S	Ι	R	T	5	R	-	
Ciprofloxacin/Levofloxacin/ Moxifloxacin												20	iprofloxacin/Levofloxacin/ Ioxifloxacin											_	_
Colistin/Polymyxin B												Q	lindamycin				_								
Ertapenem												D	aptomycin												
Gentamycin												D	oxycycline/Minocycline									_	_		
Imipenam												E	rythromycin									-			
Meropenam/Doripenem												G	entamycin												_
Piperacillin+Tazobactam												L	inezolid										-		-
Tetracycline/Doxycycline/Minocycline												0	xacillin/Cefoxitin/Methicillin												-
Tigecycline												R	ifampin									-			-
Trimethoprim+Sulfamethoxazole												Ţ	etracycline												-
Tobramycin												Т	igec yc line												_
Others, Specify:									L	_	_	Т	rimethoprim+Sulfamethoxazole									-			-
Candida	•	- ICU	SCA		P OF	ier in	patie	, T	p	itpati	ent		ancomycin							_					-
Anidulofinain	s	T	ĸ	_	v	F	~	-	v	-	~	-	thers, specify:												
Casnofingin																		+		+		+	+		
Fluconazole											_	_					_		_	_					_
Flucytosine																						_			
Itraconazole																									-
Micafungin																						$\left \right $			-
Voriconazole																									
Others, specify:																					-	-	-		-

instructions
rm I
y Fo
Month
Laboratory
logy
licrobio

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: If Antimicrobial Use and Resistance (AUR) option is chosen in your hospital, this form is required to be filled (once at the end of a given month) for all microbiological laboratory data submitted for all three of the following hospital areas: 1) at least one ICU/SCA, 2) all non-ICU/SCA inpatient areas combined, and 3) all outpatient areas combined.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month isolates were tested)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

overnight (e.g., surgical wards), and (3) All Outpatient locations (combined) where patients are ordinarily admitted and discharged on the same day (e.g. same day surgery or cardiac Location: Microbiological surveillance may be done in (1) At least one of the intensive care units and/or specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units, and (2) All non-ICU/SCA inpatient locations (combined) in the institution where patients are housed catheterization). Please fill a form section for each of the 3 locations and make sure to specify the name of your hospital location

(as defined by CLSI) by minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) or disc diffusion tested to the antimicrobial agents shown on the form. If testing is not performed on any of the agents Susceptibility: Susceptible (S) Intermediate (I) Resistant (R): Record the number of bacterial isolates that are classified as susceptible (S), intermediate (I), and resistant (R) isted, enter a zero in each field (S, I, R).

9 **Total Tested (T):** It is the total number of each bacterial species that were tested for susceptibility to each of the corresponding antimicrobial agents during a given month. It is equal the sum of S, I, and R

Note: No duplicate isolates or surveillance cultures are included when filling MDRO forms.

Non-duplicate non-blood isolate: Check "Yes" only if specimen is isolated from a non-duplicate non-blood isolate, otherwise check "No".

Duplicate MDRO non-blood isolate: MDRO isolate from the same patient and location after an initial isolation of the specific MDRO during a calendar month, regardless of specimen source.

Active Surveillance Cultures: Check "Yes" only if specimen is isolated from an active surveillance culture, otherwise check "No". Surveillance cultures: Those cultures not performed for ourposes of clinical diagnosis or treatment including, but not limited to stool cultures for VRE and/or nasal swabs for MRSA surveillance.

Add your insti LOG(here	tutior	1			G Ant Pha	iCC Al timic rm Infe	Cent DD Y crobi	tre 1 (OU al U: y D n Cor	for Infection Control HOSPITAL NAME se and Resistance (AUR) Pata Monthly Form htrol Surveillance Form	
Surveillance plan date	M	M	Y	Y	Facility ID	S	#	#	Location: ICU or Neonatal ICU, specify:	fy:

Parenteral Anti	microbials		Oral Antimicr	robials	
Antimicrobial	Days used*	Quantity Used*	Antimicrobial	Days used*	Quantity Used*
Amikacin		g			
Gentamicin		g			
Tobramycin		g			
Imipenem		g			
Meropenem		g			
Cefepime		g			
Ceftazidim		g			
Cefotaxime		g			
Ceftriaxone		g			
Ciprofloxacin		g	Ciprofloxacin		g
Levofloxacin		g	Levofloxacin		g
Moxifloxacin		g	Moxifloxacin		g
Piperacillin		g			
Piperacillin**/tazobactam		g			
Ampicillin**/sulbactam		g			
Amoxicillin**/Clavulanate		g	Amoxicillin**/Clavulanate		g
Colistin		g			
Tigecycline		g			
Linezolid		g	Linezolid		g
Oxacillin		g			
Vancomycin		g	Vancomycin		g
Caspofungin		g			
Anidulafungin		g			
Trimethoprim**/sulfamethoxazole		g	Trimethoprim**/sulfamethoxazole		g

* Enter zero if drug not on formulary or not used; an entry is required in every field.
 ** For combination drugs, record grams for the drug marked with the asterisk.

Pharmacy Data Monthly Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: If Antimicrobial Use and Resistance (AUR) option is chosen in your hospital, this form is required to be filled (once at the end of a given month) for all pharmacy data submitted for all these hospital areas: 1) at least one ICU/SCA AND 2) all non-ICU/SCA inpatient areas combined.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month antimicrobials were used)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: Pharmacy surveillance may be done in (1) At least one of the intensive care units and/or specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units, AND (2) All non-ICU/SCA inpatient locations (combined) in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards). No pharmacy data are collected on outpatient areas.

Quantity Used: Record the total number of **grams** of each parenteral/oral antimicrobial agent used by the inpatient care location during the specified month. If the antimicrobial agent is not on your formulary or none was used, enter a zero. An entry is required in every field. For combination drugs, enter grams for the drug marked with an asterisk (**).

Days Used: Record the total number of **days** of each parenteral/oral antimicrobial agent used (in any amount) by the inpatient care location during the specified month. If the antimicrobial agent is not on your formulary or none was used, enter a zero. An entry is required in every field.

APPENDIX 9: Antimicrobial Stewardship Program Forms and Instructions

MRN:			ADD YOU HOSPITAL NAME	Date of hos	spital admission:	/ /
Hospital:	\Box Ryach \Box Jectah \Box Damman \Box Hassa \Box Madina	Antimic	rohial Monitoring Form	Date of hos	spital discharge:	/ /
Unit:				Date of ICI	J admission:	/ /
Diagnosis		Antimi	crobial Stewardship Program	Date of ICI	J discharge:	/ /
Antimicrobial used (1)	□ Mp □ Ip □ Tz □ Co □ Li □ Tg □ Cp □ Af □ Vn □ Cef□ Cip □	Antimicrobial used (2)	□ Mp □ Ip □ Tz □ Co □ Li □ Tg □ Cp □ Af □ Vn □ Cef□ Cip □	Antimicrobial used (3)	□ Mp □ Ip □ Tz □ Af □ Vn □ Cef	□ Co □ Li □ Tg □ Cp
Start date		Start date	/ /	Start date	/ /	-
End date	1 1	End date		End date	1 1	
Restricted	Yes No Emnirio - Theraneutic - Dromhvlactic	Restricted Tyne	Yes IN0 Amiric Theraneutic Dronhylactic	Restricted Type	The Point And	aneutic 🗆 Dronhvlactic
Appropriate	D Yes D No	Appropriate	D Yes D No	Appropriate	D Yes DNo	
Choice	□ Yes □ No	Choice	□ Yes □ No	Choice	□ Yes □ No	
Dose	🗆 Yes 🗆 No	Dose	🗆 Yes 🗆 No	Dose	□ Yes □ No	
Duration	□ Yes □ No	Duration	🗆 Yes 🛛 🗠 No	Duration	□ Yes □ No	
Route	Yes No	Route	🗆 Yes 🗆 No	Route	□ Yes □ No	
ASP consult	Yes No	ASP consult	🗆 Yes 🛛 🗠 No	ASP consult	□ Yes □ No	
Time	□ Pre-AM start □ Post-AM start □ NA	Time	□ Pre-AM start □ Post-AM start □ NA	Time	□ Pre-AM start □ F	Post-AM start NA
Approval	Yes No NA NA	Approval	Yes No NA	Approval	□ Yes □ No	□ NA
Outcome	□ Staff accept □ Staff decline □ NA	Outcome	□ Staff accept □ Staff decline □ NA	Outcome	□ Staff accept □ S	taff decline 🗆 NA
IV to oral	□ Requested □ Not requested □ NA	IV to oral	Requested Not requested NA	IV to oral	□ Requested □ No	ot requested
IV to oral	□ Followed □ Not followed □ NA	IV to oral	Followed Not followed NA	IV to oral	□ Followed □ N	Vot followed 🛛 🗆 NA
	□ Yes, accession # □ Negative	·E			□ Blood □ Resp	□ Urine □ Wound
Culture done	□ No	1 ime	🗆 Pre-AM start 🗆 Post-AM start 🗆 NA	Specimen	□ NP □ Stool	□ Rectal □ Other
Organism (1)		Organism (2)		Organism (3)		
Resistant	Yes No	Resistant	🗆 Yes 🛛 No	Resistant	□ Yes □ No	
MDR	Yes No	MDR	🗆 Yes 🛛 No	MDR	□ Yes □ No	
MDR type	□ ESBL □ CRE □ CR-PA □ CR-AB □ MRSA □ VRE □ CDI	MDR type	□ ESBL □ CRE □ CR-PA □ CR-AB □ MRSA □ VRE □ CDI	MDR type	□ ESBL □ CRE □ □ MRSA □ VRE □	CR-PA CR-AB CDI
IAI	D Yes D No	HAI	🗆 Yes 🗆 No	IAI	□ Yes □ No	
HAI type	□ BSI □ VAP □ UTI □ Other□ NA	HAI type	□ BSI □ VAP □ UTI □ Other□ NA	HAI type	□ □ BSI □ VAP □	UTI Other NA
* Meropen Stewardshi	em (Mp), Imipenem (Ip), Tazocin (Tz), Colistin (Co), L p Program; Pre-AM , before antimicrobial; Post-AM , aft	inezolid (Li), Tigecy ter antimicrobial; ESI	cline (Tg), Caspofungin (C p), Anidulafungin (Af), Van BL , Extended Spectrum Beta Lactamase Producers; CR	comycin (Vn), Ceftri E, carbapenem-resist	axone (Cef), Ciprofloxac ant Enterobacteriaceae; C	in (Cip). ASP, Antimicrobial CR-AP,
Carbapene	m-Resistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa; CR-AB, Carbapel	nem-Resistant Acinet	obacter baumannii; CDI, Clostridium difficile infection			
Badge # of	PiD/ASP member:	Date initiated	: / / Comments:			
Badge # of	data collector (if different):	Date initiated	/ / :			
Badge # of	data entry:	Date entered:	/ /			

Date:	1 1			ADD YO		TAL NAM	U I		Bad	Ige # of ID/A	SP member:		
Hospital:	Riyadh 🗆 Jeddah 🗆 Dan	nmam 🗆 Hassa 🗆 Madina	Antim	licrobi	al Mo	nitori	ng	orm	Bad	lge # of data	collector:		
Unit:			Antii	Sh microbial	ort ve Stewa	rsion Irdship F	rogra	ε	Bad	lge # of data	entry:		
MRN	Treated Diagnosis	Antimicrobial used	Restricted	Type of therapy	Start date	App indication	App dose	Culture done	Culture timing	Specimen type	Organism	Changes requested	Changes followed
1		MpolpoCooli TgoCpoAfoVn T7 CefoCipo	□ Yes □ No □ NA	 Emp Therap Prooh 	-	YesNo	YesNo	YesNo	 Pre Post NA 	 Bl □ Resp Ur □ Wd 		 Yes No 	 Yes No NA
5		□ Mp □ lp □ Co □ Li □ Tg □ Cp □ Af □ Vn □ Tz □ Cef □ Cip □	 Yes No NA 	 Emp Therap Proph 	/	YesNo	YesNo	YesNo	 Pre Post NA 	 Bl □ Resp Ur □ Wd □ 		□ Yes □ No	 Yes No NA
		□ Mp □ lp □ Co □ Li □ Tg □ Cp □ Af □ Vn □ Tz □ Cef □ Cip □	YesNoNA	 Emp Therap Proph 	`	YesNo	YesNo	YesNo	 Pre Post NA 	□ Bl □ Resp □ Ur □ Wd □	 	YesNo	 Yes No NA
4		□ Mp □ lp □ Co □ Li □ Tg □ Cp □ Af □ Vn □ Tz □ Cef □ Cip □	YesNoNA	 Emp Therap Proph 	`	YesNo	YesNo	□ Yes □ No	 Pre Post NA 	 Bl = Resp Ur = Wd 	 	□ Yes □ No	 Yes No NA
D		□ Mp □ lp □ Co □ Li □ Tg □ Cp □ Af □ Vn □ Tz □ Cef □ Cip □	YesNoNA	 Emp Therap Proph 	-	YesNo	YesNo	□ Yes □ No	 Pre Post NA 	 Bl = Resp Ur = Wd 	 	□ Yes □ No	 Yes No NA
9		□ Mp □ lp □ Co □ Li □ Tg □ Cp □ Af □ Vn □ Tz □ Cef □ Cip □	YesNoNA	 Emp Therap Proph 	`	YesNo	YesNo	YesNo	 Pre Post NA 	 Bl = Resp Ur = Wd 	 	□ Yes □ No	 Yes No NA
2		□ Mp □ lp □ Co □ Li □ Tg □ Cp □ Af □ Vn □ Tz □ Cef □ Cip □	 Yes No NA 	 Emp Therap Proph 	/	YesNo	YesNo	 Yes No 	 Pre Post NA 	 Bl = Resp Ur = Wd 	 	□ Yes □ No	 Yes No NA
×		□ Mp □ lp □ Co □ Li □ Tg □ Cp □ Af □ Vn □ Tz □ Cef □ Cip □ □ Mp □ lp □ Co □ Li	 Yes No NA Yes 	 Emp Therap Proph Emp 	· ·	 Yes No Yes 	YesNoYes	 Yes No Yes 	 Pre Post NA Pre 	Bl CResp Ur Wd Wd Bl CResp		YesNoYes	 Yes No NA Yes
6		TZ CCF CIP	NO NA	 Therap Proph 		ON D	ON D	ON D	□ Post □ NA	Ur 🛛 Wd	 -ve culture 	ON D	NO NA
0		□Mp□lp □Co □Li □Tg □Cp □Af □Vn □Tz □Cef □Cip □	 Tes No NA 	 Emp Therap Proph 	/	 Yes No 	 Yes No 	 Yes No 	 Pre Post NA 	 BI = Resp Ur = Wd 	 <!--</td--><td> Yes No </td><td> Yes No NA </td>	 Yes No 	 Yes No NA
* <u>Antimicrobials</u> Ciprofloxacin (Ci appropriate. <u>Cul</u>	<u>used</u> include Merop p). <u>Restricted antimi</u> ture timing includes	benem (Mp), Imipenem (Ip), <u>(crobials</u> include all except T pre, before antimicrobial str	Colistin (Co), 'z, Cef, and Cip art; post, after	Linezolid (Li), or as otherw antimicrobia	Tigecyclin vise specifiu Il start. <u>Spt</u>	e (Tg), Caspo ed later. <u>Tyt</u> <u>ecimen type</u>	ofungin (<u>e of anti</u> <u>:</u> Bl, bloo	Cp), Anid imicrobia d; Resp, 1	ulafungin (<u>start</u> incl espiratory	Af), Vancomyci udes empiric, tl ; Ur, urine; Wd	in (Vn), Ceftriax(herapeutic, and I, wound	one (Cef), Ta prophylactic	zocin (Tz), · <u>App.</u>

	Instructions for Antimicropial Monitoling Form (Short Version)
Members of the antimicrol	zbial stewardship (ASP).
hen the form should be ini This form is created to fit t	nitiated? the regular monitoring activity for the ASP team. The form should cover a specified unit during a given day/auditing visit. The previous long version of the Antimicrob
Monitoring Form should be	be reserved for defined period/location of antimicrobial monitoring ideally before and after intervention to collect information for multiple KPIs
Meropenem (Mp), Imipene	nem (Ip), Colistin (Co), Linezolid (Li), Tigecycline (Tg), Caspofungin (Cp), Anidulafungin (Af), Vancomycin (Vn), Tazocin (Tz), Ceftriaxone (Cef), and Ciprofloxacin (Cip) attents on monitored antimicrobials in a specified unit?
Yes, the form should be fill n the form be collected re	ined tor all patients reviewed by the ASP team etrospectively: inally during uniting visith and any minimum information (and public provide) can be filled into a
No, start prospectively (ide n I fill the monitoring info	leally during auditing visit) and any missing information (e.g. culture results) can be filled later ormation of more than one patient in the same form?
Yes, the form should cover	ar a specified unit during a given day/auditing visit with each row represents a patient-day of antimicrobial use imicrobial for the same natient in the same form?
Yes, as each row represent	its a patient-day of antimicrobial use, so if the patient is using 2 antimicrobials in the same day fill 2 rows
No, you should start a new	w form every day/auditing visit. However, if the information in one every day/auditing visit exceeds 10 rows attach a new page of the form
hen should the form consi Submit forms for data entr	sidered ready for data entry? try once a month after filling all relevant questions. The form should be considered open as long as there is still missing information
MRN	Type the MRN of the patient monitored
Treated Diagnosis	Type the diagnosis for which the chosen antimicrobial was initially prescribed
Antimicrobial used	Choose only one monitored antimicrobial. If the patient is one 2 or 3 antimicrobials, you need to fill each in a separate row
Restricted	Currently all included antimicrobials (above) are restricted except tazocin, ceftriaxone, and ciprofloxacin. However, this will depend on the unit. For example, currently no restriction in the ICU and therefore you should choose not applicable (NA)
Type of therapy	Choose the type of the initial start of the chosen antimicrobial: Was it empiric, therapeutic, or prophylactic?
Start date	Type the date of start of the chosen antimicrobial (format DD/MM)
Appropriate indication	Given the diagnosis, culture if available, and other relevant patient conditions, was the start of the chosen antimicrobial appropriate? This should be the decision of a qualified ASP member or ID physician.
Appropriate dose	Given the diagnosis, culture if available, and other relevant patient conditions, was the dose of the chosen antimicrobial appropriate? This should be the decision of a qualified ASP member or ID physician.
Culture done	Was a culture related to the current antimicrobial done?
Culture timing	When was the culture related to the current antimicrobial done? before or after antimicrobial start? or NA which means no culture was done
Specimen type	What was the type of specimen of the related culture? You can choose more than one specimen. Blood, respiratory, urine, and wound were added. If you have another specimen just type it down
	Type the name of the organism(s) obtained from positive culture(s) related to the current antimicrobial, otherwise choose negative culture
Organism	
Organism Changes requested	Did the ASP team request changes concerning the type, dose, duration, route of the chosen antimicrobial?

APPENDIX 10: MDRO & C. Difficile Forms and Instructions

Add your institution LOGO here	Μ	GCC / Iulti Dru	C Centre for Infect ADD YOU HOSPIT/ I g Resistant O Infection Control Surveil	ion Cont AL NAME rganisr ance Form	^{rol} n (MDRO)																											
SECTION I: PATIENT Patient ID	AND HOSPITAL # <t< th=""><th>L INFORMA # # Facility ID</th><th>TION Date of birt Location ICU (S # # Othe Outp</th><th>h D D pr Neonatal alty care al r inpatient (atients, spe</th><th>M M Y ICU, specify: rea (SCA), specif (Non-ICU/NICU/Secify:</th><th>Y Y y: 5CA), sp</th><th>Y Pecify:</th><th></th><th>Gende Mal Fen</th><th>e e nale </th><th></th></t<>	L INFORMA # # Facility ID	TION Date of birt Location ICU (S # # Othe Outp	h D D pr Neonatal alty care al r inpatient (atients, spe	M M Y ICU, specify: rea (SCA), specif (Non-ICU/NICU/Secify:	Y Y y: 5CA), sp	Y Pecify:		Gende Mal Fen	e e nale 																						
SECTION II: MDRO type Gram-positive: Nor MRSA VRE	es: (one organism n-fermenters: Acinetobacter spp Pseudomonas spp	n per form): Ente K E E	erobacteriaceae: Clebseilla pneum/spp. Enterobacter spp. Escherichia coli	Answe Entero Ca ES Klebse Ce MI	r these questions obacteriaceae: Irbapenem-resist BL eilla: ophR-Klebsiella DR Klebsiella	ant (CR	E)		es es es es	□ No □ No □ No □ No																						
SECTION III: SPECIME Blood Rec Urine Sto Unique blood source: Yes No SECTION IV: MDRO CL	N SITES (check a ctal N ol A: Non- Ye No ASSIFICATIONS	all what apply ares xilla duplicate n es	y) Groin Umbilical con-blood isolate:	Sputu Woun Active su Yes No	ım/Tracheal ası ıd, ır veillance cult	oirate ures		Othe	rs,																							
MDRO Presentation: MDRO source: SECTION V: ADMISSIO	Colonization Clinical Infecti Healthcare-Or Community-O N & DISCHARGE	ion, types: nset (collecte nset (collecte E INFORMA	BSI VAP ed ≥ 4 days after admis ed ≤ 3 days after admis TION:	VAE	UTI 🗌 SSI (] Othe	rs;																									
Date of current positive	e culture:	Y CL Tr Y Sa Y Sa Y	arrent admission dia ansferred from anot] Yes, specify] No revious positive cultu ame MDRO:] Yes, date:] No D D	nosis: her hospit re with th	Positi □ Yi tal: □ N Hosp □ Yi □ Yi □ N Deat	tive at o oitaliza es, com o th date	tion deplete n : D D rribute	eath: ext 2 M ed to o	questi M Jeath	e: ons YY																						
Emergency Non-emergency SECTION VI: RISK FACC Receiving antimicrobial Previous hospitalizatior Transferred from a unit Having a prolonged hos Previous colonization/irr	FORS (check all w therapy within th within the last 90 t with a high color spital stay (\geq 5 day frection of MDRO	vhat apply) le last 90 day 0 days nization/infec ys)	/S ICU pa // ICU pa // Patient ction rate Indwell Recent Others,	tients s with imm ing devices surgery or specify	unosuppressive of urinary cathete trauma	o disease er, centr	or ther al line,	apy venti	lator, (dialysis)																					
Date data collected Collector ID	M M Y	Y	Data entry stan	μ	Date data entered Data entry ID	D	D	M	M	Y	Y																					
						S	ECT	NOI	I <	ï	ABC	RA	TOR	ΥR	ы С	RD																
---	--	--	----------------	--------------------------------------	---	---	----------------	----------------	--------------	--	---	---------------------------------	---------------	---------------------------------	--------------	--------------------------------------	--------------------------	--------------	---------------------------------	-----------------------------------	------------------------------------	---	-------------------	---------	------------	-------	--------	---------------------------	--	---------------	---------	-----
													-	Antii	mict	ido	al se	insit	ivity	>												
Name of Gram Positive or Negative	Date of record DD-MM-YY	А С К С К С К С К С К С К С К С К С К С	ح Σ Η Σ	AZGOJJ	AEXOJ>	0	0 = = 0 + ×	о ш н о х	ОШГТАИ	ひ 目 F T R X	くミドリペ	0 H & X O	DZHLO	L O U	0044	/·=	0 H 2 F H & 5 F T	~ <u>~</u> ~	> o		Σ Ш 2 O	2	ΣHZO	ΣΟΧΗ	oxa Tan	6 H 6		FΣN	гчб	⊢082 4	> < Z U	
MDRO: (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3)) CephR-Kleb	siella (4) Cã	arbap	Denel	n res	istan	It Ent	terob	acte	riace	eae (CRE)	(5) I	MDR	Acit	neto	bacte	er (6) MC	DR K	lebsi	ella r cof	7 (7) A	MDR	Psei	ndor	moni	SE				
Carbapenem resistant Enter OR by production of a carbaper	recent entran	ceae (CRE)); E-	coli,	Klebs	iella,	OLE	interc	obact	ter r	esist.	ant to	o at l	least	one	cart	Jape	nem 'e	age	int (i	nip Mipa		ŭ,	erop	ener	p, d	loripe	enen	ر or	erta	pene	(Li
MDR Acinetobacter: non-sus fluoroquinolones, carbapenems	sceptible (res	sistant or in tam)	Iterm	lediat	te) to	at le	east c	one a	agent	t in a	at lea	ist 3	out c	of 6 ;	antin	nicro	bial	clas) səs	peni	cillin	s, ar	nino	glyc	osid	es, c	cephi	alosp	orin	Ś.		
MDR Klebsiella or Pseudom cephalosporins, fluoroquinolone	es, and carb	susceptible apenems)	(resi	stant	: or ir	nterm	nedia	te) to	o at l	least	: one	ager	nt in	at le	ast	3 out	t of 5	2 ant	imic	robia	al cla	Issee	ed) ;	inicil	lins,	ami	nogl	ycos	ides,			
Classes: Penicillins (Piperacillir (Ciprofloxacin, Levofloxacin), C	n, Piperacillir arbapenems	n/Tazobacta (Imipenem	am), n, Me	Amir srope	nem,	cosid	es (A ipene	tmika m), .	acin, And	Geni Sulb	acta	cin, T m (Aı	obra mpici	amyc illin/\$	in), Sulb	Ceplacta	m) (m	pori) sr	Cefe	oime	, Cel	ftazi	dime	е), FI	luord	oquir	Jolor	Sel			
AMK= amikacin AMPSUL= ampicilin/sulbactam AMXCLV= amoxicilin/clavulanic CEFAZ= cefazolin CEFEP = cefepime	$\begin{array}{l} \textbf{CEFOTX} = \\ \textbf{CEFOX} = \\ \textbf{CEFTAZ} = \\ \textbf{CEFTAZ} = \\ \textbf{CEFUX} = \\ \textbf{CEFUR} = \\ CEFUR $	cefotaxime efoxitin ceftazidime ceftriaxone efuroxime		CIPR CLIN COL= DORI ERTA	O = ci D = cli D = cli colist = dori = erta	oroflox ndamy in ipenen penen	acin r		RGTI	ENTH: ENT = 11 = ir VO = Z = lir	= eryt = gent: nipene levofic nezolic	hromy amicin :m :xacin	ci	MEI MIN MIN MIN MIN		nerop nethic noxifl acillin	enem vcline oxacin		TMI TMI TMI DIL TOB	= pip TAZ= Z= sul = tige	eracill famet foret fobra	in racillir thoxa ie imycir	r/tazo/ zole /	bacta	thopri	Ë.	N = S	NC= NC= Inter Resis	vanco eptiblo media stant testec	te avcin		
Duplicate MDRO non-blood specimen source	l isolate: M[DRO isolate	from	n the	samo	e pat	ient a	and I	locati	ion a	after	an in	litial	isola	tion	of th	le sp) ecifi	c ME	DRO	duri	ng a	cale	enda	r mo	onth,	, reg	ardle	o ss	÷		
Unique Blood Source: A MDI different facility admissions	RO isolate fr	ni boold mo	n a p	atien	t with	ouu	prior	posit	tive l	blood	d cul	ture 1	for th	ne sa	ame	MDF	to al	ol br	catio	ni no	\Im	wee	ks, e	neven 1	acro) SSO	calen	ldar	mom	thsa	pue	
Active surveillance cultures MRSA surveillance	s: cultures n	or periorine		und 1	pose				soub		urec	armer		liphic	Ď	מר וו			2	stoo		E E					Dabo	al sw	dDS	5		

MDRO Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled for all MDRO positive microbiological laboratory data submitted for all three of the following hospital areas: 1) at least one ICU/SCA, 2) all non-ICU/SCA inpatient areas combined, and 3) all outpatient areas combined

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

- A. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):
- 1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen
- B. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: 501052647

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month isolates were tested)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: MDRO surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units or neonatal intensive care units (NICU), (2) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (3) any other inpatients location in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards), and (4) outpatients where patients are ordinarily admitted and discharged on the same day (e.g. same day surgery or cardiac catheterization).

SECTION II: MDRO TYPES:

MDRO types: (1) MRSA (2) VRE (3) CephR-Klebsiella (4) Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) (5) MDR Acinetobacter (6) MDR Klebsiella (7) MDR Pseudomonas

CephR-Klebsiella: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one cephalosporin agent (ceftazidime, cefotaxime, ceftriaxone, or cefepime)

Carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE): E-coli, Klebsiella, or Enterobacter resistant to at least one carbapenem agent (imipenem, meropenem, doripenem, or ertapenem) OR by production of a carbapenemase

MDR Acinetobacter: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 6 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, carbapenems, and sulbactam)

MDR Klebsiella or Pseudomonas: non-susceptible (resistant or intermediate) to at least one agent in at least 3 out of 5 antimicrobial classes (penicillins, aminoglycosides, cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, and carbapenems)

Classes: Penicillins (Piperacillin, Piperacillin/Tazobactam), Aminoglycosides (Amikacin, Gentamicin, Tobramycin), Cephalosporins (Cefepime, Ceftazidime), Fluoroquinolones (Ciprofloxacin, Levofloxacin), Carbapenems (Imipenem, Meropenem, Doripenem), And Sulbactam (Ampicillin/Sulbactam)

SECTION III: SPECIMEN SITES

Record the specimen sites: e.g. blood. Note: you may check more than one specimen type.

Note: No duplicate isolates or surveillance cultures are included when filling MDRO forms.

Unique blood source: Check "Yes" only if specimen is isolated from a unique blood source, otherwise check "No". Unique Blood Source: A MDRO isolate from blood in a patient with no prior positive blood culture for the same MDRO and location in ≤ 2 weeks, even across calendar months and different facility admissions.

Non-duplicate non-blood isolate: Check "Yes" only if specimen is isolated from a non-duplicate non-blood isolate, otherwise check "No". Duplicate MDRO non-blood isolate: MDRO isolate from the same patient and location after an initial isolation of the specific MDRO during a calendar month, regardless of specimen source.

Active Surveillance Cultures: Check "Yes" only if specimen is isolated from an active surveillance culture, otherwise check "No". Surveillance cultures: Those cultures not performed for purposes of clinical diagnosis or treatment including, but not limited to stool cultures for VRE and/or nasal swabs for MRSA surveillance.

SECTION IV: MDRO CLASSIFICATIONS

Check if the MDRO is colonization or a clinical Infection: Colonization is the presence, growth, and multiplication of the organism without observable clinical symptoms. Infection refers to the invasion of bacteria into tissue with replication of the organism. Infection is characterized by isolation of the organism accompanied by clinical signs of illness such as fever, elevated white blood count, and inflammation. If Clinical Infection is chosen, check event caused by the infection (BSI, VAP, VAE, UTI, SSI or Others).

MDRO Source: Check if the MDRO is healthcare-onset or community-onset. MDRO diagnosed (date of specimen collection) \geq 4 days after admission is considered "healthcare-onset" while MDRO diagnosed \leq 3 days after admission is considered "community-onset".

SECTION V: ADMISSION & DISCHARGE INFORMATION:

Date of current positive culture: Record the date the patient was currently diagnosed as MDRO (date of specimen collection) **Date of current admission:** Record the date the patient was currently admitted to facility

Date of current discharge: Record the date the patient was currently discharged from facility

Admission type: check "emergency" if the patient was admitted from emergency room, otherwise check "non-emergency" Admission diagnosis: Record the current admission diagnosis

Transferred from another hospital: check "Yes" if the patient was transferred from another hospital (& specify the name of the hospital), otherwise check "No"

Previous positive culture with the same MDRO: check "Yes" if the patient was admitted to facility within the last 3 months (record the date of last discharge in the next question), otherwise check "No"

Previous positive culture with the same organism: check "Yes" if the patient had a previous positive culture with the same MDRO organism, otherwise check "No". If "Yes" is checked record the date of the previous positive culture.

Decolonization therapy received: check "Yes" if the patient received decolonization therapy (in case of MRSA only), otherwise check "No"

Positive at current discharge: Check "Yes" if patient had positive culture at time of current discharge, otherwise check "No" **Hospitalization death:** Check "Yes" if patient died during the hospitalization. In this case, you will need to answer the next 2 questions (the date of death and if MDRO contributed to death or not)

Death date: Record the date of hospitalization death

MDRO contributed to death: Check "Yes" if the MDRO either directly caused death or exacerbated an existing disease condition which then led to death during hospitalization

SECTION VI: RISK FACTORS:

Check the appropriate risk factors. Note: you may check more than one risk factor.

Data Collection: Please add the date the data was collected and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **Data entry stamp:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data.

SECTION VII: MICROBIOLOGY LABORATORY RECORD

Organism: Record the name of the tested organism (using the numbers as shown in the lower part of the form) **Antimicrobial agent and sensitivity results:** For each antimicrobial agent listed, record the pathogen's susceptibility result: S - Susceptible, I - Intermediate, R - Resistant, N - Not Tested.

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on white sheets

Add your institution LOGO here	Clo	GCC Centre for ADD YOU HC ostridium Diffi Infection Contro	Infection Contr SPITAL NAME cile Infectio Surveillance Form	^{ol} n (CDI)	
SECTION I: PATIENT A Patient ID	ND HOSPITAL INF #	ORMATION # # La lity IDS # # []	of birth D D Cation: D D ICU (No NICU), s Specialty care are Other inpatient (1 Outpatients (No c	M M Y Y Y Y pecify:	Gender Male Female
SECTION II: ADMISSION Hospital stay: Admission date: D Discharge date: D D	INFORMATION:	ICU stay: Admission date: D Discharge date: D	D M M Y	Admission diagne Admission type: Emergency Transferred from Yes, specify	Non-emergency
SECTION III: CD SAMPLE Stool* positive for C. diffi *Unformed stool specimen (mu:	DETAILS cile? Yes, fill t st conform to the contai	ype & date ner) to section VI	Positive t Positive F Detection C. Difficile or	oxin assay	M M Y Y
Type of CDI Incident CDI, re 8 weeks from most positive stool sample Source of infection Community-ons Specimen collection (the first 3 days of ad	eport recent (previous) or first time set event) date is in mission	□ Recurrent CDI, >2 weeks but ≤8 wee recent (previous) pos □ Healthcare -ons Specimen collection (after the first 3 days of	report eks from most itive stool sample et event) date is of admission	 ❑ Duplicate CDI, do not r ≤2 weeks from most recent positive stool sample ❑ Community-onset hea associated Specimen collection (event) first 3 days of admission BUT weeks from last discharge 	report (previous) Ilthcare- date is in the T within 4
SECTION V: CDI SYMPTON Was the patient sympton Diarrhea, bowel moveme Dehydration SECTION VI: CDI RISK FA Prolonged (>10 days) ant Multiple (>3) antimicrobia Older age (≥65 years) Previous C. diff infection Recent (~4 w) hospitaliza ICU stay	MS (positive CDI onl natic?	y, check all what apply No Fever Weakness hat apply) thin the last 90 days ast 90 days 3 w) hospitalization	 Yes, fill belov Abdominal pair Myalgia Surgery of the Colon disease Tube feeding Immunocompr corticosteroids, on Significant cortional control 	Nausea or vomi Others, gastrointestinal (GI) tract e.g. inflammatory bowel disea omised status (oncology, HIV gan transplantation, & others) norbidity (specially diabetes, re	ting ase or colorectal cancer , chemotherapy,) enal disease & dialysis)
Acid-reducing drugs (prot SECTION VII: COMPLICAT Perforated colon and perii Refractory colitis SECTION VIII: OUTCOME Survived & discharged ho Survived & transferred to Survived & admitted/read Colon surgery (e.g., colect	(check all what apply me another ward mitted to ICU (within tomy) for complication	n 2 DIOCKETS) only, check all what a () 30 days) ins	Otners, specify pply) Toxic megacole Dehydration ca Death	Dn ausing acute kidney failure Peath date	

SECTION IX: MICKOBIOLOGY	Date of		Antimicrobia	I sensitivity (type
Name of organism	record	Metronidazole	Vancomycin	Fidaxomicin

gamsm	DD-MM-YY	Metronidazole	Vancomycin	Fidaxomicin	Rifaximin	5-	6-
difficile							
					N - + +		

dditional antimicrobial names)

= Not tested Z S = Susceptible I = Intermediate R = Resistant<u>Result Codes:</u>

SECTION X: COMMENTS

Clostridium

Date data entered	Data entry ID	
Data entry stamp		
Date data collected	Collector ID	

Clostridium difficile Infection (CDI)-positive laboratory assay:

A positive laboratory test result for C. difficile toxin A and/or B, (includes molecular assays [PCR] and/or toxin assays) tested on an unformed stool specimen (must conform to the container) **OR** A toxin-producing C. difficile organism detected by culture or other laboratory means performed on an unformed stool sample (must conform to the container). Duplicate C. difficile: Any C. difficile toxin-positive laboratory result from the same patient and location, following a previous C. difficile toxin-positive laboratory result within the past 2 weeks [14 days] (even across calendar months and readmissions to the same facility).

Categorization of CDI Based on Date Specimen:

- Incident CDI Assay: Any positive test for CDI from a specimen obtained >8 weeks after the most recent positive test for CDI (or with no previous positive test for CDI documented) for that patient. •
 - Recurrent CDI Assay: Any positive test for CDI from a specimen obtained >2 weeks and ≤8 weeks after the most recent positive test for CDI for that patient. •

Categorizing of CDI Based on Date of Admission

- Community-Onset (CO): Any positive test for CDI collected in an outpatient location or an inpatient location ≤ 3 days after admission to the facility •
- 9 Community-Onset Healthcare Facility-Associated (CO-HCFA): Any positive test for CDI collected from a patient who was discharged from the facility <4 weeks prior current date of stool specimen collection. Data from outpatient locations (e.g., outpatient encounters) are not included in this definition. •
 - Healthcare Facility-Onset (HO): Any positive test for CDI collected >3 days after admission to the facility

CDI Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled for all CDI positive microbiological laboratory data submitted for all four of the following hospital areas: 1) Intensive care unit (ICU), 2) Specialty care area (SCA), 3) all non-ICU/SCA inpatient areas combined, and 4) all outpatient areas combined

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

- O. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):
- 1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen
- P. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned
 - this ID: **501052647**

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month isolates were tested)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: MDRO surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units or neonatal intensive care units (NICU), (2) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (3) any other inpatients location in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards), and (4) outpatients where patients are ordinarily admitted and discharged on the same day (e.g. same day surgery or cardiac catheterization).

SECTION II: ADMISSION INFORMATION:

Hospital admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to facility

Hospital discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from facility

ICU admission date: Record the date patient was admitted to ICU/NICU

ICU discharge date: Record the date patient was discharged from ICU/NICU

Diagnosis: Record the admission diagnosis

Admission type: Check "Emergency" if patient was admitted in the emergency room, otherwise check "Non-emergency" **Transferred from another hospital:** Check "Yes" only if patient was transferred from a different hospital, (& specify the name of the hospital), otherwise check "No"

SECTION III: CD SAMPLE DETAILS

Stool positive for C. Difficile: If "Yes" answer the following 2 questions, if "No" go to the next section. Note: Stool has to be unformed stool specimen (must conform to the container)

Type: Check which test type the sample was positive for; toxin assay, PCR, or detection of toxin-producing C. Difficile organism **Date:** Record the date the sample is positive

SECTION IV: CD INFECTION DETAILS

Type of CDI: Based on definitions provided check which type of CDI; incident, recurrent, or duplicate. If the specimen is duplicate (≤ 2 weeks from most recent or previous positive stool sample), no form can be submitted.

- **Incident CDI Assay:** Any positive test for CDI from a specimen obtained >8 weeks after the most recent positive test for CDI (or with no previous positive test for CDI documented) for that patient.
- Recurrent CDI Assay: Any positive test for CDI from a specimen obtained >2 weeks and ≤8 weeks after the most recent positive test for CDI for that patient.

Source of Infection: Based on definitions provided check whether CDI is "community-onset", "healthcare-onset", or "Community-onset Healthcare associated"

- Community-Onset (CO): Any positive test for CDI collected in an outpatient location or an inpatient location ≤3 days after admission to the facility
- Community-Onset Healthcare Facility-Associated (CO-HCFA): Any positive test for CDI collected from a patient who was discharged from the facility ≤4 weeks prior to current date of stool specimen collection. Data from outpatient locations (e.g., outpatient encounters) are not included in this definition.
- Healthcare Facility-Onset (HO): Any positive test for CDI collected >3 days after admission to the facility

SECTION V: CDI SYMPTOMS:

Was the patient symptomatic? If yes, specify which symptoms (you can check one or more symptoms). If No go to next section

SECTION VI: CDI RISK FACTORS:

Check the appropriate risk factors (you can check one or more risk factors)

SECTION VII: COMPLICATIONS:

Check the appropriate complications (you can check one or more complications)

SECTION VIII: OUTCOMES:

Check the appropriate outcome (you can check one or more outcomes). If you check "Death" record the death date

SECTION IX: MICROBIOLOGY

Organism: Record the date of positive sample

Antimicrobial agent and sensitivity results: For each antimicrobial agent listed, record the pathogen's susceptibility result: S - Susceptible, I - Intermediate, R - Resistant, N - Not Tested.

SECTION X: COMMENTS

Date data collected: Please add the date the data was collected and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **Date data entered:** Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. **Data entry stamp:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered.

APPENDIX 11: Bundles' Forms and Instructions

Add your institution LOGO here	GCC Centre for Infection ADD YOU HOSPITAL Central Line Bun Prospective Form	n Control NAME dle									
SECTION I: PATIENT Patient ID S # Surveillance plan date M Central line typ Insertion si Operator I	AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:	Gender Male D M Male D Male Female Insertion location: ICU:									
SECTION II: BUNDLE 1. Hand hygiene 2. Maximal barrier p	VARIABLES recautions	Yes No Not documented Yes No Not documented									
For provider: Ca	ap lask terile gloves terile gown	Yes No Not documented Yes No Not documented Yes No Not documented Yes No Not documented									
For patient: L Chlorhexidine ski 2% chlorhexidine in alco 2% aqueous chlorhexidi 4. Optimal catheter	arge sterile drape n antisepsis: hol for adults, pediatrics & neonates >2 wk or >1500 gms he for neonates <2 wk or <1500 gms site selection:	Yes No Not documented Yes No Not documented Yes No Not documented									
A. Optimal catheter site selection: Subclavian vein for adults, femoral for pediatrics, and umbilical or PICC site for neonates Insertion compliance: compliant for the above 4 (insertion) components Yes No Not documented S. Daily review of central line necessity: With prompt removal of unnecessary lines (record data below by date)											
	Y D D Y Yes No ND Yes No ND	M M Y Y I I I I I No ND I I I I I I NO ND I I I I I I I NO IND I I I I I I I IND IND I									
Number of <i>compliant</i> Number of <i>total days</i> COMMENTS:	<i>days</i> out of days examined for "daily review" examined for "daily review"										
Date data collected Collector ID	D M Y Y I I I I Data entry stamp	D D M M Y Y Date data entered Data entry ID A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A									

Central Line Bundle Form (Prospective Form) Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled out for the majority of patients with one or more central lines in the ICU, NICU, SCA, or other inpatient locations in case "Central Line Bundle" is recorded at your facility in this particular month. One form is required for each central line. The prospective form was designed to fit one patient over time

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below: A. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):

- 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen 1-Bahrain
- B. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: 501052647

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY. Note: all dates in this form are recorded in the format DD-MM-YY except birth date "DD-MM-YYYY".

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the central line was inserted and/or bundles data are collected)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: central line bundle surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units (ICU), (2) neonatal/pediatric intensive care units (NICU/PICU), (3) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (4) any other inpatient locations in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards). Note: Although locations are categorized into bigger groups (e.g. other inpatients), it is required to add the specific ward/clinic/unit in your hospital that data have been collected from (e.g. other inpatients: ward 15, general medicine). However, the CL bundle was designed to apply in ICUs only. The use in SCA may be problematic because of the large number of permanent CL Central line type: Record the type of the central line being surveyed

Insertion site: Check the central line insertion site

Operator ID: Enter the ID (badge number) of the person who inserted the central line

SECTION II: BUNDLE VARIABLES: Preventing BSI by implementing well-documented 5 components of care: 1. Hand hygiene:

Washing hands or using an alcohol-based waterless hand cleaner before and after catheter insertion/access/manipulation

2. Maximal barrier precautions:

Applying maximal barrier precautions in preparation for line insertion:

For provider; wearing cap, mask, sterile gloves, and sterile gown

- For patient; covering head and body with large sterile drape
- 3. Chlorhexidine skin antisepsis:

2% chlorhexidine in alcohol for adults, pediatrics & neonates >2 wk or >1500 gms

2% aqueous chlorhexidine for neonates <2 wk or <1500 gms

4. Optimal catheter site selection:

Unless contraindicated subclavian vein is the preferred site for non-tunneled catheters in adults, femoral in pediatrics, and umbilical or PICC site in neonates. Compliance is considered OK if the site selected is not the preferred site but clinically justified

Insertion compliance: Compliance for the above 4 (insertion) components

5. Daily review of central line necessity with prompt removal of unnecessary lines:

The risk of infection increases over time as the line remains in place and the risk of infection decreases if the line is removed. This component will be recorded by the ICP (not necessarily every consecutive day) based on chart data (collected by the nurse). Then, enter the total number of compliant days and total days examined for "daily review". Attach additional form(s), if more than 14 days of "daily review" data are available.

Note: If a bundle element is contraindicated for a particular patient and this is documented appropriately, the bundle is considered compliant with regard to that element

Note: filling out this form is straightforward (e.g. was Chlorhexidine used during the central line insertion? Answer yes if it was used and no if it was not used or another unacceptable antisepsis used). Not documented means that the data are missing (e.g. there is no mention in the nurse note of antisepsis type).

COMMENTS: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data DATA ENTRY STAMP: After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on blue sheets

IHI 1. I Wai 2. N App 3. (Un neoi Inso Com 5. 1 The	Add your institution LOGO here Land hygiene: shing hands or using an Maximal barrier preca bying maximal barrier preca bing hands or using an Maximal barrier preca bing hands or using an Maximal barrier preca bing hands or using an bing hands or u	e Con alcol ution preca iseps ohol ine fc electi clavi nside i (inside i (inside	mpone nol-bass ns: utions i for adu or neona ion: an vein eretion) o necessi ver tim	nts: ed wate n prepa lts, ped ates <2 is the p is the p is the p is the p is the p	rless ha ration f iatrics & wk or < oreferre site sele ine res prom <u>i</u> <u>ine re</u>	GCC A C C and clea to r line & neona clobo g d site fi ccted is trenemains in lity ID:	C Cent ADD Y Cent insertion ates >2 gms for non- not the oval of n place	the for Infe YOU HOSPI Cral Line Line Listing F fore and after ca on: Fc 2 wk or >1500 gr -tunneled cathete e preferred site b f unnecessary line and the risk of i	ection Con TAL NAMI Bundle form theter insertion or provider; we For patien ns ers in adults, fe ut clinically ju nes: nfection decret	trol E n/access/manip earing cap, mas ent; covering he emoral in pedia stiffied eases if the line Eases if the line Eases if the line	ulation k, steril ead and trics, an is remo up loc	e glove body w d umbi ved ation:	s, and ste ith large lical or P	erile go sterile	wn drape e in	
	M	Μ	Y	Y		19. L	S	# #		SCA:-	rs inpa	tients:				
	Patient ID		CL ii Io	nsertio cation	n	1- H hyg	Hand Jiene	2- Max barrier	3- Chlorhex antisepsis	4- Optimal site	5- D revi	aily ew	Overa (5 iter	all ns)	Comme	ents
1						🗌 Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes	🗌 No	🗌 Yes [] No		
2						🗌 Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes	🗆 No	🗌 Yes 🛛] No		
3						🗌 Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes	🗆 No	🗌 Yes [] No		
4						🗌 Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes	🗆 No	🗌 Yes [] No		
5						🗌 Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes	🗌 No	🗌 Yes [] No		
6						🗌 Ye	s 🗆 No	⊃ □ Yes □ No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗆 No	🗌 Yes	🗆 No	🗌 Yes 🛛] No		
7						🗌 Ye	s 🗌 No	O □ Yes □ No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes	🗆 No	🗌 Yes [] No		
8						□ Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	□ Yes	🗆 No	🗌 Yes [] No		
9						□ Ye	s 🗆 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	□ Yes	□ No	🗌 Yes [□ No		
10						□ Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	□ Yes	□ No	🗌 Yes [] No		
11						□ Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	□ Yes	□ No	🗌 Yes [] No		
12						□ Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes	□ No	🗌 Yes [] No		
13						□ Ye	s 🗆 No	Yes 🗆 No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	□ Yes	□ No	🗌 Yes [] No		
14						□ Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	□ Yes	□ No	🗌 Yes [] No		
15						□ Ye	s 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	☐ Yes	□ No	🗌 Yes [] No		
	D Date data	D	М	М	Y	Y	1	Data entry s	stamp	Date data	D	D	М	М	Y	Y
	collected									entered						
	Collector ID									Data entry ID						

Central Line Bundle Form (Line listing) Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled out for the majority of patients with one or more central lines in the ICU, NICU, SCA, or other inpatient locations in case "Central Line Bundle" is recorded at your facility in this particular month. One form is required for each central line. The Line listing was designed to fit multiple patients on a single day

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the central line was inserted and/or bundles data are collected)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: This is the follow up location. The central line bundle surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units (ICU), (2) neonatal/pediatric intensive care units (NICU/PICU), (3) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (4) any other inpatient locations in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards). Note: Although locations are categorized into bigger groups (e.g. other inpatients), it is required to add the specific ward/clinic/unit in your hospital that data have been collected from (e.g. other inpatients: ward 15, general medicine). *However, the CL bundle was designed to apply in ICUs only. The use in SCA may be problematic because of the large number of permanent CL.*

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

A. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):

1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen

B. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number

Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: **501052647**

CL insertion Location: The form allow you to record the insertion location when it is different from the follow up location where you do the bundle surveillance

SECTION II: BUNDLE VARIABLES: Preventing BSI by implementing well-documented 5 components of care: **1.** Hand hygiene:

Washing hands or using an alcohol-based waterless hand cleaner before and after catheter insertion/access/manipulation **2. Maximal barrier precautions:**

Applying maximal barrier precautions in preparation for line insertion:

For provider; wearing cap, mask, sterile gloves, and sterile gown For patient; covering head and body with large sterile drape

- 3. Chlorhexidine skin antisepsis:
 - 2% chlorhexidine in alcohol for adults, pediatrics & neonates >2 wk or >1500 gms 2% aqueous chlorhexidine for neonates <2 wk or <1500 gms

4. Optimal catheter site selection:

Unless contraindicated subclavian vein is the preferred site for non-tunneled catheters in adults, femoral in pediatrics, and umbilical or PICC site in neonates. Compliance is considered OK if the site selected is not the preferred site but clinically justified **Insertion compliance:** Compliance for the above 4 (insertion) components

5. Daily review of central line necessity with prompt removal of unnecessary lines:

The risk of infection increases over time as the line remains in place and the risk of infection decreases if the line is removed. This component will be recorded by the ICP (not necessarily every consecutive day) based on chart data (collected by the nurse). Then, enter the total number of **compliant days** and **total days** examined for "daily review". Attach additional form(s), if more than 14 days of "daily review" data are available.

Note: If a bundle element is contraindicated or not applicable for a particular patient and this is documented appropriately, the bundle is considered compliant with regard to that element

Note: filling out this form is straightforward (e.g. was Chlorhexidine used during the central line insertion? Answer yes if it was used and no if it was not used or another unacceptable antisepsis used). Not documented which means that the data are missing (e.g. there is no mention in the nurse note of antisepsis type) should be considered as not done and "No" is checked.

<u>COMMENTS</u>: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **DATA ENTRY STAMP:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here **Note:** For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on **blue** sheets

	Add your institution LOGO here		Cer	GCC (AL	Centre for DD YOU HO ine Mai	Infection DSPITAL N	Control AME Ce Bund	lle	ų	
1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. 7.	Hand hygiene before Daily review/assess Proper dressing choid A. Use transpare B. Use gauze onl Proper frequency of A. Replace trans B. Replace gauze C. Replace gauze C. Replace imme Proper replacement A. Unless used for at least every B. If used for blo C. If used for blo C. If used for blo D. If used for che E. Caps are chan Aseptic technique fo scrub and 30-second	catheter ac tent of cath e: nt semipern y if the site i dressing cha barent dress dressing ev diately any of of administr r blood, blo 7 days od/blood pr l/intralipids, motherapy, ged no more accessing a air-dry) ressing-char	cess/man eter nece is bleeding inge: ing every very 48 ho dressing t rative sets od products. re , replace a e often th and chang nge kit or	nipulation essity with p essing g or oozing v 7 days ours that is soiled s: eplace admi administrati administrati an 72 hours ging needlel supply area	d, dampened, nulsions, repla inistration sets ion sets every on sets after e s or whenever less connecto	al of unnecess or loosened ace administra s every 4 hour 24 hours each use the administr r, catheter hu i	sary lines Ition sets no m s ation set is cha bs and injectio	nore frequentl anged on ports using	y than at 72-h chlorhexidine	our intervals, but 2% (30-second
	Surveillance plan date:	MYY	Fa	acility ID:	# #		Foll	ow up locat CU: NICU: SCA:	cion:	
								Athors innativ	onto	
		1- H	and	2- Daily	3- Dressing	4- Dressing	5- Replace	6- Aseptic	7-Central	
	Patient MRN	1- H hygi	iene	2- Daily review	3- Dressing choice	4- Dressing change	5- Replace admin Sets	6- Aseptic technique	7-Central line kit	Comments
1	Patient MRN	1- H hygi	and iene	2- Daily review Yes 🗌 No	3- Dressing choice Yes No Yes No	4- Dressing change ☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ Yes ☐ No	5- Replace admin Sets	6- Aseptic technique Yes No	7-Central line kit □ Yes □ No □ Yes □ No	Comments
1 2 3	Patient MRN	1- H hygi Yes Yes Yes	land iene No No No	2- Daily review Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No	3- Dressing choice Yes Yes Yes Yes No	4- Dressing change Yes No Yes No Yes No	5- Replace admin Sets Yes No Yes No Yes No	6- Aseptic technique Yes Yes Yes Yes No Yes No	7-Central line kit Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No	Comments
1 2 3 4	Patient MRN	1- H hygi Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes	land iene No No No No No No No No	2- Daily review Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No	3- Dressing Choice Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes	4- Dressing Change Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes	5- Replace admin Sets Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Additional sets	6- Aseptic technique Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No	7-Central line kit Yes No	Comments
1 2 3 4 5	Patient MRN	1- H Pres Yes	and	2- Daily review Yes No	3- Dressing Choice Yes	4- Dressing Change Yes	S- Replace admin Sets Yes No	6- Aseptic technique Yes Yes No Yes No Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes No	7-Central line kit Yes No	Comments
1 2 3 4 5 6	Patient MRN	1- H Image: Present state Image: Present state <th>and </th> <th>2- Daily review Yes No Yes No</th> <th>3- Dressing choice Yes Yes</th> <th>4- Dressing change Yes Yes</th> <th>S- Replace admin Sets Yes No Yes Yes Yes Yes</th> <th>6- Aseptic technique Yes No Yes No</th> <th>7-Central line kit Yes No Yes No</th> <th>Comments</th>	and	2- Daily review Yes No	3- Dressing choice Yes	4- Dressing change Yes	S- Replace admin Sets Yes No Yes Yes Yes Yes	6- Aseptic technique Yes No	7-Central line kit Yes No	Comments
1 2 3 4 5 6 7	Patient MRN	1- H Pes Yes	Image Image Image <th>2- Daily review Yes Yes Yes Yes No Yes Yes</th> <th>3- Dressing Choice Yes Yes</th> <th>4- Dressing Change Yes Yes</th> <th>S- Replace admin Sets Yes No Yes No</th> <th>6- Aseptic technique Yes No Yes No</th> <th>7-Central line kit Yes No Yes No</th> <th>Comments</th>	2- Daily review Yes Yes Yes Yes No Yes Yes	3- Dressing Choice Yes	4- Dressing Change Yes	S- Replace admin Sets Yes No	6- Aseptic technique Yes No	7-Central line kit Yes No	Comments
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8	Patient MRN	1- H	iand I I No I	2- Daily review Yes No	3- Dressing choice Yes	4- Dressing change Yes	S- Replace admin Sets Yes No	6- Aseptic technique Yes No	J-Central line kit Yes No	Comments
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9	Patient MRN	1- H Pes Yes	Iand I I No I	2- Daily review Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes No Yes No Yes Yes No Yes No	3- Dressing Yes	4- Dressing Change Yes	S- Replace admin Sets Yes No	6- Aseptic technique Yes No	7-Central line kit Yes No	Comments
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10	Patient MRN	1- H Pes Yes	iand I I No I	2- Daily review Yes Yes Yes Yes Yes No Yes No Yes No	3- Dressing Yes Yes </td <td>4- Dressing Change Yes Yes </td> <td>S Replace admin Sets Yes No Yes No</td> <td>6- Aseptic technique Yes No Ye</td> <td>J-Central line kit Yes No Yes No</td> <td>Comments</td>	4- Dressing Change Yes	S Replace admin Sets Yes No	6- Aseptic technique Yes No Ye	J-Central line kit Yes No	Comments
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11	Patient MRN	1- H Pes Yes	Iand I No I	2- Daily review Yes No	3- Dressing Yes	4- Dressing Yes	5- Replace admin Sets Yes No	6- Aseptic technique Yes No Yes No	Z-Central line kit Yes No	Comments
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12	Patient MRN	1- H Image: Pressent intervention Image: Pressent intervention <th>and No No </th> <th>2- Daily review Yes No Yes No</th> <th>3- Dressing Yes Yes</th> <th>4- Dressing Yes Yes </th> <th></th> <th>6- Aseptic technique Yes No Yes No</th> <th>7-Central line kit Yes No Yes No</th> <th>Comments</th>	and No	2- Daily review Yes No Yes No	3- Dressing Yes	4- Dressing Yes		6- Aseptic technique Yes No Yes No	7-Central line kit Yes No Yes No	Comments
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12	Patient MRN	1- H Pes Yes	and I No I No </th <th>2- Daily review Yes No Yes No</th> <th>3- Dressing Yes Yes <!--</th--><th>4- Dressing Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes No <th>5- Replace admin Sets Yes No Yes No</th><th></th><th>Z-Central line kit Yes No M M</th><th>Comments </th></th></th>	2- Daily review Yes No	3- Dressing Yes Yes </th <th>4- Dressing Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes No <th>5- Replace admin Sets Yes No Yes No</th><th></th><th>Z-Central line kit Yes No M M</th><th>Comments </th></th>	4- Dressing Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes No <th>5- Replace admin Sets Yes No Yes No</th> <th></th> <th>Z-Central line kit Yes No M M</th> <th>Comments </th>	5- Replace admin Sets Yes No Yes No		Z-Central line kit Yes No M M	Comments

Central Line Maintenance Bundle Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled out for the majority of patients with one or more central lines in the ICU, NICU, SCA, or other inpatient locations in case "Central Line Maintenance Bundle" is recorded at your facility in this particular month. One form is required for each central line. The Line listing was designed to fit multiple patients on a single day

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the central line was inserted and/or bundles data are collected)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: This is the follow up location. The central line bundle surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units (ICU), (2) neonatal/pediatric intensive care units (NICU/PICU), (3) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (4) any other inpatient locations in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards). Note: Although locations are categorized into bigger groups (e.g. other inpatients), it is required to add the specific ward/clinic/unit in your hospital that data have been collected from (e.g. other inpatients: ward 15, general medicine). *However, the CL bundle was designed to apply in locations where CLs are placed for hours to weeks or longer and are manipulated by a multitude of staff members. The use in SCA may be perfect because of the large number of permanent CL.*

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

- C. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):
 - 1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen
- D. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: 501052647

SECTION II: BUNDLE VARIABLES:

- 1. Hand hygiene before catheter access/manipulation
- 2. Daily review/assessment of catheter necessity with prompt removal of unnecessary lines
- 3. Proper dressing choice:
 - C. Use transparent semipermeable dressing
 - D. Use gauze only if the site is bleeding or oozing
- 4. Proper frequency of dressing change:
 - D. Replace transparent dressing every 7 days
 - E. Replace gauze dressing every 48 hours
 - F. Replace immediately any dressing that is soiled, dampened, or loosened
- 5. Proper replacement of administrative sets:
 - F. Unless used for blood, blood products or fat emulsions, replace administration sets no more frequently than at 72-hour intervals, but at least every 7 days
 - G. If used for blood/blood products. replace administration sets every 4 hours
 - H. If used for TPN/intralipids, replace administration sets every 24 hours
 - I. If used for chemotherapy, replace administration sets after each use
 - J. Caps are changed no more often than 72 hours or whenever the administration set is changed
- 6. Aseptic technique for accessing and changing needleless connector, catheter hubs and injection ports using
- chlorhexidine 2% (30-second scrub and 30-second air-dry)
- 7. Use a prepackaged dressing-change kit or supply area

Note: If a bundle element is contraindicated or not applicable for a particular patient and this is documented appropriately, the bundle is considered compliant with regard to that element

Note: filling out this form is straightforward (e.g. was the proper dressing choice used? Answer yes if it was used and no if it was not used). Not documented which means that the data are missing (e.g. there is no mention in the nurse note of antisepsis type) should be added in the "No" choice.

<u>COMMENTS</u>: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **DATA ENTRY STAMP:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here **Note:** For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on **blue** sheets

Add your institution LOGO here		C	GCC Centr ADD Yo Adult \	re for Inf OU HOSP /entilato Prospective	ection Co ITAL NAM Or Bund Form	ntrol IE Ie			(ł			
SECTION I: PATIENT AI Patient ID: S # # Surveillance plan date: M M	ND HOSPI # # # # Y Y	TAL INFOF # # # Facilit ID	RMATION: # # y S #	Date of I	Dirth:	D M Inten specia Other	M Y Y sive care un alty care are s:	Y it (ICU a (SCA	Y):		Geno M Fe	ler: ale emale	;
SECTION II: BUNDLE V	ARTABLES												
						DD/MM	DD/MM		м		м	חח/ש	им
	DDJIIII	DDJIIII	טט	DD/IIII	DD/MM	DDJMM	DDJIIII	ויועס		ויוקטט	1.1	DDJI	111
1. Elevation of the head of the bed to between 30 and 45 degrees	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Y€ ☐ No ☐ N/ ☐ N/	es o /D /A	□ Ye □ N □ N, □ N,	es o /D /A		′es ło ł/D ŀ/A
2. Daily "sedation interruption" and daily assessment of readiness to extubate	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	Ye No No No	es o /D /A	☐ Ye ☐ Ni ☐ Nj ☐ Nj	es o /D /A		′es lo l/D l/A
3. Peptic ulcer disease (PUD) prophylaxis	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	Ye No N/ N/	es o /D /A	☐ Ye ☐ Ni ☐ Nj ☐ Nj	es o /D /A		′es lo l/D l/A
4. Deep venous thrombosis (DVT) prophylaxis (unless contraindicated)	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	Ye No N/ N/	es o /D /A	☐ Ye ☐ Ni ☐ Nj ☐ Nj	es o /D /A		′es lo l/D l/A
5. Daily oral care: 0.12% oral chlorhexidine for use as mouth rinse	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/D ☐ N/A	☐ Y€ ☐ N/ ☐ N/ ☐ N/	es o /D /A	☐ Ye ☐ Ni ☐ Nj ☐ Nj	es o /D /A		′es lo l/D l/A
Overall compliance: (compliant for all the above 5 components)	☐ Yes ☐ No	☐ Yes ☐ No	☐ Yes ☐ No	☐ Yes ☐ No	☐ Yes ☐ No	☐ Yes ☐ No	☐ Yes ☐ No	Ye No	es D	□ Ye □ Ne	es 0	Y N	′es √o
COMMENTS:													
Date data collected Collector ID	M M Y	Y	Data	a entry stamp)	Dat	Date data entered ta entry ID	D	D	M	М	Y	Y

Adult Ventilator Bundle (Prospective Form) Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled in a given month for the majority of adult patients on a ventilator in the ICU, SCA, or other inpatient locations in case ventilator bundle is recorded at your facility in this particular month. The prospective form was designed to fit one patient over time

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

- A. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):
- 1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen B. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number

Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: **501052647**

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the ventilator is inserted and/or ventilator bundle data are collected)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: Ventilator bundle surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units (ICU), (2) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (3) any other location in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards). Note: Although locations are categorized into bigger groups (e.g. other inpatients), it is always required to add the specific ward/clinic/unit in your hospital that data have been collected from (e.g. other inpatients: ward 15, general medicine).

Bundle goal: Preventing VAP by implementing well-documented 5 components of care:

1. Elevation of the head of the bed to between 30 and 45 degrees (unless contraindicated)

- 2. Daily "sedation interruption" and daily assessment of readiness to extubate (unless contraindicated)
- 3. Peptic ulcer disease (PUD) prophylaxis (unless contraindicated)
- 4. Deep venous thrombosis (DVT) prophylaxis (unless contraindicated)
- 5. Daily oral care: 0.12% oral chlorhexidine for use as mouth rinse. Most studies in adults used the frequency of 3-4 times/day.

Note: filling of this form is straightforward (e.g. was PUD prophylaxis given? Answer yes if H2 antagonist, sucralfate, or proton pump inhibitors were given and no if no PUD prophylaxis was given without appropriate contraindication). N/D (not documented) means that the data are missing (e.g. no mention in the patient record of PUD prophylaxis), N/A means that the data are not applicable in this particular situation (which means compliance). Attach additional form(s), if more than 10-days ventilator data are available. Bed head elevation need to be verified by the ICP at the time of bundle data collection. In the last question, check yes if all the 4 components were compliant for in a given day

Note: If a bundle element is contraindicated for a particular patient and this is documented appropriately, the bundle is considered compliant with regard to that element.

COMMENTS: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data

DATA ENTRY STAMP: After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on green sheets

Add yo	our ins	stitution
L	DG	O

here

GCC Centre for Infection Control ADD YOU HOSPITAL NAME

Adult Ventilator Bundle



Line Listing Form

IHI Adult Ventilator Bundle Components:

1. Elevation of the head of the bed to between 30 and 45 degrees (unless contraindicated)

Daily "sedation interruption" and daily assessment of readiness to extubate (unless contraindicated)
 Peptic ulcer disease (PUD) prophylaxis (unless contraindicated)

Deep venous thrombosis (DVT) prophylaxis (unless contraindicated)
 Daily oral care: 0.12% oral chlorhexidine for use as mouth rinse. Most studies in adults used the frequency of 3-4 times/day.

	Surveillance plan date:	M Y Y	Facility ID: S	# #		Follo	w up loca U: CA: chers inpatio	tion: ents:		
	Patient ID	VNT insertion location	1- Elevate bed head	2- Sedation interruption	3- Peptic ulcer	4- DVT	5- Oral care	Overall (5 items)	Comme	ents
1			🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗆 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	D ☐ Yes □ No		
2			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	D ☐ Yes □ No		
3			🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	⊃ 🗆 Yes 🗆 No		
4	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	⊃ 🗆 Yes 🗆 No		
5			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	⊃ 🗆 Yes 🗆 No		
6			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗆 No		
7			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗆 No		
8			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗆 No		
9			🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	⊃ 🗆 Yes 🗆 No		
10			🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	D ☐ Yes □ No		
11			🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	D ☐ Yes □ No		
12			🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	⊃ □ Yes □ No		
13			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	⊃ 🗆 Yes 🗆 No		
14			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	⊃ 🗆 Yes 🗆 No		
15			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	⊃ 🗆 Yes 🗆 No		
16			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	D ☐ Yes □ No		
17			🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗆 No	🗆 Yes 🗆 No	🗆 Yes 🗆 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	D □ Yes □ No		
18			🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	D ☐ Yes □ No		
19			🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗆 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	D □ Yes □ No		
20			Yes 🗌 No	□ Yes □ No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	D ☐ Yes □ No		
	D	D M M	Y Y	Data e	ntry stamp		D	D M	M Y	Y
	Date data collected					Date da ente	ata red			
	Collector ID					Data en	try ID			T

Adult Ventilator Bundle (Line Listing Form) Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled in a given month for the majority of adult patients on a ventilator in the ICU, SCA, or other inpatient locations in case ventilator bundle is recorded at your facility in this particular month. The Line listing was designed to fit multiple patients on a single day

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the ventilator is inserted and/or ventilator bundle data are collected)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: This is the follow up location. Ventilator bundle surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units (ICU), (2) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (3) any other location in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards). Note: Although locations are categorized into bigger groups (e.g. other inpatients), it is always required to add the specific ward/clinic/unit in your hospital that data have been collected from (e.g. other inpatients: ward 15, general medicine).

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below:

A. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):

1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen

B. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number
 Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this
 ID: 501052647

Ventilator insertion Location: The form allow you to record the insertion location when it is different from the follow up location where you do the bundle surveillance

Bundle goal: Preventing VAP by implementing well-documented 5 components of care:

- 1. Elevation of the head of the bed to between 30 and 45 degrees (unless contraindicated)
- 2. Daily "sedation interruption" and daily assessment of readiness to extubate (unless contraindicated)
- 3. Peptic ulcer disease (PUD) prophylaxis (unless contraindicated)
- 4. Deep venous thrombosis (DVT) prophylaxis (unless contraindicated)
- 5. Daily oral care: 0.12% oral chlorhexidine for use as mouth rinse. Most studies in adults used the frequency of 3-4 times/day.

Note: filling of this form is straightforward (e.g. was PUD prophylaxis given? Answer yes if H2 antagonist, sucralfate, or proton pump inhibitors were given and no if no PUD prophylaxis was given without appropriate contraindication). Not documented which means that the data are missing (e.g. no mention in the patient record of PUD prophylaxis) should be considered as not done and "No" is checked. In the last question, check yes if all the 4 components were compliant for that day

Note: If a bundle element is contraindicated or not applicable for a particular patient and this is documented appropriately, the bundle is considered compliant with regard to that element.

COMMENTS: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data **DATA ENTRY STAMP:** After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on **green** sheets

А	dd your institution LOGO here		GCC Centr ADD Yo Urinary	re for Infect OU HOSPITA Catheter Line Listing Form	ion Contro L NAME Bundle	bl							
HII <u>1-/</u> <u>2-1</u> <u>3-/</u> <u>4-1</u>	Urinary Catheter Bundli Avoid unnecessary uri As a substitute for nu As a means of obtain For prolonged postop Insert using aseptic te Perform hand hygien Aseptic technique of Using as small a cath Appropriate maintenan Maintain a sterile, co Keep collection bag t Maintain mobstructe Empty collection bag Maintain meatal care Use aseptic technique Otally review of catheter Daily review of catheter Surveillance plan date:	e Components: mary catheters: ursing care of the patient wing urine for culture or othe perative duration without a cchnique: the immediately before and a catheter insertion neter as possible that is cor nce: mitinuously closed drainage mitinuously closed drainage with routine flow. regularly, using a separate the with routine hygiene (battion the with routine hygiene (battion the recessity and pro- ter necessity should be cor- Factors	vith incontinence er diagnostic tests ppropriate indication after insertion hisistent with prope system. ement and urethra ler at all times. e collecting contain hing). m must be replace ompt removal y ducted using the illity	when the patient of ons r drainage, to minin I traction. er for each patient, ed (in case of obstru when unnecess same criteria for ap	an voluntarily vo nize urethral trac and avoid allow uction or infectio ary: propriate insertio	ing the draining spig n) on shown above Follow up loc ICU:	pot to touch the co	ollecting contair	her.				
	М	МҮҮ	S #	#		SCA:	tients:		-				
	Patient ID	Catheter insertion location	1- Avoid unnecessary	2- Aseptic technique	3-Appropria maintenanc	te 4- Daily ce review	Overall (4 items)	Comme	nts				
1			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	D Yes □ No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No						
2			Image: Yes in No Image: Yes in No <td< td=""></td<>										
3		Image: West in the state of the state o											
4		Image: Western Model Image: Western Model <td< td=""></td<>											
5		Image: Sector											
6		Image: Section of the line Image: Section of the line <td< td=""></td<>											
7			🗌 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	D Yes No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No						
8			🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	O Yes No	🗆 Yes 🗌 No						
9			Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	D Yes No	Yes 🗌 No						
10			Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	D Yes No	Yes 🗌 No						
11			Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No	D Yes No	Yes 🗌 No						
12			Yes No	Yes No	Yes 🗌 No	D Yes No	🗌 Yes 🗌 No						
13			Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	D Yes No	Yes 🗌 No						
14			Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗆 No	D ☐ Yes ☐ No	Yes 🗌 No						
15			Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	Yes 🗌 No	O Yes No	Yes 🗌 No						
	Date data collected Collector ID	M M Y	Y	Data entry star	np D	D entered entered ata entry ID	D M	M Y	Y				

Urinary Catheter Bundle Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled on sample days (e.g. 2-3 days a week) in a given month for all/majority of patients with indwelling urinary catheter in the ICU, NICU, SCA, or other inpatient locations in case urinary catheter bundle is recorded at your facility in this particular month. The Line listing was designed to fit multiple patients on a single day

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the urinary catheter is inserted and/or urinary catheter bundle data are collected)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: This is the follow up location. Urinary catheter bundle surveillance may be done in (1) intensive care units (ICU), (2) neonatal intensive care unit (NICU), (3) specialty care areas (includes hematology/oncology wards, bone marrow transplant units, solid organ transplant units, inpatient dialysis units, and chronic care units), and (4) any other location in the institution where patients are housed overnight (e.g., surgical wards).

Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below: G. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):

1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen H. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number

Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: **501052647**

Catheter insertion Location: The form allow you to record the insertion location when it is different from the follow up location where you do the bundle surveillance

Bundle goal: Preventing UTI by implementing well-documented 4 components of care:

1- Avoid unnecessary urinary catheters:

Appropriate indications:

- Perioperative use for selected surgical procedures:
 - Patients undergoing urologic surgery or other surgery on contiguous structures of the genitourinary tract
 - Anticipated prolonged duration of surgery (catheters inserted for this reason should be removed in post-anesthesia care unit)
 - Patients anticipated to receive large-volume infusions or diuretics during surgery
 - Need for intraoperative monitoring of urinary output
- Urine output monitoring in critically ill patients;
- Management of acute urinary retention and urinary obstruction;
- Assistance in healing of open sacral or perineal wounds in incontinent patients;
- Patient requires prolonged immobilization (e.g., potentially unstable thoracic or lumbar spine, multiple traumatic injuries such as pelvic fractures)

• As an exception, at patient request to improve comfort (SHEA-IDSA) or for comfort during end-of-life care (CDC)

Inappropriate indications:

- As a substitute for nursing care of the patient with incontinence
- As a means of obtaining urine for culture or other diagnostic tests when the patient can voluntarily void
- For prolonged postoperative duration without appropriate indications

2- Insert using aseptic technique:

- Perform hand hygiene immediately before and after insertion
- Aseptic technique of catheter insertion by using:
 - Gloves, a drape, and sponges;
 - Sterile or antiseptic solution for cleaning the urethral meatus; and
 - Single-use packet of sterile lubricant jelly for insertion.
- o Using as small a catheter as possible that is consistent with proper drainage, to minimize urethral trauma.

3- Appropriate maintenance:

- Maintain a sterile, continuously closed drainage system.
- Keep catheter properly secured to prevent movement and urethral traction.
- Keep collection bag below the level of the bladder at all times.
- Maintain unobstructed urine flow.

- Empty collection bag regularly, using a separate collecting container for each patient, and avoid allowing the draining spigot to touch the collecting container.
- Maintain meatal care with routine hygiene (bathing).
- Use aseptic technique when the collection system must be replaced (in case of obstruction or infection)

Practices to avoid:

- Irrigating catheters, except in cases of catheter obstruction
- Disconnecting the catheter from the drainage tubing
- Replacing catheters routinely (in the absence of obstruction or infection); if the collection system must replaced, use aseptic technique **4- Daily review of catheter necessity** and prompt removal when unnecessary:
 - o Daily review of catheter necessity should be conducted using the same criteria for appropriate insertion shown above

Note: If a bundle element is contraindicated or not applicable for a particular patient and this is documented appropriately, the bundle is considered compliant with regard to that element. Not documented which means that the data are missing (e.g. there is no mention in the nurse note of using aseptic technique during insertion) should be considered as not done and "No" is checked.

COMMENTS: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data

DATA ENTRY STAMP: After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Add	vour	institutio	n
Auu	your	monune	11

LOGO

GCC Centre for Infection Control ADD YOU HOSPITAL NAME

Hemodialysis Bundle for Catheter

Line Listing Form



CDC Hemodialysis Bundle Components for Catheter: **1-Hemodialysis Catheter Connection 4-Dialysis Station Routine Disinfection** Perform hand hygiene Don proper PPE (mask with face shield or mask with Don Proper PPE (as per indication but at least use gloves) Ensure that the patient has left the dialysis station before cleaning 0 Discard all single-use supplies, Clean and disinfect reusable equipment goggles, plus gown & gloves) 0 Provide mask for the patient Nursing: Clean and disinfect dialysis station (dialysis machine and bedside table) 0 0 Soak dialysis catheter with Betadine 3-5 minutes Keep used or potentially contaminated items away from the disinfected surfaces 0 0 Scrub catheter hub with antiseptic and allow to dry Housekeeping: Clean and disinfect dialysis chair or bed (rails, armrests & 0 0 Connect catheter to blood lines aseptically mattresses) 0 Attach new caps aseptically / weekly (Saturday or 5-Hemodialysis injectable medication preparation Perform hand hygiene Prepare medications in clean designated areas Sunday) 2-Hemodialysis Catheter Disconnection 0 Perform hand hygiene Inspect all vials 0 Don proper PPE (mask with face shield or mask with Prepare medications using aseptic techniques 0 0 goggles, plus gown & gloves) Use new needle and new syringe to enter all vials Discard all single dose vial(s) Discard or properly store all multi dose vial(s) Provide mask for the patient 0 0 Soak dialysis catheter with Betadine 3-5 minutes 0 Disconnect catheter from blood lines aseptically 6- Hemodialysis injectable medication administration 0 Discard tubing in a leak-proof container Perform hand hygiene (before and after) 0 0 Scrub catheter hub with antiseptic and allow to dry 0 Use proper PPE (gloves) **3-Hemodialysis Catheter Exit Site Care** Properly transport medication to patient station 0 Perform hand hygiene 0 Disinfect injection port with appropriate antiseptic Administer medications using aseptic techniques Apply skin antiseptic 0 Allow skin antiseptic to dry Discard syringe at point of use C 0 Apply dressing aseptically Location:----Surveillance Facility plan date: ID: м м v v # # 1- Catheter 2- Catheter 3- Exit Site 4- Dialysis 5-Med 6-Med Patient ID Comments administration connection disconnection Care Station preparation 1 2 \Box Y \Box N \Box NA \Box Y \Box N \Box NA 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 ΠΥΠΝΠΝΑ 11 ΠΥΠΝΠΝΑ 12 🗆 Y 🗆 N 🗆 NA \Box Y \Box N \Box NA Data entry stamp М М Y Y D М Υ D D D М Υ Date data Date data collected entered Collector ID Data entry IĆ

A	dd your institution LOGO here	н	GCC Centre for Infection Control ADD YOU HOSPITAL NAME Hemodialysis Bundle for Fistula/Graft Line Listing Form												
CDC Hemodialysis Bundle Components for Fistula/Graft: 1-Arteriovenous Fistula/Graft Cannulation • • Perform hand hygiene • • Don proper PPE (mask with face shield or mask with goggles, plus gown & gloves) • • Clean site with 2% CHG wipes or Soap and water • • Apply skin antiseptic (Chlorhexidine 2% or 10 % • • Do no contact site (after antisepsis) • • Insert needles & Connect to blood lines aseptically • • Don proper PPE (mask with face shield or mask with goggles, plus gown & gloves) • • Don proper PPE (mask with face shield or mask with goggles, plus gown & gloves) • • Don proper PPE (mask with face shield or mask with goggles, plus gown & gloves) • • Discard tubing in a leak-proof container • • Discard tubing in a leak-proof container • • Near clean gloves (patient and/or staff) to compress site • • Remove needles aseptically • • • Apply clean gauze/bandage to site • Perform hand hygiene (before and after) • Prepare medications using aseptic techniques •															
:	Surveillance Facility Location: plan date: M M Y Y S # #														
	Patient ID	1- AV cannulation	2- AV decannulation	3- Dialysis Station	4-M prepa	led ration	5 admir	-Med histration	Comments						
1					ΠΥ□	N 🗆 NA		N 🗆 NA							
2					ΠΥΠ										
3		□ Y □ N □ NA			ΠΥΠ	N 🗆 NA		N 🗆 NA							
4		□ Y □ N □ NA			ΠΥΠ	N 🗆 NA] N 🗌 NA							
5		□ Y □ N □ NA			ΠΥΠ	N 🗆 NA									
6		□ Y □ N □ NA				N 🗆 NA] N 🗌 NA							
7															
8															
9															
10															
11															
	2								M	M	V	V			
	Date data collected		Y Y	Data entry stan	ų	Date d ente Data er	ata red Itry ID		M	M	Y	Y			

Hemodialysis Bundle Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This CDC audit tool and checklist can be used by individuals when assessing staff practices for infection prevention in hemodialysis facilities in case Hemodialysis Bundle component is recorded at your facility in this particular month The tool can be also used by the staff hemodialysis facilities to help guide their practices.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the hemodialysis catheter bundle data are collected)

Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Location: Enter the location code/name of the outpatient dialysis unit where the patient was at the time of the DE. These may be attached to or affiliated with a hospital, but should serve mostly hemodialysis outpatients.

Bundle goal: Preventing Hemodialysis catheter infections by implementing well-documented 6 components of care:

<u>1- Hemodialysis Catheter Connection:</u>

• Perform hand hygiene

- Don proper PPE (mask with face shield or mask with goggles, plus gown & gloves)
- Provide mask for the patient
- Soak dialysis catheter with Betadine 3-5 minutes
- Scrub catheter hub with antiseptic and allow to dry
- Connect catheter to blood lines aseptically
- Attach new caps aseptically / weekly (Saturday or Sunday)

2- Hemodialysis Catheter Disconnection:

• Perform hand hygiene

- Don proper PPE (mask with face shield or mask with goggles, plus gown & gloves)
- Provide mask for the patient
- Soak dialysis catheter with Betadine 3-5 minutes
- 0 Disconnect catheter from blood lines aseptically
- Discard tubing in a leak-proof container
- Scrub catheter hub with antiseptic and allow to dry

3- Hemodialysis Catheter Exit Site Care:

- Perform hand hygiene

Apply skin antiseptic Allow skin antiseptic to dry

4- Dialysis Station Routine Disinfection:

- Don Proper PPE (as per indication but at least use gloves)
- o Ensure that the patient has left the dialysis station before cleaning
- o Discard all single-use supplies, Clean and disinfect reusable equipment
- Nursing: Clean and disinfect dialysis station (dialysis machine and bedside table) 0
- o Keep used or potentially contaminated items away from the disinfected surfaces
- Housekeeping: Clean and disinfect dialysis chair or bed (rails, armrests & mattresses)

5- Hemodialysis injectable medication preparation:

- Perform hand hygiene
- Prepare medications in clean designated areas
- Inspect all vials
- Prepare medications using aseptic techniques
- Use new needle and new syringe to enter all vials
- Discard all single dose vial(s)
- Discard or properly store all multi dose vial(s)

6- Hemodialysis injectable medication administration:

- Perform hand hygiene (before and after)
- Use proper PPE (gloves)
- Properly transport medication to patient station
- Disinfect injection port with appropriate antiseptic
- Administer medications using aseptic techniques 0
- Discard syringe at point of use 0

Bundle goal: Preventing Hemodialysis Fistula/Graft infection by implementing well-documented 5 components of care:

1- Arteriovenous Fistula/Graft Cannulation:

• Perform hand hygiene

- Don proper PPE (mask with face shield or mask with goggles, plus gown & gloves)
- Clean site with 2% CHG wipes or Soap and water
- Apply skin antiseptic (Chlorhexidine 2% or 10 % Povidone Iodine) & allow it to dry
 Do not contact site (after antisepsis)

Insert needles & Connect to blood lines aseptically

2- Arteriovenous Fistula/Graft Decannulation:

• Perform hand hygiene

- Don proper PPE (mask with face shield or mask with goggles, plus gown & gloves)
- 0 Disconnect from blood lines aseptically
- Discard tubing in a leak-proof container
- Wear clean gloves (patient and/or staff) to compress site
- Remove needles aseptically
- Apply clean gauze/bandage to site

3- Dialysis Station Routine Disinfection:

- Don Proper PPE (as per indication but at least use gloves)
- o Ensure that the patient has left the dialysis station before cleaning
- Discard all single-use supplies, Clean and disinfect reusable equipment
- Nursing: Clean and disinfect dialysis station (dialysis machine and bedside table)
- Keep used or potentially contaminated items away from the disinfected surfaces
- 0 Housekeeping: Clean and disinfect dialysis chair or bed (rails, armrests & mattresses)

4- Hemodialysis injectable medication preparation:

- Perform hand hygiene
- Prepare medications in clean designated areas
- Inspect all vials
- Prepare medications using aseptic techniques
- Use new needle and new syringe to enter all vials
- Discard all single dose vial(s)
- Discard or properly store all multi dose vial(s)

5- Hemodialysis injectable medication administration:

- Perform hand hygiene (before and after)
- Use proper PPE (gloves)
 Properly transport medication to patient station
- Disinfect injection port with appropriate antiseptic
- Administer medications using aseptic techniques
- Discard syringe at point of use

Note: If a bundle element is contraindicated for a particular patient and this is documented appropriately, the bundle is considered compliant with regard to that element. Not documented which means that the data are missing should be considered as not done and "No" is checked.

COMMENTS: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data DATA ENTRY STAMP: After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Add your institution LOGO here	on	GCC Centre for Infection Control ADD YOU HOSPITAL NAME Surgical Site Infection Bundle (SSI) Infection Control Surveillance Form																						
SECTION I: PATIEN Patient ID S # Surveillance plan date M Name of procedure	# M e:	ND H # Y	# Y	# F	# acilit	FOR # Y D	# S #	:ON: D; # #	ate o	f bir	rth Wa	D ard/ unit	D	MI	м	Y Y	Y	Y	Ger Loca	nder		Ma Fe Ou In Bo	ale male itpat patie th	e cient ent
SECTION II: BUNDLE Appropriate use of ar 1- Antibiotic(s) was(wer 2- Prophylactic antibiotic surgical prophylaxis 3- Discontinuation of pro	VAF ntibio re) gi ⁿ c(s) is	RIABI otics: ven w s(are) actic	LES i /ithin) cons antib	one (sisten	1) ho t with	ur bei the r	fore su ecently	urgica y upd	I incis lated (ion* GCC ç ierv**	guide *	elines	for		es es	□ No □ No □ No		ot d ot d ot d	ocum ocum	ente ente	d (] N//] N//	4 4	
Antibiotic (1) Antibiotic (2)	Nai Dos Rou Nai Dos Rou	me: se: ute: me: se: ute:		Pare	entral	(IV ol (IV ol	r IM) r IM)	mg, mg,	/day DOI /day O	ral] Other] Other	rs, spec	cify: cify:									
Appropriate hair rem 4- If hair at the incisiona	oval al site	e was	clipp	ed										□ Y	es	🗌 No	□ N	ot d	ocum	ente	d (] N//	4	
Maintenance of posto 5- Serum glucose levels the first two (2) post-op Serum glucose o Serum glucose o	belo berati day (2 day (2	ative w 11. ve da 1) 2)	gluc 11 m ys	imol/l	(200	ol: (fo mg/o	or diab dL), co	etics Ilecte	and c d at k mm mm	:ardia east c iol/L iol/L	ic sur once Carc	rgery (on ea diac Su Dia	oatient ch of urgery abetes	s only)	es es es	No No No No No No		ot d ot d	ocum	ente	d (_ N// _ N//	۹ ۹	
Maintenance of posto 6- Postoperative core te Core temperatur	opera emper re	ative ature	norr e is no	noth ormal	ermia (36.1	1: (foi -37.1	r all pa C°)	c°	s)	Cc	olore	ctal Su	ırgery	□ Y □ Y	es es	□ No	□ N	ot d	ocum	ente	d			
Overall compliance: (*Due to the longer infus ** In cardiovascular sur COMMENTS:	(comp sion t rgery,	oliant ime ro , it is i	for a equire recor	ll the ed fo nmer	above vanc ded th	e 6 cc omyc nat di	ompone in, it is scontir	ents) s acce nuatio	eptable on of p	e to s proph	start iylact	this ar tic ant	ntibioti ibiotic(C withir c withir (s) with	es n 2 ho in 48	No No Nours prior Nours aft	to incis er surg	sion ery						
Date data collected Collector ID	D	D	M	M	Y	Y			Data	a enti	ry sta	amp			Da	te data Data e	entere entry I	d D	D	D	M	M	Y	Y

SSI Bundle Form Instructions

DISCLAIMER:

Assurance of Confidentiality: The information obtained in this surveillance system that would permit identification of any individual or institution is collected with a guarantee that it will be held in strict confidence, will be used only for the purposes stated, and will not otherwise be disclosed or released without the consent of the individual, or the institution in accordance with applicable regulations

IMPORTANT: This form is required to be filled for sample/all surgical patients in any inpatient/outpatient setting where (at least one) selected NHSN Operative Procedure is performed in case SSI bundle for that selected procedure is recorded at your facility in this particular month

*Sample suggested is about 20% of the NHSN Operative Procedure performed (but not less than 28 or more than 111)

SECTION I: PATIENT AND HOSPITAL INFORMATION:

- Patient ID: It is 9-digit number that will be assigned to every patient by the GCC surveillance plan participating hospitals as described below: M. The first digit refer to the state number as follow (alphabetical order):
 - 1-Bahrain 2-Kuwait 3-Oman 4-Qatar 5-Saudi Arabia 6-UAE 7-Yemen
 - N. The next 8 digits refer to the patient's medical record number (MRN) or file number Example: If a Saudi patient was admitted to the MNGHA and has a medical record number of 1052647, he will be assigned this ID: 501052647

Date of birth: Add the patient birth date in the format DD-MM-YYYY

Gender: Check male or female.

Surveillance plan date: Record the month and year for the GCC surveillance plan being recorded (which is the month the procedure is done) Facility ID: It is 3-digit number that will be assigned to every GCC surveillance plan hospital by the GCC center for infection control, with the first digit refers to the state and the last 2 digits are state-specific numbers.

Ward/unit: Record the ward/clinic/unit name/number where the procedure was done

Location: Check the ward/unit type

Name of the procedure: record the name of the NHSN procedure for which SSI bundle data are collected

SECTION II: BUNDLE VARIABLES

Bundle goal- Preventing SSI by implementing four well-documented components of care:

1. Appropriate Use of Prophylactic Antibiotics

- 1. Antibiotics within 1 hour before surgical incision*
- 2. Prophylactic antibiotic(s) is(are) consistent with the recently updated GCC guidelines for surgical prophylaxis
- Discontinuation of prophylactic antibiotics within 24 hours after surgery**

* Due to the longer infusion time required for vancomycin, it is acceptable to start this antibiotic (e.g., when indicated because of beta-lactam allergy or high prevalence of MRSA) within 2 hours prior to incision. ** In cardiovascular surgery, it is recommended that discontinuation of prophylactic antibiotic(s) within 48 hours after surgery

2. Appropriate Hair Removal

The use of razors prior to surgery increases the incidence of wound infection (not acceptable) when compared to clipping, depilatory use, or no hair removal at all (acceptable). It is generally recommended that any preoperative hair removal not occur in the operating room itself, as loose hairs are difficult to control

3. Maintenance of Postoperative Glucose Control (for diabetics and cardiac surgery patients only)

The degree of hyperglycemia in the postoperative period is correlated with the rate of SSI in patients undergoing major cardiac surgery. Also stringent glucose control in surgical intensive care unit patients reduces mortality. Indicate if the patient is diabetic or has cardiac surgery 4. Maintenance of Postoperative Normothermia (for all patients)

Preventing hypothermia is beneficial in reducing SSI in patients undergoing colorectal surgery and may be other patients as well. Indicate if the patient has colorectal Surgery

Note: filling of this form is straightforward (e.g. was hair removed appropriately? Answer yes if it was clipped, depilated, or not removed at all, and no if it was shaved). Not documented means that the data are missing (e.g. there is no mention in the surgical records of hair removal) while N/A means that the question is not applicable (e.g. when the patient is a lady with no hair at the surgical site)

COMMENTS: Add any necessary comments.

DATA COLLECTION: Please add the date the form was completed and the ID of the person who collected/abstracted the data

DATA ENTRY STAMP: After the form is entered on the database, please stamp the form as entered. Please add the date of data entry and the ID of the person who entered the data. See suggested stamp here

Note: For easy identification from other forms, please copy this form on **PINK** sheets

